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CoMMITTEE ON INSULAR AFFAIRS,
_ Saturday. May 31, 1902.
The committee met at 11 o’clock a. m., Hon. Henry A. Cooper in
the chair. °

STATEMENT OF MR. FELIPE BUENCAMINO, THROUGH MR. FRANK

L. JOANNINI, INTERPRETER.

The CuairMaN. We have with us this morning Sefior Buencamino,
formerly a member of Aguinaldo’s cabinet. He comes direct from
the Philippine Islands, and we are here for the purpose of listening to
his statement. ) \

Please tell us your name.

Mr. Buencamino. Felipe Buencamino.

The CuarrMan: You are a native of the Philippine Islands?

Mr. BueNcamino. Yes, sir. Lo

The CHATRMAN. You were secretary of state of the cabinet of
Aguinaldo?

Mr. BuencaMino. Yes, sir. _

The CHatRMAN. When were you captured by the American forces?

Mr. Buexcamino. November 20, 1899, :

The CHAIRMAN. You are now in the employ of the civil government
of the islands?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

The Cuatrman. In what capacity ?

Mr. BuENcAMINO. As a member of the civil-service board. 5

The CuairMaN. How came you to come to the United States?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee: :
Before answering the question, Mr. Chairman, permit me to express e
the happy emotion that I feel at this moment, an emotion which comes '

. from my heart, an emotion coming from the soul of my country, o

because after a voyage of forty-seven days I have the honor and pleas-

convalescing from a very serious illness. = She is still bloody and cov-
ered with wounds from’ the past war. The purposes. of these wars
have been to secure justice, peace, and liberty. My country looks at
liberty and peace as General Washington did. That is to say, liberty ,
moderated by justice; justice moderated by liberty. At present sach </
is the idea we have in the Philippines of the American sovereigmty, e

which we now love, and consequently this moment is a very happy = -/ .
one. for me when I appear before this sogereign, composed of Repub- . #
licans and Democrats; thay are all children of Washington, and they
must love- liberty and justice, and [ come to represent my people,

this worthy committee. " My country may be likened unto a sick man, f (,
!
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The following is the reason for which I came:
As the commissioner of the Federal party, as well as the influential

; insurgents and all the commanders of the Katipunan Society—and I

have the evidence here in my possession to prove the statement, ang L

. will be glad to present the evidence if you so wish.

he CHairMAN. We will examine the credentials later. Where were
you at the time of the fighting or when the war, so called, began on
the 4th of February, 18997
* Mr. Bue~camino. In Malolos.
The CrairMaN. How far from the scene of conflict?
~ Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Thirty-six miles.

The CHAIRMAN. ‘Prior to that outbreak at that time you were secre-

tary ofe state of Aguinaldo’s cabinet?

Mr. BuENcamiNo. I was not at that time secretary of state, bul

director of justice in the army. Mabini was at that time secretary of
state. -
,The CrairMaN. Do you know whether prior to that outbhreak there

Jhad been preparations made by the insurgents themselves for the
/ beginning of hostilities?

Mr. BuencamiNo. There had been preparations made.

The CuairMAN. For how long a time prior to that outbreak had the
preparations been in progress?

. Mr. BueNcamino. Since October, 1898. At that time they received
a telegram from Agoncillo from Washington, stating that he had not
been received by President McKinley as the representative of the
Philippine government and that we should make preparations for war.

The CHatrMAN. Of what did those preparations consist?

Mr. Buencamino. The preparations were to organize the army
through General Luna; organize volunteer corps in Manila in order to
assist the insurgents the day of the breaking out of hostilities, and in
order to get the American forces between two fires.

The CnarrmMaN. Were the preparations in Manila secret?

Mr. BuexNcayivo. Yes; they were secret.

The Cnarrman. What was the intention of the insurgents after
those preparations were completed; what did they intend to do?

Mr. BueNcamino. The Philippine government established by Agui-
naldo at Malolos was established because Aguinaldo had promised that
the United States would recognize their independence, giving in evi-
dence the statement of Admiral Dewey, and we all gathered around
Aguinaldo under the hope of obtaining the realization of that promise,
and in order to obtain a confirmation of this proclamation to us from

the lips of President McKinley himselt we sent Agoncillo to Washing-

ton, and as this telegram was sent from Washington saying that we
would be deceived preparations for war were at once begun, having
lost confidence in the Americans on account of the error committed by
Aguinaldo in stating that the promise had been made by Admiral
]S)ewey of recognizing the Philippine independence by the United
tabes.

he CuairMaN. The Filipinos have understood since that Admiral
Dewey has denied that statement? :

Mr. BueNcamino. At that,time Aguingldo wag their idol and the
had great faith in him, as he was the anly ome who had relations wit
Admiral Dewey; they thought he was telling the truth.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it not a fact that the only one of the Philippine
leaders who had personal dealings with Admiral Dewey was Aguinaldo?
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Mr. BrencamiNo. Yes, sir; he was the only one.

The CHAIRMAN. And no one else among the Filipino leaders pre-
tended that he knew anything of this alleged promise of Admiral Dewey
except Aguinaldo?

Mr. Buencamivo. General Alexandrino has also said this, that he
was on a transport with Admiral Dewey, coming with his squadron
from Hongkong to Manila.

The CrairmMan. The Filipinos now understand that Admiral Dewey
denies that statement, and that Admiral Dewey in his report says he
obeyed the instructions of President McKinley not to make any such
promise or alliance?

Mr. BuencamiNo. They know that now.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know how the hostilities began on the night
of the 4th of February!

Mr. BueNcamivo. 1 know, because I was charged by General Agui-

v\%\ caminyg

naldo to prepare the necessary papers showing the manner of the .

breaking out of hostilities.

The CHATRMAN. Just describe that as you understand it.

Mr. BuencamiNo. On the 4th of February the towns of Santa
Ana and San Juan del Monte were under the command of General
Ricarte and Colonel San Miguel. On this day those two commanders
abandoned their posts and went to a ball, leaving a major by the name
of Gray, about 26 years of age, very young and without experience,
in command of about 1,800 troops. They extended along the eastern
part of the outskirts of Manila and were about half a mile distant
from the American troops. We took the deposition of this major,
who said that about 9 o’clock p. m. the sergeant of the guard came
to his headquarters and told him that a party of American troops
desired to cross their lines or were attempting to cross their lines,
which was opposed by the Philippine guards. At this time a shot was
heard; that he could not say for certain whether the shot came from
the American command or from the men under his command, but he
ran to the place from which the shot appeared to come, and seeing the
American troops in a belligerent attitude gave an order to fire. That
is the way the hostilities began.

The CramrMaN. The major gave the order to fire upon the Ameri-
can troops? :

Mr. Buexcavino. Yes, sir; he gave the first order to fire upon the
American troops. ,

The Cuarrman. Then the beginning of hostilities was premature ?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. On our part it was premature, because three
engineering corps and four cavalry troops had still to be organized.

The CuairMaN. If the engineering corps and the cavalry troops had
been afterwards organized, what was the intention of the insurgents
under Aguinaldo?

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. The intention was to attack the Americans.

The CHAIRMAN. So then the opening of hostilities was simply pre-
mature. The hostilities were to be bhegun by Aguinaldo anyway a
little later?

Mr. BueNncaMiNo. Yes, sir. The basis of this was a lack of con-
fidence in the Americans.

The CrairmMaN. What became of General Luna, who had control
of the organization of the army? ‘

Mr. BuencamiNo. General Luna was appointed lieutenant-general
of the army in October, 1898. He organized the entire army, but he
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was a very cruel, inhuman man in his command, because from that
date, October, 1898, to June 5, 1900, when he died, he had ordered
the execution of 160 persons, under the pretext of their being spies
and traitors. His cruelty went to such extremes that when I was vis-
ited from Manila by my mother-in-law, my sister-in-law, and my two
sons, who are minors, and who are at present in San Francisco, he
ordered them arrested and said that they were spies; and he also
ordered the execution of Baron Dumarais, the French agent of the
General Tobacco Company, of Manila, who entered our camp request-
ing an interview with Aguinaldo to treat on tobacco questions in the
province of Cagayan, where many millions of dollars are invested in
tobacco. By reason of these cruelties the public almost demanded his
removal; but he was a very active and intelligent military man, a great
patriot, and was very brave, and he had a large number of admirers
among the military men. Aguinaldo objected to many of his orders,
and that was the reason for the differences between them. Two bands
were then formed within the Philippine army, one for General Luna
and the other for General Aguinaldo. On April 18, 1899, there was
a conflict between GGeneral Mascardo and General Luna in the prov-
ince of Pampanga. General Mascardo was one of the most intimate
friends of General Aguinaldo, and had been the companion of Agui-
naldo since the insurrection ot 1896. General Luna desired to subject
General Mascardo to his order, and General Mascardo objected.

Thus, on this miorning, April 18, 1899, General Luna took 800 sol-
diers from the trenches of Bagbag, who were facing the trenches of
General MacArthur at Malolos, a distance of about 8 miles, and they
went in the opposite direction to search for General Mascardo and
capture him. General Mascardo also prepared himself with 500 men
to fight the soldiers of (ieneral Luna.

At 10 o'clock in the morning that same day (General MacArthur
attacked General Luna’s trenches, and took the same day the town of
Quingua, which was defended by General Aguinaldo. (General Agui-
naldo called on General Luna to attack the tlank of General MacAr-
thur, but General Luna was not at his post; he was 25 miles beyond,
looking for General Mascardo. At 3 o’clock in the afternoon the troops
were all ready to have a combat when they received advices stating that
General MacArthur had defeated (General Aguinaldo at Quingua. This
was the cause for the suspension of internal dissensions ammong us, but
the motives were still held in reserve. Subsequently thereto, the fol-
. lowing May, it was found that General Luna wanted to effect a coup
d’état to supplant Aguinaldo. It was even known that he had fixed the
13th of June for his blow.

The Crairman. What year was that?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. 1899. All the dates 1 am referring to now were
in 1899.

The CrarrmaN. That was the date set by General Luna for the seiz-
ure of Aguinaldo and the control of the government?

Mr. BueNcamino. Yes, sir; that day was also his feast day, the day
which is celebrated in the Philippines instead of the birthday.

Then General Aguinaldo decided on the suppression of General
Luna, and he collected 4,000 men and went to look for General Luna,
leaving the town where the captain-general was temporarily on June 1.
General Luna was living in Bayambang, about 75 miles from Cabana-
tuan, so that it took Aguinaldo four days to arrive at the town of
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Bayambang. But what I can not explain is the coincidence that upon
the same day that Aguinaldo was arriving at the residence of General
Luna, General Luna on the same day and at the same hour was also
arriving at General Aguinaldo’s house.

The CHAIRMAN. How far were they apart?

Mr. Buexcamino. Seventy-five miles. General Luna was Kkilled in
the lower part of General Aguinaldo’s house by General Aguinaldo’s

uards.
. The CuarrMaN. Who of General Luna’s staff were present with him?

Mr. Buencamivo. Francisco Roman and his aid-de-camp.

The CHAIRMAN. General Luna was killed?

Mr. Bue~NcamMiNo. Yes.

The? CHAIRMAN. What other persons of Aguinaldo’s family were
there?

Mr. Buencamino. His mother, his sister, his wife, and his children.

The CraikMaN. Where were they?

Mr. Buencamivo. In the upper part of the building in which Gen-
eral Luna was killed.

The CuairMaN. General Luna was killed just outside of General
Aguinaldo’s house by General Aguinaldo’s personal guards?

Mzr. BueNncamino. Yes, sir.

The Crairman. What effect on the insurrection did the assassina-
tion of General Luna have?

Mr. BuexcaMino. From a sentimental peint of view, I can not say
that many persons were pleased with it, but it can be said that they
breathed freely, because the very morning of the death of General
Luna, at 5 o’clock, he had ordered two executions, and consequently
everybody considered their lives and persons in danger. So while I
will not say that many rejoiced at the death of General Luna, they
breathed easier.

The CaairMAN. Did it create among the staffs of the generals any
weakening of power of the insurrection after that?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Everybody lost confidence in this insurrection by
this occurrence. It can be said that from that time the insurrection
had morally died, and since that time I have felt that we could never
be independent unless we had an independence such as that of some
small state.

The Cuairman. How does the present condition of the poor people—
the poor classes of the islands in the cities and the country—compare
with their condition under the Spanish Government?

Mr. Buexcamino. In one word, they may be compared as happiness
and misery. Under the Spanish Government a poor Filipino had the
following contributions to make:

In the first place, a forced military service; all males between 18 and
21 years of age were obliged to be soldiers in the military service. Sec-
ond, all males between 18 and 60 years of age were obliged to work for
forty days under compulsion; and if they did not want to work, they
had to pay 3 pesos. This very heavy tax was later reduced to fifteen
days by a decree of Minister Maura, the best Spanish minister which
the Philippine Islands have had. In addition, a male between 18 and
60 years of age was obliged to pay $2.25 Mexican for a personal cer-
tificate, and his wife would also have to pay 2 pesos Mexican, so that
a poor family would have to pay $4.25 Mexican a year. The Philip-
pine authorities also controlled the person of the poor Filipino—the
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lieutenant or commander of the ward, the collector of taxes, the petty
governor or local president, the friar and the friar’s assistant, the civil
guard, and the head of the province, and all Spaniards living in the
town—so that if a poor man had a hen or a good horse, not only would
they take his hen or horse away from him without giving him any
equivalent, but, having only one and only having enough to give to one
person, the remaining six, who were not favored, became enemies of
this particular man.

Now, according to the municipal code established by the Civil Com-
mission, all the charges and authorities have disappeared, so that now
the poor man does not recognize any authority in the town or muniei-
pality except the municipal president, and he has no American in the
town except the teacher who teaches him, which teacher pays him %1
for his hen, which was previously worth under the Spanish Govern-
ment only 25 cents, if the 25 cents were paid, but the American Army
in going into the Philippines paid $1 for hens, and this price has been
maintained. Consequently, I can state, without controverting the
truth and without exaggerating at all, that the difference between the
present and the former condition of affairs in the Philippines is like
the difference between misery and happiness.

The CHairMaN. What effect has the establishment of a municipal
government by the Taft Commission had on the people?

Mr. Buencamino. It has been very satisfactory—to such an extent
that they have now 800 municipalities. Of the masses composing these
munijcipalities, about 5,000,000 Christians have attended the elections,
and voted without restriction for their candidates for municipal coun-
cilors and municipal presidents. and they in addition pay the taxes
which have been prescribed by the municipal council within the legal
powers. I consider this an evidence, when the masses come to the
elections and then go and pay their taxes, that the law which orders
these acts which they perform must be satisfactory.

We have 8,000 municipal emplovees, and of these 8,000 municipal
employees when 1 left Manila, as a member of the civil service hoard
I can state the following fact: There are only 10 of these 8,000 munici-
pal employees who are suspended from their offices, which is also an
evidence that the law is being complied with faithfully, and also proves
the full capacity of the Filipino for local self-government.

The CrarrmMaN. Under the civil and provincial governments estab-
lished by the Taft Commission, do not the dpeople of the Philippine
Islands enjoy greater liberty than they would have enjoyed under the
Aguinaldo government, if it had been established?

Mr. Bue~camino. They have much more liberty. Although the lib-
eral provisions of the Maura law gave suffrage, the person elected could
not take possession of his office until after being appointed by the
captain-general, so that the election did not mean the final appoint-
ment, the final appointment being in the hands of the Spanish gov-
ernor-general. Now, under the municipal code, after the election has
been made, those eletted enter finally upon the discharge of their
duties; so that the popular election is the credential of appointment.
Thus the sovereign local jurisdiction comes directly from the people.
The people understand this, and, as is natural, it is very satisfactory to

the 1E:eogle
The CHairman. That is an advantage that would not have been
enjoyed under the Aguinaldo government, is it not?
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Mr. BuencamiNo. No; that would not have been enjoyed under
Aguinaldo’s government, because they had the same provisions as
under the Spanish Government.

The Coairman. What is the feeling of the people of the islands
toward Governor Tatft and the Commission?

Mr. Buencamino. Governor Taft is now the idol of the Filipino
people. I wish to explain what 1 mean by this word ‘“idol.” Socially
the Filipino people have the defect of lack of a common language.
President Roosevelt speaks, and he is understood by the 80,000,000
Americans, but I, speaking the Spanish language, the scientific Tan-
guage of the countr\ am only understood by about 25,000 Filipinos;

so that in order to be understood by the remainder interpreters are !
necessary, and if these interpreters do not care for you the truth never

reaches the hearing of the people. It is necessary to be an idol of

these interpreters to have the truth reach the people. That is the -

present social status of the people with regard to language.

I only know three idols of my people—Dr. Rizal, General Aguinaldo
in his time. when we had faith in the promises and statements made by
him with regard to the statements of Admiral Dewey, and now Gov-
ernor Taft. Governor Taft has had the tact to visit all the provinces
of the archipelago, to extend his hand to all of the most irreconcilable
insurgents, of giving light to the most ignorant: and my people idolize

him greatly now, to such an extent that when he makes a statement he :

»

is truly and oxactlv interpreted to the people. In truth, I may state -

that there is no American in the Philippines who is as populal as Gov-
ernor Taft at the present time. I can also assure vou that I do not
believe I am in the absolute confidence of Governor Taft, on account
of my radical ideas.

The CuatrMAN. 1 will ask you this question: The Taft Commission
In its report, and Governor Taft personally in his testimony before
this committee, urged very strongly that there be provided by law a
legislature for the Philippine Islands, of which the lower house should
be elected by the Filipino people, thml\lng that that would have a good
effect upon the Filipinos in educating them for self-government.
The bill which this committee has reported contains a provision for
the establishment of such a legislature with the Philippine Commission,
the Taft Commission, for the upper house. In your opinion would it
be wise for us to enact that into law at this session, as urged by Gov-
ernor Taft?

Mr. Burncamino. 1 wish to ask some questions before answering.
The Filipino people, like most peoples, is composed of intelligent, semi-
intelligent, and ignorant people, but there has been a custom of look-
ing at domestic questions more than political questions. The Philippine
people have been governed for two hundred years by the royal
audiencia of Manila, which is a supreme court of justice, and secondly,
the juridical sense among the Philippine people is very high. The
difference between justice and injustice is very evident to the Filipino.
Before the arrival of the Spaniards in the Phlhppmes they had this
knowledge of the difference between justice and injustice, as is shown
in the Tagal words ‘‘ katuiran at hindi katuiran.”

You understand, therefore, that above political questions we would
like to know what we are as 01t1zens because the question of nation-
ality should supersede the political questlons Are we Americans, or
are we Filipinos? This question has been impressed upon me by the

ML
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Federal party and the majority of the Philippine Eeople, and I will
now give my opinion in regard to the matter of the legislature that
you spoke of—that the legisﬁature you suggest is very advisable, as is
recommended by Governor Taft and the Commission of which he is
the president. ’

But the Philippine people would be more pleased to be able to say
that this lower chamber is a chamber of Americans, and not a cham-

. ber of foreigners.

The CHairmaN. That is the proposition of the bill—that the mem-
bers of the lower house are to be elected by the people of the Philip-
pine Islands.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. Not native Filipinos, however.

The CrHAIRMAN. No; but they will have the majority, of course, and
can elect whom they please.

Mr. TawNeYy. Does he understand that under the bill referred to by
the chairman a lower house may be constituted entirely of Filipinos?

Mr. BuencaMino. Yes, I understand that; but I would prefer that
this chamber be called a chamber of Americans and not of Filipinos;

. that is, to suppress the name ‘‘ Filipino” and call them Americans.

The CaAIRMAN. Your idea is, then, that the happiness and welfare
of the Filipino people, for the present at least, depends upon American
sovereignty of those islands?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir; it is.

The CHAIRMAN. You may go on with any statement now which you
would like to present to the committee.

Mr. BuencaMino. In the first place, I wish to accredit my repre-
sentation before the committee. [Mr. Buencamino here produced and
handed to the committee a photograph.] This photograph represents
the party who came to bid me farewell—of all the leaders of the Kati-
punan Society.

The CuarrmMaN. On what date did you leave Manila?

Mr. Buexcamivo. On April 14.

The CratrMAN. And came directly to the United States?

Mr. Buencamino. Came directly to the United States. I made a
stop at Honolulu for a few days.

In this picture, composed of the leaders of the Katipunan Society,
can be seen the proof of their desire to become Americans by the coat
of arms on the picture, which is an evident proof of their satisfaction
with the laws of the Commission.

The CuairmMaN. This society desires that the Filipinos should become
Americans; is that the idea? :

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

The CratrmaN. The Katipunan Society ?

Mr. Bue~camivo. The persons in the foreground are the heads of
the Katipunan, and in the background are other members.

The CHAIRMAN. Proceed with anything else you desire to say.

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. I also come on behalf of the prominent insurgents
who were formerly friends of Aguinaldo.

The CrHAIRMAN. Name them?

Mr. BuexcamiNno. General Trias and the entire general staff of

~-(zeneral Malvar assure me of General Malvar’s consent to the action

of the Federal party.
The CHAlRMAN. Is Malvar the general recently captured in Samar?
Mr. Bue~NcamINo. No; he is the one who surrendered on the 16th

. of April.
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The CHAIRMAN. On what island?

Mr. BuencamiNo. In Batangas, in the island of Luzon. The gen-
-eral captured was General Lucban. General Trias and others have
some wishes which they desire me to submit to the committee.

The CnairRMAN. We can receive those and print them as a part of
your statement. We can have that printed right in his statement.
Please tell us who General Trias was? .

The papers referred to and presented by Mr. Buencamino are as
follows:

[Translated by Frank L. Joanﬁini, Insular Division, War Department.)

Cavrre, dpril 11, 1902.
Mr. FELirE BUENCAMINO.

EsTEEMED Sir AND FrIEND: In the postscript to your letter of the 27th ultimo you
informed me that you would leave for the United States on the 20th instant,
incidentally asking me for any orders or instructions which I might have, and for
which I sincerely thank you. .

I congratulate you on your voyage and at the same time I congratulate myself in
so far as my province is concerned, and I am led to believe that it will redound to
the great advantage of the country in general.

In view of your fitness, orders and instructions appear superfluous, but in order
that they may possibly serve you something I give you my poor opinion which I
would ardently desire to see realized. ,

Speak for the encouragement of public instruction and all branches of science, by
means of the establishment of institutions under the protection of the Government,
changing the old methods and giving education a new channel.

Do all you can to. secure the disappearance of the irritating distinction which
reigns here with regard to the salaries in official positions. ¢‘Equality before the
law and unity of races must be proclaimed.”’

With regard to the purchase of the property of corporations by the Government
for distribution in lots to their present tenants, it would be advisable to have the
titles of ownership legalized first and the property carefully appraised so that the
tenants will not be obliged to pay an exorbitant price therefor.

Tell the truth and nothing but the truth, and show that the country, without
deserving it, has several bitter enemies—the friars, the Chinese, and even the Span-
iards. These are those who desire that the Filipinos should be divided, for should
they agree, good-bye to the good dinners and bargains.

Chinese immigration is highly prejudicial to the country, and although the lack of
labor is now evident that is not because of the natives but the lack of encouragement,
equity, and especially a certain amount of despotism and lack of confidence with
which the Philippine employees are usually treated. The failure of the gang of
laborers organized and sent by vou to Abra or Benguet finds an explanation in this.

In the arsenal of this port it is observed that little by little salaries are being
reduced and that they will continue to be reduced without doubt to the level of that
of the laborers of the Varadero of Cafiacao. The equality in the salaries of this
institution has its raison d’etre in the change of the permanent character of the
employment of those who prove their qualifications, which is not the case in the
arsenal with regard to the Philippine laborers, while the Chinese or natives of Macao
never suffered any change and are better established than anybody else.

You must confess without doubt that modesty or courtesy was always a great
defect in the country. I do not know if on account of our own ignorance, but I
believe that it is a conscientious duty to apply a remedy where a subterfuge or an
injustice appears under the pretext of a question of language.

Convinced by experience I find that the natives of Macao hardly speak English,
and if they do make themselves understood by the Americans it is only on accouni,
of the great or little toleration of the latter. o

With thie picture before us it appears to me that it is not necessary to make any
commentary as to whether, on the whole, we are in a similar state as under the Span-
ish domination.

Another of the crises through which the country is passing is the currency ques-
tion. As we have a flag to show in international matters, money, the basis of moral
and material stability of any organization, is also necessary that it should be uni-
form; that it should have a real and effective value or a genuine representation.

And, finally, now that America in retaining the islands undertook the moral obli-
gation of regenerating us and conducting us to the highest point of civilization and
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progress, permit me to suggest to you that you insistantly advocate the enlistment of
the Filipinos into the Army and Navy.

Would that with a decision of this kind the people may enjoy the benefits of
liberty! Then you would again see how the Philippines are the real paradise of
peace and tranquility. .

Do not forget those deported to Guam and advocate their return; but know that I
do not say this only on account of my brother, but for all.

With considerations of friendship and esteem, I salute you affectionately.

Your obedient servant,
MariaNo Frias.

Lipa, Bataxcas, April 15, 1902—9.45 a. m.
Sefior BUENCANMINO,
Transport Buford, Manila, P. I.:
Malvar and Gonzales asked for an interview. These two generals’ surrender is
sure. War is over.
GUzZMAN.

Saxto Tomas, via CarLamsa, Apml 14—12.35 p. m.

Sefior FELIPE BUrENCAMINO,
Calle Sugunto, Manila:

In congratulating youfor the special distinction which the Government of the United
States of America has bestowed upon you, I have the satisfaction of signifying you
that until the end of this month the pacification of this province will be complete
and the Philippine revolution at an end. Captain Johnston, Fifteenth Cavalry, brig-
adier provost-judge of this brigade, has seconded with admirable political tact our
negotiations with the forces of General Gonzalez and those of the captured Colonel
Hernandez, the only ones of iimportance remaining in this province. From San Juan
de Bocboe Guzman directs the popular movement against Malvar and his family,
his only escort, as a general protest in favor of peace, and after the surrender of Gen-
eral Gonzalez here peace should be declared definitely. In this movement I have
received from Sefior Aguielera a copy of a letter received yesterday from General
Malvar soliciting a conference.

Wishing you a pleasant voyage.

Louna.

Tanavax (via Cavampa), Lacuxa, April 17, 1902—1.30 p. m.

Sefior FELiPE BreENcamiNo,
Calle Sagunto, Manile (Tondo):

The surrender of general was verified yesterday morning at Lipa bhefore General
Bell, Captain Brown, and Lieutenant Harrison. General Gonzalez surrendered to
Capt. W. T. Johnson, brigade provost-judge, Tanauan, at 2 p. m. yesterday, asking
for five days’ grace to enable him to gather together his entire commmand, who will
surrender in Tanauan. This request was immediately granted by Captain Johnston.
Later on in the afternoon, on the arrival of General Bell in Tanauan, the surrender
was verified before General Bell, Captain Johnston, and the commanding officer at
Tanauan, Major Bowen. The war is completely terminated.

: Luxa, AGULERA, AND LAQUIL.

' Bartaxncas, April 16, 1902—4.40 p. m.
FeLipE BueNcawMiNo,

Villalobos 37 ( Transport Buford), Manila:
Presentado Malvar hoy esta en Lipa. Manana se vendira Coronel Gonzalez en

Tanauan.
GLORIA.

Lipa (BaTtaneas), April 18, 1902-—7.35 a. m.
Sefior FerLipE BueNcamivo,
Transport Buford, Manila, P. I.:
Yesterday at 3 o’clock, afternoon, we took General Malvar out of Rosario woods.
To-day at 8 o’clock this morning will take place his surrender before General Bell.
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The Colunna will go with me to Tanauan to conclude the begun contract with
General Gonzalez. Qur work is over. Perhaps we may see each other before his
departure.
GUZMAN.
(Approved. Johnston, captain, Fifteenth Cavalry.)

Mr. Buexcamino. He was the next in popularity after Aguinaldo,
and he was a lieutenant-general also of the army.

The CuairmMAN. Please tell the substance of what this man says;
what the sentiments now of General Trias are.

Mr. Buexcamino. Completely American. To such an extent that
he receives from General Chatfee 200 rifles to pursue and tight Malvar
around the outskirts of Cavite, and General Cailles, who is also an
insurgent, also received 200 rifles from General Chaftee to pursue
Malvar through the outskirts of the province of Laguna, and Malvar
being caught between these two fires, and with the forces of General
Bell in the interior of Batangas, and being surrounded from Cavite
and Laguna by the forces of &eneral Cailles and General Trias, he
surrendered.

But it must be remembered that Batangas was the heart of the
trouble, of the war against America, while Cavite was the center of
operations of insurrection against Spain. Mabini, the head of .the
irreconcilables, is a native of Batangas, and Agoncillo and Ilustre, the
principal members of the Hongkong junta, are natives of Batangas,
and Sefor Lopez, who lives in Boston, also an irreconcilable insurgent,
is also a native of Batangas. All these men belong to very prominent
families of Batangas. They are all honest and intelligent men. 1
believe they are working in good faith, although in my opinion they
are completely wrong.

These men were those who were encouraging Malvar to continue
the war against the United States, but by means of the strong and
humane work of General Bell, it was made possible that Malvar instead
of being captured should surrender, because his surrender decides the
political question, and his capture would have heen nothing but the
expression of a victory of the Army.

The Crairman. Now, do I understand that this surrender of Malvar
was broughtabout by two former insurgent generals, Trias and Cailles?

Mr. Buencamivo. They cooperated a good deal.

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed with any other statement you
wish to make showing the conditions over there.

Mr. Bue~xcamino. As I have already stated, I come from the Fili-
pino people, and I come in the firm hope of being able to obtain a just
and liberal government, and it we courd obtain the American citizen-
ship it would be a great thing. 1f that can not be done, we are also
resigned; and this is a question of sovereignty which is to be decided
by vou who are the sovereigns. But I wish to let it be known that
our desires are to obtain a just and liberal government, and to become
Americans. If Congress does not agree with our wishes it has a per-
fect right to disagree, but it will be responsible for the future because
we, the Kilipinos, have already submitted unconditionally to the will
of Congress.

Speaking of a just and liberal government, I wish to express the
opinion of the Philippine people. The opinions of the Philippine peo-
ple consist at the present time in the following only, that every
national work is similar to an individual work, and as a young man
must learn and be educated, because it is a law of the time which -
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governs his existence, thus also my people now need a lot of educa-
tion, much instruction, and a firm and strong government, supported
by the constitutional and executive powers of America. If the
Americans or the Filipinos who are to govern my country are to be
all the time censured here, are to be represented here as tyrants and
barbarians and thieves all the time, or as Herods, then what prestige
could the Congress of the United States have in the Philippines?

Therefore it is not necessary for my people now to question the
facts, but what the government needs is to cure its wounds. Give it
life and health, and the life of the nation consists principally in a good
system of education and a good economical system in order to encour-
age agriculture, industry, and commerce.

It is also the wish of my party that I express their desire to have
an allowance of $100,000 per annum made for the education of young
¥ iliEinos in America embodied in the proposed bills.

The CHAIRMAN. Permit me to say right there that the government
of the Philippines is not prohibited by.this bill from making that hun-
. dred thousand dollar allowance it it so desires. They might make
that provision.

Mr. Buexcamino. But it would be anassured factif it were expressed
specifically in the bill, if there is no objection thereto, or if it is within
the power of Congress to do so.

The CuatrMAN. I know from the statements of Governor Taft that
he is in favor of some provision being made for the sending of stu-
dents to this country to study our institutions and methods.

Mr. Buencamino. I have come to establish the best relations between
the sentiments of our people and the sovereign power, and if the sov-
ereignty can grant this concession, it would be one more flower which
I could present to my people.

The CratrMaN. Do any members of the committee wish to question
the witness?

Mr. Jonxes. What order shall we observe in examining the witness?
I will say for the minority members of the committee that we want
to examine him probably at some length.

The CHairMAN. I should think, then, that we should adjourn until
2 o’clock as there is no session of the House to-day.

(Informal discussion with regard to adjournment followed.)

Mr. Jones. We would like to know whether it is the purpose to
discharge the witness and to let him go before this testimony is printed.
I would like very much to look over this testinony before he leaves.
How long do you intend to stay?

Mr. Buencamino. Until the hill has been voted on.

Mr. Joxes. I would like to ask also whether it is your purpose, Mr.
Chairman, or the purpose of the committee, to examine other wit-
nesses on this subject? 1 do not* know exactly why this one witness
was taken up and brought here to testify.

The Cuarrman. Right there T think it is due to the committee and
to the War Department and to the witness for me to call attention to
something 1 have received from the Secretary of War. He told me
of this yesterday, but they could not find these papers, but have found
them since. This letter reads as follows:

War DeepartMeNt, Washington, May 31, 1902.

Dear Mr. Cooper: I inclose an original letter received by me last March from Mr.
Buencamino’s nephew, Mr. Jose C. Abreu, which shows the way in which Mr.
* Buencamino happened to come to this country. This is the first that I heard of it,

»
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and on this I cabled General Chaffee to give him accommodations on a transport.
I inclose also a copy of a card to which the letter refers. Please return the letter
when you are through with it.
I inclose also a copy of my answer to Mr. Abreu’s letter, which contains the
cablegram to General Chatfee.
Sincerely, yours,
Evmau Reor.
Hon. HExry A. COOPER,
Chairman Committee on Insular Affuirs, House of Representatives.

Now, here is the letter, dated March 14, 1902, as follows:

WasniNagToN, D. C., March 14, 1902.
Honorable SecreTaARY oF WaR, City.

My Dear Mr. SEcrerary: I respectfully send vou herewith a card from Mr. F.
Buencamino, which he requested wme to transmit to you.

In Mr. Buencamino’s behalf I have the honor to submit the following matter to
your attention. He says that he would be delighted to be afforded an opportunity
to visit this country, and to this effect if you would only be pleased to have General
Chaffee grant hini the privilege of traveling as an officer and not as mere soldier
aboard one of the military transports, his wishes will be gratitied.

Very respectfully,
Jose C. ABREv.

He is a nephew of Mr. Buencamino. Theu Mr. Root, the Secretary
of War, wrote to Abreu:

WAR DEPARTMENT,
Washington, March 20, 1902.

My Dear Mr. ABrevu: I thank you for the card from Mr. Felipe Buencamino. I
have sent to General Chaffee the following telegraphic dispatch:

‘‘Present to Felipe Beuncamino the compliments of the Secretary of War, who
would be glad to see him in the United States, and furnish him with such accom-
modations on a regular army transport as would be given an officer of rank.”

With respect and high esteem, I am,

Very sincerely, yours,

Mr. JosE C. ABRECU,
Insular Division, War Departinent, Washington, D. C.

Evinu Roor.

The card referred to is as follows:

Maxiva, P. 1., February 27, 1902.
Mr. Roor, War Secretary.

My Dear Sir: Permit me to offer you my congratulations for your policy over my
people Philippine Islands. In my people name, 1 request that you send promptly
hereto Governor Taft. o

Respectfully, FeLipE BUENCAMINO,
Sangunto 316, Tundo.

That is the way that Mr. Buencamino happened to come here.

Mr. Jonks. Now, with reference to his appearance before this
committee.

The CuairmaNn., With reference to his appearance before this com-
mittee the Secretary informed me that he was here and asked if 1
would like to have him come before the committee. 1 told him that I
would, and that I thought the members of the committee would like
to have him, and so we made arrangements for to-day. I did not
know anvthmg of it until vesterday.

Mr. JoNEs. As this witness has referred to Mr. Sixto Lopez being
in Boston at this time, and has indicated that he entertained different
views from those entertained by himself, and has also spoken of his
honesty in entertaining those views, would it not be possible for the
committee to have him appear and hear him after this witness has
finished, so that we would have both sides of this case presented by
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these two Filipinos, both of them of great intelligence and honesty,
who entertain different views?

Mr.? TawNEY. Is he the man vou referred to as belonging to the
junta?

Mr. Jones. Yes; Sixto Lopez. He is now in Boston.

Mr. Loun. How long since he has been in the Philippine Islands?
It is a question of getting this man down here and getting his views;
but here is a man who is here now and from whom we can get some
practical information.

Mr. Jones. Nearly all of this man’s testimony has been with refer-
ence to 1898 and 1899.

Mr. Loup. No; to my mind he is simply telling how the war broke
out.

The CrairvMax. How long has Sixto Lopez been in this country?.

Mr. BueNcaMINo. As I have no relations with this gentleman, I can
not say. I do not know if he has been here constantly since he came.

The CrnairmMaN. How long since he has been in the Philippine Islands,
if you know, generally *

Mr. BuENcaMINO. Seven years.

Mr. Loup. Well, he must have a good deal of practical knowledge .
to give this committee, must he not?

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Joneb. I understand that that is the reason the
Senate committee refused to call him.

Mr. Jongs. 1 do not know

The CrairMAN. It is simply a question of judgment, and he is a
member of the junta who has been outside as an agitator and has not
been back to acquire any practical knowledge.

Mr. Wicriawms, of Illinois. Has this gentleman been before the Senate
committee ?

A MEemBER. No, sir.

Mr. Wirpiams, of Illinois. The Senate committee is still holding
sessions?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jongs. He has referred to Mr. Lopez as a gentlemen of honesty,
and he says that he is in Boston, and of course he can be easily gotten,
and 1 want to move that the committee 1'9quext him to attend and
testify at the conclusion of he testimony of this witness.

Mr. Tawney. In view of the fact that he has not been in the Philip-
pine Islands for seven years

Mr. Buencamivo. He left there, but I do not. know whether he has
been back or not—whether he has heen here constantly during the
whole time.

Mr. Tawxey. Do yvou know whether he has heen in the Philippine
Islands during that time, since he left, seven years ago?

Mr. Buencaymino. No, sir: I do not know.

Mr. Tawxey. Would you likely have known of it had he been back?

Mr. Buexcayivo. I would assuredly have known of that if he had
returned. I can positively state that he has not been there sincé 1895.

Mr. Tawxey. In view of that fact, 1 do not see what testimony the
gentleman could give, except to make a speech on the information
which others communicated to him.

Mr. Jongs. I should be very glad to hear him, because probably he
is the most intelligent Filipino in this country.
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Mr. Buencamino. I will state that had Sixto Lopez been over there
he would have joined us in the insurrection. He was absent at the
time as Agoncilla’s emissary.

The CHAIRMAN. | should think that a witness should first qualify
before he is allowed to testify. That rule obtains in all proceedings
at law, the qualifications of the witness being inquired into by the
court. I would myself be gpposed to calling a man so long absent
from the islands.

(Informal discussion upon the motion of Mr. Jones followed.)

Mr. Loup. Let me suggest that the witness be excused until 2
o'clock, and we can settle this matter among ourselves.

Mr. TawNEY. I move that we take a recess until 2 o’clock.

Mr. JoNES. Are you going to vote upon my motion after recess?

The CaHATRMAN. You have heard the motion of Mr. Jones that
Sixto Lopez come here and testify.

The motion referred to was here put to the committee and lost, and
the committee then took a recess until 2 o’clock p. m.

AFTER RECESS.

The CHATRMAN. Please state what the Commission is doing over in
the Philippine Islands, and what effect the school system which they
have established is having. '

Mr. Buencamino. The civil commission began its work on the 19th
of November, 1900. When I left Manila in April of this year, the
civil commission had enacted three hundred and forty-seven laws.
That is to say, one law every three days, which included the code of
civil procedure, composed of more than seven hundred articles, and
the municipal and provincial codes, each of which has more than three
hundred sections. My duty in the civil-service board is to read all
these laws in Spanish in order to ascertain whether there is any con-
flict with other laws, and in such case I would state to the government
of the Philippines that they do so conflict. In addition to this immense
intellectual work, which has cost the health of Judge Ide and has
even caused the illness of Commissioner Moses, and was the direct
cause of Governor Taft’s illness—since that date, November, 1900—
the civil commission has gone through mere than thirty-seven prov-
inces of‘the archipelago establishing the provincial governments. I

have a memorandum of more than six hundred speeches made by

Governor Taft on that trip. The speeches referred to the policy and
to the pleasure of the Commission with regard to the hospitality of

the Filipinos. I have also memoranda showing that the executive sec- :
retary, Mr. Ferguson, has made more than two thousand speeches as -
interpreter—six hundred for Mr. Taft and six hundred for the residents

of the provinces.

The Cuarrmax. I will ask you how these people are pleased with
the system of education?

Mr. Tawney. We have sent a good many school-teachers over there.

Mr. BuencamiNo. ! understand that the gentleman wishes me to
reply to the question of the public schools?

The CratrMaN. That is right.

Mr. Buexcamino. We have now 7,500 public schools in the islands,
with 1,200 American teachers, the remainder being Filipinos. Two

" A
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hundred thousand children attend these public schools, and 20,000
adults attend the night schoqls.

Now, not as formerly, the fathers of families do not send their
children to Manila, as they now have schogls of fuller education in
their own towns. After the alphabet is ‘tayght, according to the
American method, the elements of arithmetic, history, and geographﬁ
are taught, all of which subjects were ne#r taught during the Spanis
times, because under the Spanish Government hothing but reading
and writing were taught it anything was taught at all. After that,
Christian doctrine by Father Astete. So that we feel great satisfactjon,
because we can say that at least 2 per-cent of the present population
is studying according to American methods. ~ Under the Spanish
Government the number of schools never exXceeded 600. There were
never more than 30,000 children who attended the schools when they
did attend. Consequently the condition of public education is a very
satistactory one.

From personal observation, there are two defects.

First. The number of American teachers is too small and should be
increased; they should number at least 6,000, as requested at the pub-
lic discussion of the subject, because shaving 800 pacitied municipalities,
to which will soon be added some “other pacified provinces, we will
need a good many more teachers.

The second defect observed, and which I consider it my duty to sub-
" mit to your consideration, is that the salaries paid to the American
teachers are too small. They should be doubled in order to obtain the
best teachers, because it is preferable to pay large salaries for a period
of five years rather than to pay small salaries for twenty years. 1
believe at the expiration of the term of five years, with well-paid
teachers, scholars will be able to become Philippine teachers, who can
be paid very small salaries. Consequently, for the purposes of the
progress of the people, and from an economical standpoint, it is cheaper .
to pay high salaries now and take more teachers there than not to do
so, having a small number of teachers badly paid.

The necessity of our people is education, and consequently 1 deem
it my duty to submit to the consideration of the committee this neces-
sity and the remedy which, in my opinion, might be applied.

With your permission I will make another ohservation on the sub-
ject. Inview of the period of one year and five months, during which
the civil government, established by the civil commission, has been
working—-that is to say, from November, 1900, to July 1, 1901—the
civil commission in its legislative capacity and thereafter, aftér said
period from the 1st of July to the present, in its legislative and
executive character, the Commission has not had an opportunity to
extend its instruction in the higher branches, and the result is that the
only higher instruction in the Philippines is that given by the friars at
the following:

The University of St. Thomas, College of San Juan de Letran, the
Municipal Atheneum, the College of San Beda, the College of St.
Joseph. These are for males.

Then there is the College of Santa Isabel, the College of St. Catha-
rine, the College of La Concordia, the College of Looban, the College
of Sam Palok, the College of the Society of Jesus. .

The last seven named are institutions for women. Higher instruec-

.
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tion fs given in these colleges, as already stated, and in the University
of St. Thomas medicine, law, pharmacy, and chemistry are also
taught. Consequently the higher class of families in Manila, who are
®hose who can afford higher education for their children, who have *
nothing to do with the friars,.make the sacrifice of sending their
children to America, but those who have not much money and are
friendly to the friars have sent their children to the friar colleges
referred to.

There is one important question in this connection. The hostility of
the friars to the American GGovernment is evident. There has been a
recent example of this. The cholera appeared on Palm Sunday. On
that day and the following days—that is, during holy week—it is the
custom in a Catholic town like Manila to attend the confessional, and
the friars took the occasion in the confessional to state that cholera
existed only in the imaginition of the Americans. Their object in-
doing this was to prevent the Filipinos from complying with the sani- = |
tary measures of the Government in regard to cholera in order that =~ . « .~
cholera might extend, because by the cholera they make much money - )

. on account of funerals, churches, candles, and confessionals, and finally
because in this manner they take the attention of the Philppine people_«
away from the reforms which the Americans are introducing. '

1 wish to state, Mr. Chairman, that there should be added.in the
bill a predept in addition to the allowance which has been previously
requested that the department of public instruction estabﬁsh imme-
diately universities and colleges for higher education if we desire to
prevent the children of these higher classes from coming under the
prejudicial direction of the friars. That is all I have to say.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jones, you may ask such questions as you wish.

Mr. Joxes. Mr. Chairman, we did not want to make any examina-
tion until after you gentlemen have finished asking your questions.

The CHairMAN. 1 am through.

Mr. Joxgs. Our desire is to proceed without being interrupted, and
therefore we prefer to wait until the majority of the committee is
through. .

Mr. CrumpackeEr. What percentage of the inhabitants of the Phil-
ippine Islands are uneducated?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Before answering that question I desire to state
what 1 understand by the word ¢ education.”

Mr. Crumpacker. Perhaps 1 had better substitute the word
““illiterate.”

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. About 85 per cent. That is only problematical, N
because no census has ever been taken in the Philippines.

Mr. CrumMPACKER. 1 understood you to say that 85 per cent were
illiterate. :

Mr. Buencamivo. That is right. ,

Mr. Hrrt. Eighty-five per cent of the people of the Philippines can

not read or write?

Mr. Buexncamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. CrumpackER. What means of communication have the people
of the different provinces with each other?

Mr. Buencamino. It is evident that if they do not know Spanish
they have no communication, unless they befong to a specific tribe,
such as one Visayan with another Visayan, as one Tagalo with another

P—*2
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Tagalo, but a Tagalo and a Visayan can not communicate with each
other, and it is necessary for them to know Spanish in order to com-
municate with each other. .

Mr. CrumpACKER. How many different dialects are there, approxi-
mately? That is, how many ditferent dialects and languages are there,
approximately, in the archipelago?

Mr. BuencamiNo. They have been reduced to eight. There are
4,000,000 people who speak Visayan. 1 include the Moros of Minda-
nao, who have communication with the inhabitants of the following
provinces: Cebu, Panay, Bohol, Samar, Levte, Romblon, Masbate,
and Ticao.

Mr. CRUMPACKER. In view of the lack of experience of the inhabit-
ants of those islands, and the lack of common language, what, in your
opinion, is their capacity for independent self-government?

Mr. Buexcamino. With vour permission to elaborate on the ques-
tion of education, I can answer that question tully.

Mr. CrumpACKER. Certainly.

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. Inregard to the protection of life, the manner of
living within a town, the Philippine people are as educational as any
other people. First, before hecoming Christians, before the Span-
iards came, they had their religious orders.  We believe in God, who
we call ¢ Bathala o Apo;” we heé.ie\'e in heaven, which we call *‘ fanquit;”
we believe in a soul, which we call ““calolua;™ we believe in sin, which
we call “ casalanan;” we believe in virtue, which we call ¢ cabanalan;”
we believe in a future life, which we call ** huling buhay.” In the social
order the Filipinos believe in the institution of the family, which was
called ¢ camaganacan;” we believe in the institution of matrimony as the
basis of families, which we call ¢*asaua,” and we do not believe in concu-
binage, which we call ‘‘calunia.” We also have our literature and we
have our writings. We believe in the institution ot property, which
we call ¢ pagaari,” and ““ nakao,” robbery.  This is in the social order.

In the political order we were acquainted with community life, which
we call bayan, and we were acquainted with the principle of authority,
which we call puno. We were acquainted with the principles of jus-
tice, which we call catuiran. We believed in the idea of punishment,
which we call parusa, and we also believed in the obedience of author-
ity, which we call pagsunud. Consequently, we were educated to
know how to protect our lives and our honor, which we call puri, and
our property and our families. That was the primitive or prehistoric
condition of the Filipinos before the arrival of the Spaniards.

When the Spaniards came they taught us Christianity, the immense
benefit of which I can not but acknowledge. Thiswas an incomprehen-
sible act in the fifteenth century, because only the Philippines in the
East were selected to be Christianized; and, as is natural, the Chris-
tiaps perfected us and our education with regard to the elementary
principles of social life. Spain at that time brought about the unity of
the Philippine people, who had been divided into a great many tribes,
and established one religion and established one common language,
which is the Spanish; one legislation, civil legislation as well as crimi-
nal legislation and criminal laws. Consequently, from this point of
view of the protection of our honor, life, and interests we are as highly
educated as any other people of the world.

Any citizen of the most civilized country of the world could go to
the Philippines before this last insurrection and could be sure ot his



19

life, his property, and his interests. The proof of this is that British,
German, and French people have resided there for a great many years,
trading ‘with the Filipinos. Thus, if we understand by the word
““education” what is understood by rational disposition with regard to
the protection ot life, property, and interests, the Filipinos are well
educated. If we understand by ¢ education” culture, then we are
entirely uncultured, beginning with myself, and I l‘equest this com-
mittee to pardon all my lack of culture which may have been shown,
because it is not our fault—the Spaniards have not educated us for
this. That is what can be said in regard to education.

With regard to political education, we have absolutely none. We
have never been politicians, and if it did take Xlace at some time it has
been with arms in hand. We have employed our politics in war for
destraction and for all that means ruin, and that is the reason for the
reaction of many intelligent Filipinos in this connection, and they have
all agreed, with the exception of a dozen or so irreconcilables, such as
Lopez and others, that what is necessary is American instruction in
order that we might know and exercise political rights. So, from a
political st‘mdpomt we have no education at all.

Mr. CruMPACKER. In your opinion, the people of the archipelago
are not at this time capable of miintaining an independent self-govern-
ment and carrying all the responsibilities, domestic and foreign, that
that implies?

Mr. Buexcamivo. 1 can not answer that question, because no census
has been taken.

Mr. CRUMPACKER. Are the people, in your opinion, capable of self-
government?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. No; they are not. Not.only they can not govern
themselves, but it would not be advisable for them to endeavor to
do so.

Mr. Tawnry. Please explain that.

Mr. Bue~camivo. Self-government, according to my sad experience,
not in theory, belongs onlv to people and nations who can inspire their
neighbors wi ith respect and consideration, because international life has
hecome s0 closely united with national life that the distance between
America and France, for example, may be compared to the distance
between that gentlonmn and myself. Electricity and steam have cut
down all distances, and consequently all countries are neighbors. The
Philippines are now surrounded hy the following countries:

On the Chinese Sea by China, Japan, England, and France, and if
Russia continues, it will be nearer the Philippines than America,
because there will only be a distance of twelve days between Port
Arthur and Manila. On the south there is Australia, which is a
rising nation. Then there are the Philippines themselves. We have
British subjects, French subjects, and German subjects, who represent
a capital of many millions of dollars. In the State Department here
there are claims from the British Government for indemnity for dam-
ages caused with regard to a railroad in Manila. There are also
claims of the German, Belgian, and Swiss Governments for damages
incurred in Iloilo with regard to the bombardment of that town by
the American squadron. If the American Government should now
abandon us and give us our own government, all these claims would
go to the Philippines, probably each one backed up by a squadron.
Let it be supposed that Agumaldo established a free government
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under a system of independence, and he would have a conflict with any
of the hundreds of these natives, because he has no idea of what the
international responsibility would be. Then we would have an inter-
national conflict. Thus he would go on until we would extinguish
ourselves forever, and we would suffer the fate of Samoa or of China.
For all these reasons I have deduced the inadvisability of our being
independent.

Mr. CrumPACKER. Suppose roads are constructed, public highways
and telegraphs and telephones and public schools are instituted and
maintained, and a civil government organized in the Philippines with
representatives from all the provinces, is it not true that within the
course of ageneration or two the inhabitants of those islands would have
experience and ability enough to operate an independent government?

Mr. Buencamino. 1 desire to repeat what I have already saids that
we have never had an opportunity of being politicians. )

Mr. Crumpacker. The first requirement is to bring the people into
a closer touch?

Mr. BuexNcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. CrumpPACKER. And to establish a common language and a com-
mon literature? '

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Crumpackrr. Those things must be accomplished before inde-
pendence is thought of ?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. CrumpPACKER. I believe that is all.

Mr. Ormstep. I would like to ask him what proportion of the
Filipinos are now in insurrection against the United States.

Mr. BuexcamiNo. They will not exceed 100 persons after the sur-
render of Malvar. If Malvar had been captured, I would not dare to
say this. I ama poor man, and 1 have nothing but $100 in my pocket,
but I will wager it all to $1 on a cablegram to the Philippines to verify

~ my statement. I consider it as my sacred duty not to pervert the

truth here. Should I not tell the truth I would not be acting against

“the Americans, but against my own people, and I have had a sad
~experience. Only by speaking the truth can a country be saved.

Mr. Hirt. Does that include Mindanao, when you say that there are
only 100 persons in insurrection?

" Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; not Mindanao.

Mr. Hirr. You speak only of Luzon?

Mr. Buencamino. Luzon and the Visayas.

Mr. JonEs. Does that include Samar?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. Yes, sir; Zamora has already surrendered. If
Zamora had been captured then I would not have said so. In Samar
the soul of the insurrection was not Lucban, but Zamora. I would
specially request that the distinction between a surrender and a capture
sﬁould he observed. (ieneral Malvar, with his obstinate resistance,
has reached a higher point than any other insurgent general. General
Chaffee, as counseled, very well advised, sent General Bell to Batangas,
who not only is a brave general, but a diplomat also. General Chatfee
did not have to make the war for glory’s sake in the Philippines, and
what he desired was to close the war as rapidly as possible, for the
good of the Filipinos, and to comply with the orders of the American
Government.
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The CHATRMAN. Does anyone else desire to ask any questions, gen-
tlemen?

Mr. JowEes. I want to ask the gentleman some questions. I under-
stand the witness to say that preparatlone for the insurrection were
begun as far back as October, 1898, Is that so?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. No, no, no. Preparations, not for the insurrec-
tion, but for the war ags ainst America. :

Mr. Joves. Against “America.

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir.  There could not be an insurrection at
that time because America was not the sovereign at that time.

i\h' Jones. The Malolos congress was in session at that time, I
believe.

Mr. BuencamMino. Yes, sir; it met on the 25th of September 1898.

Mr. Joxes. 1 want to know whether those preparations were inaug- .
urated or sanctioned by the congress then in session?

Mr. Buexcammno. No: not at all.

Mr. Joxes. Well, who were they inaugurated by*?

Mr. Buexcayvo, The preparations were agreed

Mr. Jones. They seem to have been known to the witness, and I
want to know whom they were made by.

Mr. Buexcamivo. I know that because I was the private secretary
at this time of Aguinaldo and the director of justice of the army.

Mr. Jo~es. The private secretary of Aguinaldo?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir; of Aguinaldo.

Mr. Jones. The prlvate secretary of Aguinaldo and the director of
justice for the army ?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. And you know that those preparations were made by
Aguinaldo?

Mr. Bug~ncamino. Naturally; yes, sir; because we had received
telegrams from General Agoncillo saying that he had not been received
by President McKinley as a representative of the Philippine govern-
ment.

Mr. Joxes. Yes; T have heard that before.

Mr. Bue~Ncamivo. And that we were free then to make war against
America, because it was not sovereign with regard to the Philippines;
and the capitulation

Mr. Jongs. State just what those preparations were.

Mr. Buexcamivo. To organize the army; organize the militia within
Manila, the volunteer corps, in order that at a given moment we might
take between two fires the American forces which were on the out-
skirts of the city of Manila.

Mr. Joves. When was it that you took this deposition of which you
spoke, of the major who was in command of the Philippine forces?

Mr. Buexcamiyo. In March.

Mr. Jongs. What time in March?

Mr. Bue~ncaminvo. The beginning of March, 1902, following the
February 4.

Mr. Jones. In March following the February 47

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. That de osmon was in writing, I suppose?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. What has become of that?
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Mr. Buencamino. It has been lost with all my papers.

Mr. Jones. With all whose papers?

Mr. BuencamiNo. All my own papers. When I was captured all 1
saved was the clothing I had on my back, and it was in a very dilapi-
dated condition.

Mr. Jonms. Did these papers fall into the hands of your eaptors?

Mr. Buencamino. When Aguinaldo, on the 5th of November,
ordered me to go with his family—Aguinaldo’s family—he took these
papers away from me.

Ir. Jonks. Aguinaldo took them from you?

Mr. BueNxcaMINO. Yes, sir; took them from me.

Mur. JonEs. You did not lose them, then?

Mr. Buencamivo. I did not say that I lost them. I said that they
were lost.

Mr. Jones. T would like to know who was present when this depo-
sition was taken—who besides yvourself and the major?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Hervasio de Jesus, my clerk, was also present.

Mr. Joxes. Where was it taken?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. In the convent of Malolos, on the 3d or 5th of
March.

Mr. Joxes. And vou say that this major testified that he had no
knowledge as to whether that first shot was fired by an American sol-
dier or the Filipino forces?

Mr. Buencamino. He stated that he heard a shot when he was in
his office, and that he ran out to the place and found there the Ameri-
cans in a hostile attitude, and gave the order to fire upon them, and
that was the beginning of the war.

Mr. Jones. Did he state whether he had secured any information
from other sources as to who fired that first shot?

Mr. BuencamiNo. No, sir; there was no occasion to ask any more
questions, as the shooting began then and has continued ever since.

Mr. JonEs. Is it not generally understood in Manila that that first
shot was fired by an American soldier?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; there exists no opinion on the subject in
Manila—that is to say, any founded opinion; there may be a preju-
diced cpinion.

Mr. JonEs. I have not the testimony hefore me given to the Senate
committee by General Otis, but my decided opinion is that he stated
that the first shot was fired by an American soldier, and he gave the
reasons—that is, why it was fired )

The CrAtRMAN. I agree with you. My recollection is that a man
by the name of Grayson, one of the American soldiers, fired it.

Mr. BueNcamino. That is the reason 1 answered that I had no
opinion as to that. If General O:is said so, I suppose it was so.

Mr. Joxnes. Do you not know that an American. soldier from the
State of Nebraska has stated that he fired that shot, and that it is gen-
erally accepted by all intelligent people who know anything about the
subject that it was fired by an American soldier?

Mr. BuENcamiNo. I think I have read that somewhere, and have
also heard it; but it can not be said that all intelligent persons would
believe that, because it that were the case there would be nobody but
military people in Manila. The Filipinos who were in Manila were
full of fear and could not form any opinion; they were scared to
death; and the intelligent Filipinos who were in the country were too
far away to know anything about it. ‘
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Mr. JonEgs. Is it not generally accepted in Manila, and was it not.so
accepted when you were there, that an American soldier killed a Fili-
pino by that shot

Mr. Buencamivo. No such opinion exists. There are prejudiced
opinions. Each party says that the other began it. Kach party has
its own opinion, and the Filipinos say that the Americans commenced
it and the Americans say that the Filipinos commenced it.

Mr. Jones. Did I understand that it is a controverted matter in
Manila as to who fired that shot, as to whether it was fired by an
American or a Filipino soldier?

Mr. Buencamino. I would state that for two vears these questions
are not discussed at all in Manila. The question upon us now is,
whether to be American citizens or not?

Mr. Jones. You did say, however, did you know, that one faction in
Manila claimed that that shot was fired by an American soldier, and
another faction claimed that it was fired hy a Filipino soldier?

Mr. Buencamivo. No; I said that the major heard this shot, and that
then he ordered the first shooting, when he saw the Americans in a
hostile attitude.

Mr. JoxEs. I understand that: but you said a moment ago that thls
was a controverted question in Manila; that one party, or ““hand,”
vou expressed it, or faction. held that the tirst shot was fired by an
American soldier, and the other party contended that it was tired by a
Filipino; is that so!?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Yes, sir; but thut is not a question of informa-
tion, but rather of prejudice, of passion; but as I say, these questions
have been a dead issue for two vears in Manila. \Iobodv thinks any
more of that shot, except to cure the injury done by it.

Mr. Joxgs. If this question is a dead issue in Manila, and has not
been discussed for two yvears in Manila, why did you state in your
opening remarks to the committee that you had taken this deposition
of this major on this subject and what he stated to be true about it?
Why did you make that statement?

Mr. Buencamino. Because I was asked by the chairman as to how
hostilities broke out. and in answer to that I explained what had been
done. And I repeat that the question of that shot is no more dis-
cussed in Manila, but the way of remedying the evils which it has
caused.

Mr. Joxes. And there is no opinion, then, one way or the other, in
Manila now as to the truth of the statement of this major upon this
subject?

Mr. Buencamino. I have heard no opinion on the subject for two
vears.
© Mr. Joxes. Where were you at this time?

Mr. Buexcamino. In Malolos.

Mr. Jonks. How far is that from Manila?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. About 36 miles.

Mr. Jones. What was the general belief or understanding in Malolos
at that time as to who fired that shot?

Mr. Buencamivo. Thdt it was an attack made by the Americans;
that the Americans were going to enslave us; that the Americans were
going to deceive us; and that it was necessar V—that we had better die
than surrender to the Americans. I must confess that that is what
everybody felt in Malolos at that time.

Mr. JoNgs. You all felt—you all felt that, you among the number,
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in Malolos at that time, that this attack was made by the American
troops? ‘

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. Yes, sir; because the leaders were in Malolos at
that time, and had we had the intention of attacking the Americans at
that time we would not have permitted those leaders to be in Malolos.

Mr. Jones. I understood you to say in reply to a question by the
chairman that this attack on the part of the Filipinos against the
American soldiers was premature; you used that word. Now I under-
stand you to say that your understanding at the time was that this
was an attack by the Americans upon the Filipinos. How do you
explain that?

Mr. Buencamino. I do not say that the attack was a premature one.
I say that the hostilities were premature. It was not the day fixed for
the breaking out of the hostilities.

Mr. Joxes. You do not say, then, that the attack on the part of the
Filipinos against the Americans was premature, but that just the
breaking out of the hostilities was premature?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; because I sav it was premature. I
had taken no deposition of the major at that time.

Mr. Joxgms. I understood you to say that at the time General Luna
was killed General Aguinaldo was 75 miles away?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir; ves.

Mr. JonEs. Who were the slayers of General Luna?

Mr. Buencamino. I desire to be excused from answering this ques-
tion, because I would be obliged to refer to Mr. Aguinaldo, and Mr.
Aguinaldo is at the present time an enemy of mine, politically speak-
ing, and a prisoner, and my duty is not to say anything about him. Itis
also my duty to answer, Mr. Congressman, but if you will permit me,
‘if you will excuse me from answering the question, I will appreciate
it very much.

Mr. JonEs. I understood the witness to say that Aguinaldo had gone
to the place of residence of General Luna, in search of him, and that

The CnairManN. He did not say in search of him.

Mr. JonEes. He did not use the word *‘search,” but looking for him.
He had gone—well, I will say in search of him.

Mr. Buexcamino. With 4,000 men.

Mzr. Jones. With 4,000 men, and that Aguinaldo had gone to the
place where General Luna resided with 4,000 men.

Mr. BuenNcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. And that in some mysterious way—he used that word—
General Luna had departed for Aguinaldo’s headguarters.

Mr. BuENcamINO. Yes.

Mr. JoNes. General Luna was in search of Aguinaldo, was he not?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; but without any forces.

Mr. Joxes. Without any forces?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Except 50 mounted men, his natural escort.

Mr. JonEs. Fifty mounted men?

Mr. BuencamiNo. His usual escort.

Mr. JoxEs. And he was killed whilst Aguinaldo was at his place of
residence looking for him, accompanied by 4,000 men.

Mr. BueNcaMmINO. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jongs. I understood, too, that some differences had grown up
between Aguinaldo and Luna on account of the cruelties practiced by
General Luna. :

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Jones. Were you the private secretary of Aguinaldo at the
time ?

Mr. BuEncamiNo. I was then secretary of state.. I had nothing to
do with the army.

Mr. JonEs. You were then secretary of state and had nothing to do
with the army. Wasthat prior to the time when Mabini was president?

Mr. BuENcamivo. 1 relieved Mabini, who fell on the 16th. I was
secretary of state after Mabini.

Mr. JoNes. Was there much feeling on the part of the Filipino
people against General Luna on account of his cruelties?

Mr. Bue~NcaMiNo. Yes, sir; he had a good many admirers also,
especially among the young military men, because he was a very brave
man and a gentleman.

Mr. JonEes. General Aguinaldo himself was dissatistied with the
course of General Luna, and opposed to the atrocities and cruelties
which he practiced, was he not?

Mr. BuencaMino. Yes, sir; but he also admirved his valor and his
courage and his military qualities.

Mr. Joxgs. 1 understand you to say that Aguinaldo admired the
military qualities and courage of General Luna, and that the differences
between them grew out of the fact that Aguinaldo did not approve and
indorse his eruel course in the conduct of the war?

Mr. Buencamino. That is one of the causes, and the other was the

ambition of General Luna to supplant Aguinaldo.
. Mr. JonEgs. I also understand you to say that there was a feeling of
relief on the part of the Filipino people, although they did not approve
of the killing of Luna, on account of his cruel conduct, and there was
a feeling of relief throughout the country at his death?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Noj; that the Filipino people did not approve of
the means which had been employed for the killing of Luna. Luna
was found with 36 bolo wounds, and more than 40 bullet wounds.

Mr. JonNks. But my question was, they did experience a feeling of
relief, although they did not approve of the manner of his taking off.

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. They breathed freely, because they considered
their lives in danger before his death.

Mr. Joxes. There were Filipinos who believed their lives were in
danger as long as he lived?

Mr. BuENcaMINO. Yes.

Mr. Joxgs. In answer toone of the questions which were addressed
to you, or it may have been that you made the statement voluntarily,
you said there were some 8,000 municipal employees—Filipinos—and
that that fact, in your judgment, demonstrated the full capacity of the
Filipino people for self-government?

Mr. Loup. The full capacity was demonstrated by the fact that
there were only 10 under suspension.

Mr. Buencamivo. I did not make that statement. There are 800
municipalities at the elections for which all voters attended and
appointed presidents and councilors regularly,and those people who
were in those elections are also paying their taxes, and these facts are
evidences of the capacity of the Filipinos for local self-government.

Mzr. Joxes. You did not use that word bhefore; you did not say
‘“local self-government.” You said ‘‘full capacity for self-govern-
ment.” 1 think the stenographer’s notes will show that you used the
wotds ‘ full capacity for self-government.”

Mr. BuencamiNo. It is possible that I may have made a mistake, but I
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repeat it, ‘‘local self-government,” now, fearing that it may have
been a mistake,

Mr. Jones. I remember distinctly that you spoke of the munici-
palities, but it was not the question that I directed mine to. If I am
not mistaken, you said that there were some 8,000 municipal employees,
only 10 of whom had heen suspended for malfeasance in office.

Mr. Bue~camivo. Yes; I said that.

Mr. Joxes. And it was in that connection that you said ‘ this dem-
onstrates their full capacity for self-government.”

Mr. Buencamino. I say *‘local self-government.”

Mr. Joxes. You now make it ** local self-government.”

Mr. Buexcamino. I claim that I said that in the beginning.

Mr. Joxes. 1 also understood vou to say that you were not in the
full confidence of Governor Taft, and that that was because of the fact
that you had been a rabid insurr ectionist.

Mr. Buexcamivo. No; on account of my radical ideas.

The following is an example: The Bishop of Manila was going to
give an order for the distribution of the parishes to the friars, and
people came to me and I said. ** No objection must be made; no arms
must be taken up; no revolution shall be started against the friars,
because the American Government guarantees to us the liberty of
worship; consequently, if you do not want any more friars, and the
Pope and the bishops, the leaders of the friars, force these friars on

, then having liberty of worship, we can change our religion as we
see fit, and in this manner enjoyv peace and tr mqulllltv which we need
so much.” And other Filipinos stated to Governor Taft that Mr.
Buencamino would cause a religious revolution; and consequently Mr.
Taft reproached me. There are other details of the same character
which make me differ from Governor Taft. And I understand that I

- am working as an advocate of my people, and Governor Taft is acting

as an American authority who has to contemplate and think of many

~interests which are pr otected by the treaty of Paris.

Mr. Joxes. Well, is it not a fact that you are a member of the civil
government, the American civil government of Manila?

Mr. BueNcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. JoNEs. Are you not one of the three civil-service commissioners,
drawing a salary of $3,500 a year as such?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. Were you not appointed by Governor Taft?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; that is to say, I was appointed by the

- -military governor, MacArthur

Mr. Jones. You are now a part of the civil government of which
Governor Taft is the head, are you not?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. Now, when did Governor Taft go to the Philippine
Islands?

Mr. Buexcamivo. July, 1900.

Mr. Jonks. And you were appointed a civil-service commissioner
the 1st of July, 1901, were yvou not?

Mr. Buencamino. On the last day of General MacArthur’s com-
mand.

Mr. Joxes. That was the 1st of July, 1901¢

Mr. BueEncamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jonks. You are a part, then, of the civil government of which
Governor Taft is the head, and of which he had been the head for
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about twelve months, and yet you were appointed by military authority,
and not by Governor Taft?

Mr. Buencammvo. The 31st of May, 1901, I was appointed by Gen- -, :

eral MacArthur, who the following day ceased in his command. .

Mr. Jongs. I hold in my hand the official register of the officers and
employees in the civil service of the Philippine Islands, issued by the
Division of Insular Affairs of the War Department, and I find in that
register that Felipe Buencamino, a member of the Philippine civil-
service board, of Pampanga, of the Philippine Islands, was appointed
July 1, 1901, at $3,500 annual salary.

Mr. BuenNcamino. Yes, sir; the appointment took effect the 1st of
July, 1901, but the person who gave me my appointment was General
MacArthur.

Mr. Joxes. Who appointed William F. Washburn, who is also a
member?

Mr. BueNxcamiyo. Governor Taft.

Mr. Joxus. Governor Taft?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. Who appointed Mr. Pepperman, who is also a member
of that hoard?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. (GGovernor Taft—on the recommendation of Gov-
ernor Taft.

Mr. Jones. Now, Mr. Washburn holds an appointment, according
to this register, ot the same day, July 1. 1901, and you say that Mr.
Washburn was appointed by the civil governor and you by the mili-
tary commander. How is that?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. I say that it is for the simple reason that when I
was given my appointment, to take effect on the 1st of July, on the
31st of May, it was the last day of the military government, and Dr.
Washburn was not appointed on the 1st of July, but some time in the
month of September. :

Mr. Jonks. Well, your appointment by General MacArthur on the
last day of his authority—was that appointment by him in view of the
fact that you did not have the full confidence of Governor Taft, and
for the purpose of forestalling Governor Taft?

Mr. Buencamino. No. I have not stated that. I am incapable of
reasoning in that way.

Mr. Jonus. Youdid state that there were certain differences hetween .
Governor Taft and yourself; you did say that you were acting as the
attorney for your people and he was acting as the representative of
this Government, did vou not?

Mr. Buencamivo., Yes, sir. What I remember having said is the
following: When asked what were the sentiments, what are the feel-
ings of the Filipino people with regard to Governor Taft, Mr. Chair-
man, I answered that Governor Taft is now the idol of the Philippine
people, and it is my duty to tell the truth here. I said that I am not
In the confidence of Governor Taft in order to support my statement.
1 say this for the purpose of showing that I do not say so as under any
obligations to him for having given me my position, but it is simply
justice to say it. '

Mr. Jones. Now, I understand that Governor Taft is the idol of the
Philippine people, one of the three people whom the Philippine people
have idolized; I understand that, and that you do not enjoy the full
confidence of Governor Taft. Do you enjoy the full confidence of the
Philippine people?
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- Mr. BuencamiNo. I can not state positively whether I have or have
not the absolute confidence of the Philippine people. All T can say
are facts, and that twenty governors of provinces, all the heads of the
Katipunan Society, as 1 have proved—I have just received a letter
from the presidente of the Federal party, which I will be glad to read
if the committee would like

The CratrMaN. You did not finish your sentence. You said twent

overnors and somebody else, but you did not state what they did.
Vhat did they do?
. Mr. Buencamivo. I have their confidence. If this all signifies the

_confidence of the people, that is the fact.

- Mr. JoxEes. I suppose that Governor Taft has the confidence of the
people, if they idolize him; is that right?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes.

Mr. Joxes. You know, then, that Governor Taft has the confidence
of the Philippine people?

~ Mr. Bue~NcaMivo. Yes, sir

Mr. Joxes. Notwithstanding the fact that he represents the United
States Government, and youare acting as the attorney, to use vour own
words, of the Philippine people ¢

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxgs. How is it, then, that when there are differences hetween
Governor Taft and yourself, which prevent your enjoying the full
confidence of Governor Taft

Mr. BuencaMiNo. I would state that I have not said that I have not
contidence in Governor Taft.

Mr. Joxgs. Not that you have not confidence in Governor Taft, but
you said that you did not enjoy the confidence of Governor Taft.

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. That is so. I do not believe that I am fully in
Governor Taft’s confidence.

Mr. JoxEes. And the reason for that is that you are the attorney for
the Philippine people, and Governor Taft is representing American
interests. Now, I want to know, if that be so, and Governor Taft
still has the utmost confidence of the Philippine people, if you, their
special attorney, have also their utmost confidence ¢

The CHarrMan. If 1 were the lawver .on the other side, I would
object to that, because I think you have inserted something in that
question that the witness did not say. I do not think the witness said
that he (the witness) did not have the confidence of Governor Taft
because he was the attorney for the Philippine people.

Mr. BveNcamino. That is one of the reasons. 1 stated what 1 had
thought about the relations of the friars, and what ought to be done,
and that Governor Taft and I differed about that.

Mr. Joxgs. Yes; and that you naturally took a different view from
Governor Taft, he being the representative of the American people,
and vou being the attorney for tEe Filipino people.

Mr. OLmstED. He has stated that he differed with Governor Taft
in the matter of the friars, and that generally he is the attorney for the
Philippine people, but that therefore he has not the confidence of the
Eeopf; is a misstatement of his testimony. I do not understand that

e said that Governor Taft did not have confidence in him, but that he
was not in his confidence; that is a very different thing. _

Mr. BuencaMiNno. 1 am not in the confidence of Governor Taft;
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that is, I suppose that that is the case. I do not know that to be the
tact, but I suppose that to be the fact—that 1 am not in the full confi-
dence of Governor Taft—on account of my radical ideas, as in the
example I have already cited.

Mr. Joxngs. Then I will accept that amended statement there. Are
there not a great many persons, Filipinos like vourself, who are at
the head of affairs of the insurrection and members of the insurrec-
tionary government, or provisional government, who have been
appointe§ to responsible otlices by Governor Taft?

Mr. Burxcamino. There are a large number.

Mr. Jones. Has it not been the policy of Governor Taft to appoint
those persons?

Mr. Burncamirno. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. And still you say, as one of those, that you have not
his confidence?

Mr. Bue~xcavivo. I did not say that 1 was one of those appointed
by Governor Taft. 1 said that 1 was not one of those.

Mr. Joxes. 1 will not say ‘“appointed by Governor Taft,” but one
of those holding office under him. I will put it that way.

Mr. Bue~xcamiyo. Yes, sir.  Notwithstanding that 1 do not believe
that I am in the full confidence of Governor Taft on account of my
revolutionary conditions; not on account of having been a prominent
insurgent, but on account of

Mr. Jo~Ngs. Revolutionary ideas entertained by you at this time?

Mr. Buencamino. ¢ Radical ideas™ would express it better than
revolutionary conditions, as the example that I just cited about the
difficulty as to the friars shows, and relating to the freedom of worship.

Mr. Jones. Do you favor the confiscation of the friars’ lands?

Mr. BueNcamino. With your permission, I would say that I do not
admit that term ‘¢ confiscation.”

Mr. JoNEs. . You can use any other.

Mr. Buencamino. Because the friars have no property except their
gerspnal property, in accordance with the canons and civil law of

pain. .

Mr. Joxes. You do not recognize that the friars have any valid
title to those four hundred and odd thousand acres of land which they
claim?

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes: the title is not vested in the friars, but in
the church. '

Mr. JonEs. You do not recognize any title in the friars?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. As friars they have no title. As representatives
of the church, yes.

Mr. Joxgs. Did not the constitution of Malolos—provisional gov-
ernénent-did not that congress provide for the confiscation of those
lands?

Mr. Buencamino. Noj no,sir.  You can not call it confiscation. To
redeem those lands was the purpose; taking them away from the friars
and turning them over to the Philippine curates. And if you like, 1
will explain the idea and my opinion on this subject.

Mr. Joxgs, I do not care anything particular about that, unless
somebody wants to know. I want to ask you about this matter that we
have under consideration here, the civil government bill. T want to
ask him if 1 understood him correctly to say that he thoroughly
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indorsed this bill, that he had read most of the bill and thoroughly
indorsed it; that he thought there ought to be one or two things added
to it, but s0 far as it went he thoroughlv indorsed it?

Mr. Buescayivo. I do; but there are some more things besides
what 1 spoke of this morning that I would like to see added to it.

Mzr. JoxEs. You especially approve that the lower house should be
elected by the Filipino people?

Mr. Bueycamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. Do you approve of the upper branch of that congress
being composed of the Taft Commission?

Mr. Bue~cayivo. Yes, sir: temporarily.

Mr. Jones. Temporarily ?

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. Yes, sir; temporarily.

Mr. JoxEes. Do vou mean by that that ultimately both branches
ought to be elected by the people?

Mr. BuencaMiNo. ‘After this provisional law, after this provisional
arrangement, after a census has been taken, and both Americans and
Filipinos have put a social and economic stamp on it, then I would
request that the Filipinos be declared American citizens; I would
demand annexation.

Mr. Joxgs. Then you regard this as a provisional measure, and not
as a permanent government/?

Mr. BueNycaMmmvo. Yes; because, as I said before, it is not time now
for the Filipinos to think of independence. They are like a sick man,
full of wounds, and what he needs is to convalesce. When this sick
people hecomes healthy and is better advised of American methods,
which will be within three or four years, then the future policy of the
Philippines can be decided.

Mr. Joxes. You think, then, that in three or four vears, under
American tutelage, with pmce and order prevailing in the islands, that
the Philippine 1)901)10 would be able to stand alone?

Mr. Buexcaymivo. No; Idonot. They will be capable then of think-
ing of doing so, of considering whether to remain alone, or to demand
annexation. They will be capable at that time of determining whether
they desire to be annexed to the United States or to have their inde-
pendence. That is my opinion.

Mr. Joxes. Now. in the event that they should determine, after this
provisional period of which you speal, of three or four years, that
they desire annexation, in what way would they have annexation to
the United States?

Mr. BuexcaMmiNo. In the same way as the States, the other States,
have been annexed to the United States; in some cases as States, and
in other cases not as States, until later.

Mr. Jones. As Territories, with the ultimate idea of becommg
States of the Union?

Mr. Buencammvo. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Jongs. Is not that the policy of the Federal party, of which
you are a member?

Mr. BuenNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxgs. Is your party opposed to the United States holding the
Philippine Islands as a colony and governing it as a colony?

Mr. BueNcaMmiNo. Yes, sir; the Federal party are opposed to it.

Mr. Jones. Are not all Filipinos united in their opposition to such
a course as that?
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Mr. Buexcamino. No; because there is some party that is quite
respectable and which demands an autonomous form of government
like that of Canada and Australia.

Mr. JoxEs. There are respectable people

Mr. Buencamino. I mean by respectable, the high class of people,
or influential. There are some.

Mr. Joxes. There are some? What proportion of the inhabitants
of the islands, do vou think—what per cent do you think would favor
such a government as that—a colonial government?

Mr. Brexcamixo. About 15 per cent desire a colonial government. -

Mr. JoNgs. About 15 per cent?

Mr. BvencaMiNo. About 15 per cent, sir, the colonial government.

Mr. JoNes. What per cent of the Phlllppme people—I mean the
civilized people—are members of your-party?

Mr. Buencamino. With the exception of about one hundred per-
sons, they all belong to the Federal party.

Mr. Jongs. With the excep‘mon

Mr. BuencamiNo. Speaking of intellectual people.

Mr. Joxes. Only about one hundred of the intellectual part of the
civilized and Christianized population of the Philippine Archipelago
are outside of your political organization?

Mr. Buexcamiyo. 1 could give you the names of the persons if you
desire it.

Mr. Joxgs. And you think you could name every one of those out-
side of the ranks of vour party?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Almost all.  If you wish, I will be glad to give
vou a list of them.

Mr. Joves. I do not care ahout the list. 1 have seen it stated by
quite a number of people in magazine articles, and by Filipinos of
intelligence, that 70 per cent of the civilized people of the Philippine
Islands could read and write, and I have seen it stated by one writer
that as many as 90 per cent could read and write. You place it at
about 15 per cent?

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. That is my opinion and belief from what 1 know,
but it is not a founded or formal opinion. because we have never had
a true census. The Spanish census of 1887 indicates a population of
5,000,000 inhabitants for the Philippines, and the census of 1898 had
still the same population.  With regard to the percentage of educated
people, or anything else, there is nothmg but unfounded opinion.
There is no exact cstimate made. So that. notwithstanding I have
said that there are only 15 per cent of illiterates, another writer can say
as he pleases—that there are 70 per cent, for instance—without my dar-
ing to say that he misstates the fact. The only thing 1 can say is that
he has no means of proving his statements.

Mr. Joxks. When you speak of reading and writing, do you mean
people who can read and write any dialect, or in what vernacular

Mr. BueNcamino. I refer to any langmge

The CHarrMAN. Let me suggest right there that that does exactly
corroborate what Governor Taft says on page 27 of his testimony.

Mr. JonEes. I do not remember what he said on that subject. Now,
vou said that the salaries of the teachers out there ought to be doubled?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxgs. Do you know what salaries are being paid to American
teachers who are being sent out there?
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5 Mr. BuencamiNo. I can not state exactly just now, but I believe
75.

Mr. JonEes. I have the list here, and T want to read the salaries to
you and ask your opinion. I observe, in looking over this list pub-
lished by the Division of Insular Affairs of the War Department, that
the first of the teachers, a man named Eaton, gets $2,000, that several
get $1,680 a year, a large number get $1,600 a vear, quite a number
$1,380 a year; there are quite a number of pages of the names of those
who draw $1,200 a year, a large number of them drawing as much as
$1,180 a year, and a large number drawing $1,000 a vear. Now, do
you think, after my having stated what those teachers are being paid,
their salaries ought to be doubled?

Mr. Buencamino. Those who receive $1,000 should receive double,

Mr. Jongs. They should receive double?

Mr. BuEncaMiNO. And others in proportion, so that the lowest
salary should be $2,000.

Mr. JoNES. You think the lowest salary should be $2,0007

Mr. BueNncamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. JoNEs. How many months in a vear do they teach?

Mr. Buencamivo. Every day, with the exception of the vacations
and the holidays. 'There are three months of vacation during the hot
season—April, May, and June.

Mr. Jongs. What proportion of these American teachers can read
and write the Spanish language?

Mr. Buencamino. Those of them who have been soldiers write and
read Spanish. Of those who are recently arrived there are also many,
but the larger portion do not.

Mr. Jones. What proportion of those 200,000 children who are in
the public schools are writing and reading the Spanish language?

Mr. Buencamino. The greater portion can not speak Spanish.

Mr. Jones. You live in Manila, do vou not?

Mr. BuEncamiNo. Yes, sir: and 1 am familiar with many prov-
inces.

The CHAIRMAN. I understood you to say to the witness that there
are teachers there at $2,500.

Mr. Jones. No,sir; I did not. I said there was one there at $2,000,
the first one, and then 1 read the list. There are inspectors there, and
persons of that sort, I think, who get more than that, but I com-
menced at the teachers.

Mr. OvmstED. That is in Mexican money, is it not?

There is one at $2,000, but there are a great many below that.

The CrairMAN. The Commission say here that the superintendent
was authorized to obtain from the United States 1,000 trained teachers
at not less than $75 and not more than $125 a month, the exact salary
to be fixed by the general superintendent, so that the limit was $125
maximum.

Mr. OLmsTED. Is that Mexican money?

Mr. JoNes. No; that is American money; that is gold.

Mr. Winciams of Illinois. It might affect the judgment of the wit-
ness a little, if he wants them to be doubled.

Mr. Jonges. 1 saw it stated in an article in the North American
Review, which I read a short time ago, written by a distinguished
American who visited Manila and other parts of the islands, that when
one of the transports conveying teachers to Manila arrived at Manila
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the authorities refused to permit eight of them to land, and had them
sent back to San Francisco, because of immoralities practised on the
trip out there. Do you know anything of that?

Mr. BueNcaMinNo. No.

Mr. Jones. You never heard of that?

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. No, sir.

Mr. JonEs. You can not say whether it is true or not?

Mr. Bue~caminNo. 1 do not know.

Mr. Jongs. Youare familiar with the Malolos government, 1 believe ?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Yes, sir. ~

Mr. JoNeEs. Were there any Filipino representatives in that govern-
ment other than Tagalos?

Mr. BueNncaMiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. Were the Visayan Islands represented in that body ?

Mr. BuencamiNo.  Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. All of the islands represented?

Mr. Buencamivo. No.

Mr. Jonges. I mean all of the Visayan Islands?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. No.

Mr. Jonges. Which ones, if you can remember, of the Visayan
Islands were represented in that body ¢

Mr. Buencamino. All the provinces had their representatives, Luzon
and the Visayan Islands, but in some of the provinces, the represent-
atives of some of the provinces were elected by suffrage, but others
appointed by Aguinaldo. The way I understood your question was
whether the Visayan provinces were represented by election or not.

Mr. Joxes. I did not limit it to that, but I would like to have you
explain that, how they were represented?

Mr. Buencamino. They were all represented, but none by election.

Mr. Jones. None of the Visayan Islands were represented by
election?

Mr. BuencaMino. Because they had no communication until the
month of December, 1898,

Mr. Joxngs. Did all the members of that congress speak the Span-
ish language*

Mr. Buexcamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jongs. They all spoke the Spanish language?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. How long does it take a Visayan to acquire the Tagalog?

Mr. BueNcamino. About six months. The Tagalo can learn Visayan
and the Visayan can learn Tagalog in about the same period, about
six r}rllonths, as well as any of the other dialects, Pampangan, and so
forth.

Mr. JoxNes. Do you think, then, that if the Government of the
United States should establish such a government for the Philippines
as provided for in this bill, which you have read, that after an experi-
ence under that government for, say, three or four years, the repre-
sentatives from the Visayan Islands and Luzon would be able to acquire
each other’s language and be able to communicate in that way?

Mr. BueNcamivo. No, sir; I do not believe it.

Mr. Jones. Not in three or four years?

Mr. BuencamiNo. In English; yes, sir. In three or four years.

Mr. JonEs. How is that? .

Mr. BuencamiNo. They can communicate in English. I think that

P——3
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in three or four years they would be able to communicate in English—
the majority of them.

Mr. Jones. Well, would a representative government of that sort,
lasting three or four years, in your opinion, inculcate a national spirit,
such a national spirit as they have not now?

Mr. Buencamino. The national spirit exists at the present time.
That was the reason for the revolution.

Mr. Jongs. Then, in your opinion there is such a thing as a national
spirit in the islands?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. JoNEs. And you do not believe that there are more than 100 peo-
ple in the Visayan Islands and Luzon to-day engaged in insurrection
against the United States?

Mr. BuencamiNo. No, sir.

Mr. Jongs.: Is there, then, in view of that fact, any necessity for
retaining any considerable number of United States troops in the
islands? '

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; there is a necessity on account of the
non-Christians, on account of the Moros.

Mr. Jongs. My question was directed to the civilized and Christian-
ized islands.

Mr. Buencamino. I still believe that the necessity for the troops is
evident yet, and that after Congress has made provisions and this
chamber of Filipinos has been elected and order has heen perfectly
assured then the troops can be withdrawn little by little. To with-
draw the troops at once does not appear prudent to me, although I
have no serious reasons, because Malvar has surrendered and was not
captured.

Mr. Jones. Will it ever be safe to withdraw our troops from the
non-Christian islands, so long, T mean, as we exercise rights of sover-
eignty over those islands?

Mr. Buencamivo. From Mindanao they should never be withdrawn,
as I consider the Moros not capable of civilization. They do not rec-
ognize the principle of family, like the Christians. They are Moham-
medans, and therefore permit polygamy.

Mr. Jones. How as to the Jolo Islands?

Mr. Buencamino. They are like Mindanao, Moro Islands.

Mr. Jones. The Sulu Islands, the Sulu Archipelago?

Mr. Buencamivo. I refer to that, also. The same applies to the
provinces of Samar, Bohol, and Leyte.

Mr. JonEs. And the Visayan Islands?

Mr. Buencamino. The last named belong to the Visayan group.

Mr. Jones. And we will always have to have troops there?

Mr. Buencamino. Not always, temporarily, though, until the action
of the teachers has shown results—that is, the action of the American
teachers—Dbecause these people are very ignorant, to such an extent
that there is no attorney, no physician, no literary man from Samar
or Bohol, while in the province of Panay, which is situated near these
provinces, there are more than 50 attorneys, physicians, pharmacists,
and other scientific men.

Mr. ParteErsoN. Who, if anyone, is paying your expenses over
here?

Mr. BueNcaMmINO. Yes, sir.

Mr. Parrersox. Who!
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Mr. Buexcamino. My party-—the Federal party.

Mr. ParTERsoN. Whom did you consult in Manila before you left?

Mr. Buencamino. With my party.

Mr. Parrerson. Did you get leave of absence from the Commission
before you lett?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. PatTersoN. Does your salary go on?

Mr. Bue~camivo. No, sir; T am only entitled to thirty days’ leave
with pay, according to the law of the Philippine Commission. I have
four months’ leave.

Mr. Patrerson. Did you get the consent of the Commission to
leave?

Mr. Boexcamivo. The civil governor is the one who gives the per-
mission. He gave me four months’ leave.

Mr. ParTeErsoN. When did you come to Washington?

Myr. Buencamivo. The 23th of May.

Mr. ParrErsox. Whom have you consulted with since you have
been here—what ofticials?

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. I presented myself to my chief, the Secretary of
War, and afterwards I have paid my respects to the President, and I
have gone nowhere else except Mount Vernon.

Mr. Parrerson. Did you come here for the purpose of testifying?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir. I came here with that special cﬁarge .

from the Federal party to lay these matters betore Congress.
Mr. ParrersoN. What matters did you want to lay before Con-
ress?
d Mr. BvencamiNo. The question of annexation, and then the question
of amnesty; that is to say, all the petitions of the Federal party.

Mr. ParrersoN. Do you mean to say that you came here tor the
purpose of urging the annexation of the Philippine Islands upon the
part of the Federal party?

Mr. BvencaMiNo. Yes, sir; that was the intention, because we had

understood that there was to be a definite law and not a temporary one

assed.
P Mr. PatTeErsoN. Do you understand now that this bill does not make
the Philippine Islands part of the United States?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Parrerson. And are you still in favor of the bill?

Mr. Buencamino. No; I am not in favor of the law at all. I wish
to be an American citizen at once.

Mr. Parrerson. The bill here, then, you do not approve of?

Mr. Buencamivo. I would like to be given the power to approve or
disapprove of it before that question would be asked. Then the ques-
tion would be a just one.

Mr. PaTrersoN. Do you mean that you would like the question to
be submitted to the Phiiippine people for their consideration?

Mr. BuexNcamivo. I have no opinion to express in this regard at all,

Mr. ParteErson. Please express an opinion, as the attorney of the
Federal party, as to a bill which makes a colony of the Philippine
Islands and annexes them as a part of the United States. °

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. If that law is a definite law, I do not approve
of it.

The CHATRMAN. You mean by definite, permanent?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir; but if it is a temporary measure, it is
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much better, because at the present time no American knows, or even
the Filipinos themselves, the condition of the islands.

Mr. ParrersoN. How do you know what the Americans know on
the subject?

Mr. Buencamino. No census has been taken, and the Americans, no
matter how wise thev are, can know no more than any other man, as
they have no divine sight; but if they have this divine sight, I would
defer to that.

Mr. PaTTERSON. Is the universal idea of the Federal party for ulti-
mate annexation?

Mr. BuencaMmino. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParTERsON. When were you captured?

Mr. Buencamino. In November, 1899.

Mr. PaTTERSON. At that time were you and Aguinaldo friends?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParrersoN. When did you become enemies?

Mr. Brexcamino. I was never his personal enemy, but political.

Mr. ParrersoN. When did you get to be political enemies?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Since May 28, 1900.

Mr. PattersoN. That was how long after you were captured?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Six months,

Mr. ParrErsoN. What were you doing in May, 1900
you!

Mr. Buencamino. I was a prisoner.

Mr. ParTERSON. Where?

Mr. BuencamiNo. The only secretary of Aguinaldo who was in
prison five months.

Mr. ParTeErsoN. Where?

Mr. BuencamiNo. 1 was imprisoned in Manila by General Otis.

Mr. Parrerson. Why was it that you became Aguinaldo’s politieal
enemy ?

Mr. BueExcamiNo. Because while I was in prison I had the oppor-
tunity to consider the municipal code enacted by General Lawton
before his death. In this municipal code I observed the principle of
local self-government; and I also saw the marriage law declared by
General Otis, in which law I observed the principle of freedom of
worship. Then the law of criminal procedure prepared by General
Otis, in which I saw the principle of the habeas corpus embodied; and
then I read the Constitution of the United States. All this, together
with the good treatment, although strictly ineommunicado, which I
received at the hands of the American authorities, and 1 having
revolted against the Spaniards for the purpose of securing these three

rinciples of liberty—that is to say, personal liberty procured by the
Eabeas corpus, liberty of conscience assured by the marriage law, and
the local self-government, which is what the Filipinos now need—and
having seen this enacted by the military during the time of war and
combat, when we were killing Americans without compassion of any
kind, then my eyes were opened and 1 understood that the war was
useless, and by pacification and recognition of American sovereignty
we would et many more advantages than we would have had under
the Filipino government. After three months considering these mat-
ters, and when I got more exact data of the principles of government
of the United States, and that after having recognized American sov-
ereignty we would become American citizens, that was the reason 1

where were
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changed my views and wrote to General Otis telling him that I was
then

Mr. Parrerson (addressing the interpreter). Tell him not to go too
far with his answers, but simply answer my questions.

The CrarrMaN. Let him proceed: he is answering the question; he
said he wrote to General Otis.

Mr. PatTERSON. GoO on.

Mr. BueNcamino. And then upon being released, as General Otis

was relieved by General MacArthur, then I requested General Mac-
Arthur for permission to make peace, which was granted.

Mr. ParTersoN. Did you write to General Otis, and how long after
you experienced this change of sentiment before you were released
from prison?

Mr. BuExcamiNo. One month and a half.

Mr. ParTERrsoN. Did you ask to be released from prison when you
wrote General Otis the letter?

Mr. Buexcamino. No, sir.

Mr. PatrersoN. How long after vou were released from prison
before vou were appointed on this civil-service hoard?

Mr. Buexcamino. 1 was released on the 15th of April, 1900, and
was appointed July 1, 1901: one year and two months.

Mr. PatTeRsoN. When were yvou promised the appointment?

Mr. BuencaMino. It was notsolicited, and I had not been promised it.

Mr. PartersoN. General MacArthur appointed you?

Mr. BueNcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParrrrsoN. When did he appoint vou?

Mr. Buencamino. The 31st of May, 1901.

Mr. Parrersox. How long before that time did you know you were
to be appointed?

Mr. Buencamino. 1 repeat that I never solicited an appointment nor
had I been promised any appointment.

Mr. ParrersoN. Did you not represent Agumaldo as his confiden-
tial friend and adviser and private secretary?

' Mr. BueNcamino. No, sir.

Mr. Parrerson. Were you not acquainted with Aguinaldo’s secret
and intentions?

Mr. BuencaMino. Before writing to General Otis I had written to
General Aguinaldo.

Mr. Parrerson. I am not asking whether you wrote to him, but
whether or not you were in possession of Aguinaldo’s secrets.

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir. They are not Aguinaldo’s secrets—
secrets of the Philippine government.

Mr. PatTrERSON. Were you in possession of the secrets of the Philip-
pine government, and did’ vou not betray those secrets to the American
officers?

Mr. Buexcamino. No, sir. .

» Mr. PartersoN. And was it not for that betrayal that you were :
given this position?

Mr. BuE~xcamiNo. Do you mean to imply that the Americans would
only give appointment to those who would betray

Mr. Parrerson. I am not asking that. I am asking whether you
were given the appointment because you betrayed the secrets and
experienced a change of heart?

Mr. BueEncamino. I say emphatically, no.
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Mr. ParrersoN. Where did you live after you got out of prison?

Mr. BueNcamino. At the house of my father-in-law, in Manila.

Mr. ParTersoN. What employment did you have before you were
employed on the Commission?

Mr. BueNncaMiNo. Interpreter for General MacArthur in the depart-
ment of war.

Mr. Parrersox. And as interpreter for General MacAxthur did you
not betray the insurrectos with whom you formerly associated ?

Mr. BuexcamiNno.  Noj because I had written to them before my
appointment.

Mr. ParrersoN. When did you go into the employment of General
MacArthur as his interpreter?

Mr. Brencamizo. In the month of October, 1900, as interpreter of
Tagalo into Spanish.

Mr. ParrersoN. How much were you paid as interpreter to Gen-
eral MacArthur?

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. Seventy-five dollars; what I paid one of my clerks
‘when I was an attorney. :

Mr. ParrersoN. Did you remain as interpreter to General Mac-
Arthur until you were appointed on the board?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParrersoN. Did vou have any employment before you were
employed by General MacArthur in the government?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No, sir.

Mr. ParrErson. Were vou captured or did vou give yourself up?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Yes; I was captured.

Mr. ParrersoN. Whom with and where?

Mr. Buexcamino. With Aguinaldo’s mother and child in Cabaruan,
in the province of Pangasinan; but I was not captured hy the American
Army. I was captured by those who were called the guards of honor,
who were natives of Pangasinan, which was an organization against
the revolution. They captured me and turned me over to the American
commander.

Mr. PartersoN. If Aguinaldo had succeeded, what would have
become of vou?

Mr. Buencamivo. Simply I would have been shot just as my brother
was.

Mr. ParTERSON. Your brother was shot as a traitor, was he not; or,
rather, the charge was made against him?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. No, sir; he was assassinated.

Mr. ParTersoN. That was because he gave away the secrets of the
insurrection, was it not?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Not at all: he never had heen an insurgent.

Mr. ParreErsoN. Why was he assassinated ?

Mr. Buexcayino. Because orders had been given that anybody
advocating peace should be shot.

Mr. ParTErRsoN. When was he shot?

Mr. Buencamino. He was assassinated in October, 1901.

Mr. ParTErsoN. Where was he shot?

Mr. BvEnxcamiNo. He was assassinated in the province of Balacan,
in the barrio of Bolivar, with eight Americans who were prisoners and
who were also assassinated.

Mr. Parrerson. Had your brother joined the American Army?
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Mr. BueNcamino. He was just going along with them.

Mr. ParTeERrsoN. For what purpose?

Mr. BuencamiNo. He was on his way to his own town.

Mr. ParTersox. He was an insurrecto?

My. BueNcamivo. No, sir; my brother was not an insurrecto.

Mr. ParrersoN. How many Filipinos were killed by the American
troops*?

Mr. Buexeamino. I can not say.

Mr. PATTERSON. Give an estimate.

Mr. BuexcamiNo. There may be a large number.

Mr. PaTTerson. Give an estimate.

Mr. BugencayMiNo. I can not, for the simple reason that they were
divided into guerilla bands, and consequently it is impossible.

Mr. PatrersoN. How many, in your judgment, have been killed ?

Mr. BuescaviNo. I can not tell; I do not know; I have not the
remotest idea on the subject.

Mr. PartersoN. Have as many as 100,000 been killed? I have seen
it stated that high.

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No; I do not think so.

Mr. ParrersoN. When you joined the Federal party were any rep-
resentations made to you that the Philippine Islands would be annexed
as part of the United States?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. No, sir; I founded the Federal party myself,
because it was my idea that annexation is the natural sequence of the
provisions of the treaty of Paris.

Mr. ParrersoN. Had the Filipinos and the Americans formed an
alliance hefore the city of Manila fell?

Mr. BueNncamivo. No, sir.

Mr. ParrersoN. They had not?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.

Mr. ParTERsON. At any time had they formed an alliance against
the Spanish?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No, sir; because Aguinaldo is the only one who
had anything to do with Admiral Dewey, and the Filipinos and the
Americans have never had long relations with each other.

Mr. ParteErson. Were the Filipinos armed by the Americans?

Mr. Bueycamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Parrerson. Before the city of Manila fell ?

Mr. BueNcamino: No; afterwards.

Mr. ParTtErsoN. How many rifles were given them?

Mr. BuencaMmirvo. After the tall of the city of Cavite they received
arms.

Mr. ParreErsoN. How many arms?

Mr. BueNcamivo. About 190, not formally delivered to them, but
the,Spaniards in leaving the city of Cavite, the city was entered by the
Filipinos, and Admiral Dewey sent word that he was not going to
fight the Filipinos. Then they found the arms there abangone by
the Spaniards and took them. After that they received nothing.

‘Mr. ParrersoN. Did Admiral Dewey or anyone else ever furnish
arms to the Filipinos?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.  The person who smuggled arms to the
Filipinos was an American.

Mr. ParrersoN. How many arms were smuggled?
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Mr. BueNcamino. Nineteen hundred arms.

Mr. ParTersoN. Could the city of Manila have been captured by the
Filipinos without the aid of the Americans?

Mr. BuencamiNo. It would have been impossible. Aguinaldo would
not have been able to have continued the Filipino people in revolt if
he had not stated that the United States had promised to recognize the
independence of the Philippines.

Mr. ParTtersoN. Were the Filipinos struggling for their independ-
ence against Spain ¢

Mr. BuencamiNo. At the beginning, no; but when Aguinaldo said
that Admiral Dewey had promised him independence, then they fought
for independence, and they would have accepted independence.

Mr. ParTeErson. Do the Filipinos desire free trade with this country ?

Mr. Buencamino. The sugar and tobacco producers desire free
trade.

Mr. PatTERSON. Does the great mass of the people desire it?

Mr. BueNcamiNO. No; because the mass of the people has seen that
the Government gives the money to the Filipinos, and the money is
necessary there because there are many ruins to repair. The people
accept the Dingley law, but if the tariff could be reduced 50 per cent
it would be better. '

Mr. ParTErsoN. You say if the tarifl could be reduced 50 per cent
it would be better? ~

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParTERSON. Arve you satisfied with the 25 per cent reduction in
the tariff bill?

Mr. BueEncamino. I will he satistied with 50 per cent.

Mr. ParTERrsON. Do vou understand from this bill that it will be
impossible for the Filipinos to pass any law to govern themselves?

Mr. Buencamino. That is natural, because there could not be two
governments in the same country.

Mr. Parrerson. Do the Filipinos desire to govern themselves,
locally?
~. Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. PaTTERsoN. Do they desire to say whether or not there shall be
a tariff to this country?

Mr. Buencamino. No: what they wish is that the Constitution should
follow the flag.

My. ParreErsoN. That is what we want. What do you understand
by ‘“the Constitution following the flag?”

Mr. Buencamino. 1 have no specific ideas on that subject. 1 only
~know that there is a fact: that is, the treaty of Paris.

Mr. ParTeErsoN. Do vou want the laws of this country to obtain and
be in effect in the Philippine Islands?

Mr. Buencamino. Before the laws of the United States should be
applied there, 1 desire the education of our people.

Mr. ParTERSON. And before that time you are satistied with any law
that is passed by Congress or the Commission?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Provided that it tends to the education of my
people and brings progress in commerce, agriculture, and industries,
which I call *‘the curing of the country’s wounds.”

Mr. ParTErsoN. Do the Filipino people as a people desire liberty?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. They desire liberty moderated by justice.

Mr. ParTtErsoN. What do you mean by *‘liberty moderated by
justice?”
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Mr. Buexcamino. That liberty should not be granted to a man who
does not know how to use it. We have had examples in the French
revolution of absolute liberty. We have seen in the United States
Constitution that the word ‘“ liberty” is not used, but the phrase used
is ‘“all the blessings of liberty.”

Mr. ParrersoN. What do you mean by ¢“liberty?”

Mr. Buencamino. The right of protection to life, honor, and prop-
erty, to the public welfare, the protection of the general welfare.
Those are the blessings of liberty.

Mr. ParteErsoN. Do the Filipinos desire those blessings?

Mr. Buexcamino. Most assuredly.

Mr. ParTERsSON. Do they want to say themselves how these bless-
ings are to be brought about, and to make their own laws, and have
their own people in office?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes, sir; they do.

Mr. ParrErson. Will you please state whether or not the Filipinos
would approve of a scheme by which at the end of a time, say, eight
years, that the Americans should occupy those islands and teach the
people, and give them the right at the end of that time to establish a
stable form of government, and give them the Constitution of the
United States, and give them their independence?

Myr. Buencamino. If the United States Congress should so dispose,
what remedy would we have but to accept? But they would be respon-
sible for the future if the other great nations would devour them, and
in such case they would then still have the right to damn Congress.
If the other nations should sabdivide the country, in the case of their
absolute independence, that would be the only remedy left them, if
Congress had enacted such a lJaw. Naturally, if we should be happy
on account of a law passed by Congress, we would bless Congress.

Mr. ParTerson. Will you please state exactly what your party
wants?

Mr. BuENcamINO. Annexation.

Mr. ParrersoN. Would they be satistied with anything less than
annexation permanently ?

Mr. Buencamino. They would be satistied with something else
temporarily, because the census is a necessary thing. Now we do not
know what we are talking about. .

Mr. ParTERsON. Do you mean by that, the opinion of the people?

Mr. Buencamino. No. sir. 1 mean the census, the counting of the
people, to know whether the right of suffrage should be given or not.
It is necessary to know how many are illiterate, etc.

Mr. PatTERSON. Do you believe that if the Philippine Islands are
held as a colony of the United States without any promise of annexa-
tion at all that it will produce distrust among the people of the Philip-
pine Islands against the Government of the United States?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. In that case I could not answer either for the
present or the future. In that case I would remain in the United
States with my children and not go back to the Philippines.

Mr. ParrersoN. As I understand, then, in case the United States
would not agree at some future time to annex the Philippine Islands
you would remain in the United States and not go back to the Philip-
pine Islands?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParteErsoN. Will you please state why you would remain here
and not go back, in case they would not agree to annexation?
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Mr. Buexcamino. Because I would then not be a citizen, nothing
but a colonist.

Mr. PatTeErsoN. Do all the educated people in the archipelago agree
with you in your views on that subject?

Mr. Buve~xcamiNo.  The greater portion of them agree with me; some
do not.

Mr. Parrerson. If the United States Government did not promise
independence at any stage, even now or in the future, would it cause
revolutions in the islands?

Mr. BueNcamivo. No. sir.

Mr. PartersoN. Would the Filipinos be peaceable and well dis-
posed toward the United States it the Phlllpplne Islands were held as
colonies and not annexed to this country?

Mr. Buexcamixo. No, sir; but they could be reconciled.

Mr. ParteErsoN. The only way to reconcile the people of the

islands and bring abhout a good feeling among them toward this
country is for this country to express its determination at some future
time to annex them as a part of the United States!?
- Mr. BuExcaMiNo. In my opinion the only solution of the difficulty
would be to annex the islands. I do not speak of content or discon-
tent, but only in such case would the United States have true friends
in the Filipinos.

Mr. ParrersoN. Then, as I understand, the only way for the
Filipinos to become friendly to the United States is for a promise to
be made by our Government for future annexation of the islands?

Mr. Bukncamivo. I do not say that. I say that the only solution
for the welfare of my people is annexation.

(P the Filipinos be friendly to this country if
held as colonists and not promised annexation?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No, sir; beginning with myself.

Mr. PaTTERSON. Then, as I un%erstand, neither you, nor any of your
party, nor any of the Filipino people would be satisfied unless promised
annexation ?

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. ParTERrsoN. I understood you correctly, then?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. PatTERsoN. Do the Filipinos desire to retain the lands in the
islands, or do they desire to have them turned over to corporations?

Mr. Buencamino. The Filipinos love their property very much and
only sell it when they have to do so.

Mr. PattERson. Will you please answer the question directly if the
Filipinos would desire the lands in the archipelago to be held in large
quantities by corporations?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. There are 6,000,000 acres of land in the Philip- -
pines under cultivation and inhabited. The owners of these 6,000, O()O
acres want to own their property.

Mr. PATTERSON. Are you acquainted with the condition of affairs
in Mindanao in regard to slavery?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir. _

Mr. Parrerson. Will the Moros ever agree to give up their slaves?

Mr. Bue~camino. They will never consent to give up their slaves.

Mr. PartERsoN. In other words, the Moros Wl%l not give up their
slaves without war?

Mr. Buencamivo. That is rlght They would be wiped away
sooner than give up their slaves.
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Mr. ParrersoN. When the time comes, and when the American
Government attempts to free the slaves, would they not have a bloody
and longer war than was had with the Filipinos?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. No, because it would only be necessary for the
United States to wage a hard war against them.

Mr. PatTERSON. Arte not the Moros a very brave people, and would
not that be a bloody war?

Mr. Buencamino. They are not brave, and it would not be a bloody
war. The Moro is a coward.

Mr. PaTrrERsoN. He is not a warlike man, then?

Mr. Buencamino. They are not a warlike people. The Spanish
army would go through that country and fight two or three days, and
then the commander would state that he had no more ammunition,
and they would return to Manila. Therefore the Moros have been
led to believe that the Spaniards were afraid of them.

Mr. PaTTERsoN. That is not the question I asked. What I want to
know is whether the Moros would consent to release their slaves unless
a war of extermination was waged?

Mr. Buencamino. They would not.

Mr. ParrersoN. They would fight for their slaves until all of them
were killed?

| Mr. BuencaMiNo. Yes, sir.  They would fight to the death for their
slaves.

Mr. PaTTErRsoN. Then you do not mean to say that the Moros would
not fight?

Mr. BueNncamivo. I do not say that. They will fight, but they will
fight like cowards. They would go to the mountains like the Indians
in the United States fight.

Mr. PatTeErson. Still, they would fight?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; but they would never form any organi-
zation.

The CrairMaN. Concerning the testimony of Mr. Buencamino as to
the date of his appointment and the authority by whom he was
appointed, I find in the report of the Philippine Commission:

The central government of the islands established in September, 1900, under the
instructions of the President, with a military governor as the chief executive and the
Commission as the legislative body, with certain executive functions in addition, con-
tinued until the 4th of July, 1901. At that time Maj. Gen. Adna R. Chaffee relieved
Major-General MacArthur as commanding general of this division and military gov-
ernor. By the order of June 21 previous, in all organized provinces the civil execu-
tive authority theretofore reposed in the military governor and in the Commission

was transferred on July 4 to a civil governor. He was inaugurated with appropriate
ceremonies on July 4.

Therefore, Mr. Buencamino is correct in saying that General Mac-
Arthur was in charge until the 4th of July.

Mr. WirLrams, of Illinois. Was he appointed by the civil governor?

The CHAIRMAN. I suppose he held over.

Mr. Jongs. That report says distinetly ‘¢ civil provinces.”

The CHairmMAN. But he was appointed by the central government.

Thereupon, at 5.30 o’clock p. m., the committee adjourned to meet
on Tuesday, June 8, 1902, at 11 o’clock a. m.
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COMMITTEE ON JNSULAR AFFAIRS,
Tuesday, June 3, 1902.
The Committee on Insular Affairs this day met, Hon. Henry A.
Cooper in the chair. :

STATEMENT OF MR. FELIPE BUENCAMINO—Continued.

Mr. JoNnEs. When did you first make known to any American the
information you have given this committee in regard to the alleged
secret preparations on the part of Aguinaldo and other Philippine
leaders, including yourself, to attack the American forces!?

Mr. Buexcamino. 1 have not stated to any American, nor have I
before the committee, as yet, made any statement as to any secret
preparations of Aguinaldo.

Mr. Joxes. By whom were the secret preparations made, of which
you spoke?

Mr. Buexcamixo. By General Luna in Manila.

Mr. Jones. When did you first make known to any American the
information you have given this committee in regard to alleged prep-
arations on the part of General Luna and other Filipino leaders to
attack. the American forces?

Mr. BuexcayMiyo. Only here.

Mr. Jones. Then I understand this is the first you ever made that
statement to any American?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. In Manila it was no secret with General Otis,
therefore this is the first time. This is where it is being discussed as
a secret, not there. :

Mr. JonEs. During the insurrection of 1896-97 with whom did you
side; with the insurgents or with the Spaniards?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. On the side of the Spaniards. As I already
stated at the last meeting, then the insurgents represented no formal
ideas nor did they represent any influential power. In 1898 Aguinaldo
proclaimed independence, as promised by Admiral Dewey. You
observe the Spaniards did no longer defend themselves and were sur-
rendering at that time.

Mr. JonEes. I am not asking about the last insurrection. Is it not
a fact that the patriot Rizal, of whom you spoke in such exorbitant
terms at the last meeting, sympathized with the insurrection of 1896-97?

Mr. Bue~xcamiNo. He sympathized with his people, but did not
approve of the insurrection. When Doctor Valenzuela went to Dapi-
tan, where he saw him personally and spoke to him and invited him to
be the leader of the insurrection, Rizal refused to do this, and said one
hundred years would be necessary before the Filipinos could have a
successful insurrection. He further stated that it was not because the
people lacked in sentiment of justice and liberty, but they lacked
opportunity of establishing the means of using this liberty in a just
manner, and that more culture and study was necessary.

Mr. Jongs (to the interpreter). I wish you would say to the wit-
ness I do not object to his making his answer as long as necessary to
explain what I ask of him, but I do not want him to go off on some-
thing irrelevant.

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. It is my intention of throwing as much light as
possible on the Philippine matters.

L
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Mr. Joxes. But I desire you to throw light on the particular sub-
jects that I question you about.

Mr. Bue~Ncamivo. Then I will curtail my statement.

Mr. Jongs. It isa fact, however, that Rizal did side with the insur-
gents during 1896-971

Mr. BueNcaMINO. As one brother sympathzes with another brother
in misfortune and even in error.

The CHAtRMAN. When was Rizal shot?

Mr. BueNcamino. December 31, 1896, and the insurrection began
August, 1896. )

Mr. Joxes. Did you not during the period of 1896-97 organize
Filipino militia to fight against your own country?

Mr. Bue~camivo. Yes, sir; but not against my own country, but
against a few of my people who had no well-defined ideas, in defense
of Spain. )

Mr. JoneEs. Were you not a colonel in one of the regiments thus
organized?

Mr. Buexcamixo. For one month—from May 1, 1898, until May
22—when the Spanish general sent me to Cavite to speak to General
Aguinaldo, and I was taken prisoner by Aguinaldo.

Mr. Jongs. It is true, then, that for a period of at least one month
you were a colonel of a Filipino regiment, fighting on the Spanish side
against your own people?

Mr. Bue~xcamino: Noj at that time all my people were against the
Americans and there was no war hetween the Filipinos and Spaniards.
We were making preparations against the Americans.

Mr. Joxes. In 1896¢

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. I wasnot colonel in1896. I understood the ques-
tion to refer to 1898.

Mr. Jones. No; my question referred to 189€—I will get to 1898
presently.

Mr. BuencamiNo. I was not colonel at that time.

Mr. Joxes. I will repeat my other question: Did you not assist in
organizing Filipino militia to fight with the Spaniards against your
countrymen during the period of 1896-97.

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Yes, sir; but not to fight my people but to fight
the insurgents who amounted to about 1,600 men.

Mr. Jones. Were not the insurgents, who amounted to 1,600 men,
Filipinos, fighting the Spanish?

Mr. Bue~Ncamivo. Yes, sir; they were Filipinos, but at the same
time they were stealing all they could and burning the towns. There
were no intelligent men among them. They had made no proclama-
tion of any sort; they had no flag, nor did they represent any institu-
tion, so that the Filipinos were not on their side, but on the side of
the Spaniards.

Mr. Jones. What you say, then, with reference to these people
applies, does it not, to the insurrection of 1896-97 with which Rizal
sympathized ¢

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir. Healso sympathized with them. Senti-
ment is one question and order another.

Mr. Jones. You sympathized with them and showed your sympathy
by organizing a force to fight them?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. For the reason that what they were attempting to
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do was not possible. That was the case with Rizal, who disapproved
of their actions but sympathized with them.

Mr. Jones. Rizal was murdered, was he not, as a consequence of
his sympathy with the insurgents during that insurrection?

Mr. Buencamino. He was assassinated because of the enmity of
the friars.

Mr. Joxes. This is a new version. Did you not during the year
1896 hold the rank of colonel in the forces that were opposing the insur-
rectionists?

Mr. Buexcamino. No, sir.

Mr. Jongs. Did you hold any military rank?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Nothing but a volunteer; as all Filipinos were
under compulsion by the Spaniards.

Mr. JonEs. Did you command any force as a volunteer?

Mr. Buescamino. No, sir; but in 1898 1 did command a force.

Mr. Jones. What month was that in 1898 when you commanded
this regiment of Filipinos against your own hrethren?

Mr. Buencamino. I never had any command against my own people.
In May, 1898, I had a command against the Americans.

Mr. Joxgs. Did yvou not upon the return of Aguinaldo to Cavite go
to him for the purpose of inducing him to take up arms for Spain as
against the United States, and did not Aguinaldo indignantly repudi-
ate the proposition?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. Yes, sir; that was my mission.

Mr. JoNks. Did not Aguinaldo convince you on that occasion that
the Filipinos, with the aid of the American forces, were going to win,
and did you not then become an ardent advocate of Filipino liberty
and independence ?

Mr. Bue~camivo. When I met Aguinaldo on the 2d of May, 1898,
I was not permitted to speak of my mission by Aguinaldo. I was
informed only that he, Aguinaldo, came to establish the independence
of the country with the assistance of Admiral Dewey. 1 then asked
him to present to me the documentary evidence, promising if he
would do so I would join them, first writing to the Spanish general,
but Aguinaldo did not produce this documentary evidence, and then I
told him I did not agree to the proposition because, as I told Agui-
naldo, of the Spanish motto or saying, ‘‘Between a nation unknown
and a nation known the nation known is preferable.” 1 did not know
* the Americans; I did not know what they might be. 1 was

acquained with the Spaniards; consequently it was my duty to be on
“the Spanish side. .

Mr. Jones. And you did then go to Aguinaldo at Cavite for the
purpose of inducing him to abandon the Americans and to side with
the Spaniards against the American forces; that was your mission?

Mr. Buencamino. There were no American forces as yet at that
time, nor had Aguinaldo any troops yet, but he was going to organize

troops, and before he organized them I was trying to get him to join
the Ié}paniards, and I repeat the saying to which I have just called
attention.

Mr. Jongs. At that time had not Admiral Dewey placed in the
hands of Aguinaldo arms with which to fight the Spaniards?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.  The occurrences I have already related
at the last meeting. The Spanish commander at Cavite capitulated to
Admiral Dewey. Immediately thereafter, after the destruction of
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the Spanish squadron, and on May 1, 1898, the Filipinos entered the
city. Admiral Dewey informed the Filipinos he had not come to fight
the Filipinos, but they could enter and go out of the city of Cavite as
they pleased, and the Filipinos who entered the city found there some
rifles abandoned by the Spaniards and took those arms away with
them, but there was no formal delivery of arms by Admiral Dewey,
because on that date Aguinaldo was not there yet. Aguinaldo arrived
there on the 19th of May and those arms were gathered on the 1st
of May.

Mr. Joxes. What time in May was it that you went to Aguinaldo
on this mission? ,

Mr. Buencamivo. I went there on the 22d of May, but was received
on the 24th, in the evening.

Mr. Joxges. That was after the Filipinos had gotten possession of
these arms which had belonged to the Spaniards and weve to be used
against the Spaniards? .

Mr. Bue~camino. There was as yet no war against Spain. They
took the arms and hid them for future use. The war against Spain
began on the 28th of May of that year.

Mr. Jones. And it was on the 24th of May yvou saw Aguinaldo?

Mr. BuencaMivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. After the war commenced on the 28th of May, four
days after you had gone there for the purpose of inducing Aguinaldo
to side with the Spaniards, which side did you take?

. Mr. BueNcamino. I was on the Spanish side. On the side of my
people, because Aguinaldo did not then represent my people, unless
you understand that there are no Filipino people except Aguinaldo.

Mr. Jones. How long after that was it before you cast your
fortunes in with Aguinaldo?

Mr. BuencamiNo. On the 12th day of June of the same year.

Mr. Joves. Then you went to see Aguinaldo on the 22d day of
May for the purpose of inducing him to side with the Spaniards
against the Americans and in June of that same year youabandoned the
the Spaniards and went over to Aguinaldo?

Mr. Bue~xcasmivo. I did not abandon the Spaniards; the Spaniards
abandoned me, because the Spanish general in Cavite, who had 1,600
men under him and munitions of war and provisions for six months,
surrendered to Aguinaldo without firing a shot, saying that they did not
defend the cause of Spain in the Philippines, but the cause of the friars.
I could not be more Spanish than the Spaniards; as for example, if the
Americans should abandon the Filipinos now I could not defend the
Americans there.

Mr. Jones. Then you did not abandon the Spaniards until they had
surrendered to the Filipinos, and, as you say, they had abandoned

ou?
Y Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir. I was kept seventeen days a prisoner
of Aguinaldo, from the 22d of May to the 12th of June, and only when
I saw I was abandoned by the Spaniards I passed over to Aguinaldo.

Mr. Jongs. Then you became an ardent advocate of liberty and inde-
pendence for the Filipino people, did you not?

Mr. Bue~xcamiNo. Yes, sir; in view of Admiral Dewey’s promise.

Mr. Jones. Have you not since you became an officeholder under
. the Taft Commission also abandoned your religion and become a
Protestant?
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Mr. BuencamiNo. No, sir; my religion is that of Christ. All that
I have done is to abandon the friars and passed over to the Protestants,
because the latter are better interpreters of Christ, and the moral
peace which we now enjoy in the Philippines is due to them. At this
period, while the friars proclaimed death to the Americans—to all
American missionaries—the Ameriean missionaries proclaimed peace
and fraternity in favor of the friars, so that while hefore my religious
conversion no friar could enter Tondo, now they walk around there.

Mr. Jones. What denomination of the Protestant faith did you first
connect yourselt with after leaving the Catholic Church?

Mr. Buexcamivo. I do not want you to helieve that I have ceased
to be a Christian.

Mr. Jones. But vou have not answered my question as to what
denomination of the Protestant faith vou joined.

Mr. Bue~xcamixo. It is Presbyterian.

Mr. Jones. I saw it stated in the Washington Post this morning
that vou first became a Methodist and afterwards a Presbyterian; is
that true?

Mr. Bue~xcaMino. No, sir; it is completely false.

Mr. JonEs. You became a Presbyterian and you are a Presbyterian
now?

Mr. BuexcaMino. Yes, sir. 1 did not hecome a Methodist because
I noticed that the Methodists have the same hierarchies as the Catholices.

Mr. Joxgs. Did you not unite in a dispatch in November, 1900, to
the Secretary of War, or in a request to Governor Taft to send a dis-
patch to the Secretary of War, in which you urged that the war should
be quickly terminated, and offered to assist by raising Filipino troops
to fight against your brother Filipinos?

Mr. Bue~ncavino. Yes, sir.  In the month of the previous October
my brother had been assassinated, so I had already completely broken
with the insurgents. I did not wish any more Filipinos to be assassi-
nated, and I desired the insurrection to be terminated in an honorable
way and not with the stain of assassination of their own brothers, as
has been the case up to the present time, unfortunately.

Mr. Joxes. Did you use this language in your dispatch to the Sec-
retary of War, ‘“We affirm that the war should be quickly termi-
nated—-"

The CuarrMaN. I should suppose you could get that dispatch from
the Secretary of War and cross-examine the witness upon the original
instrument rather than upon a translation

Mr. Jongs. I have it here [reading], ‘‘and American sovereignty
established in all the archipelago. We will aid in this event to the
extreme of organizing a counter revolution, if desired—"

Mr. BueNcamino. Not ‘‘if desired.”

Mr. JonEs. ““If desirable ”

Mr. Buencamino. “‘If it should be necessary” was the language.

Mr. Jo~xgs. I have here what purports to be that dispatch, published
in the Outlook on March 2, 1901. That language appears in that.

Mr. BueNcaMino. It is a question of language or misunderstanding,
that is all. My idea was if Aguinaldo persisted in ptursuing the war
without use then we would fight against him in order that more assas-
sinations should be avoided, because it is very possible that there are
not many Filipino commanders who would paréon Aguinaldo for hav-
ing assassinated his brother.
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Mr. Joxngs. Did you not, when a member of Aguinaldo’s cabinet
write an address to the American Congress?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jonges. There was pubhbhed in the Congressional Record this
morning what purports to be an address, or a copy of an address, sent
by vou to the American Congress.

"Mr. Buencamivo. I do not desire to go back of any acts of mine
during the revolution. I entered with a pure and good idea in that
insurrection and I left it with the same ideas.

Mr. JoxEs. Then you acknowledge the authorship of this address?

Mr. BuexcaMmiyvo. I have not Iead it yet.

Mr. Jones. I have stated it was an address signed by him and
addressed to the Congress of the United States, and Tt was published in
the Congressional Record this mor ning, and I asked him, if not this par-
ticular address, if he had issued any “uch address. l\ow I am going
to ask him whether this is the address or not. There can be no ques-
tion about that.

Mr. Tawxgey. I insist before he is interrogated on that point that
he be given an opportunity of seeing the address and an.opportunity
of examining and reading it.

Mr. Jones. He can have all the opportunity he desires if you wish
to suspend for a few moments and let him look at it. I want to ask
him if he has read it; I think possibly his attention has been called
to it.

The Caatrmax. What page of the Record?

Mr. Joxes. It commences on page 6606. ‘

Mr. Buexcamino. [ have not been able to read any papers or any-
thing for three days on account of my eyesight.

Mr. Joxus. I just want toask him in regard to two or three passages
and he can say whether he wrote those or not, and 1 will not take up
time with the whole address.

Mr. Tawney. I think if he is going to be interrogated on it, to be
entirely fair, the witness ought to read the entire address.

Mr. Joses. This is the official translation and I take it for granted
it is correct, but I simply want to ask him in regard to two or three
passages.

The Crairman. Will you pemnt me to ask one questloné I notice
at the top of the document it says ¢ official translation.” I do not find
anything in the remarks of Senator Patterson or in the copy itself to
indicate how these words ¢ official translation” came to be used there
and what that means?

Mr. Joxngs. I do not know any more than I see here; I find it in the
Record. I simply desire to read one or two passages and ask him
whether those were in the address which he admits he addressed to
the American Congress.

}}\41;1 TawNEY. A good many things are incorporated in the Record
whic

Mr. Joxgs. Did you use this language: * Who is it that has caused
these two friends and brethren to wage war upon one another? Alas,
esteemed citizens of the great American Republic, you know well who
is the cause of suchreckless perturbation. It is the President of your
Republic, Mr. William McKinley, who, using as a pretext alleged
rights obtained though the pulchaqe of the more than doubtful sov-
ereignty of Spain, gives evidence of his intention to ignore the bonds
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of friendship and guardianship which should unite the two nations by
imposing on us by force of arms the sovereignty of the United States.”

Mr. Buencamino. I do not remember exactly whether those were
my words, but it is a fact that at that time I thought that way, because I
understood that independence was the only form of protecting our life,
our honor, and property, and I had no confidence in any foréign sover-
eignty, and it is my duty to call the attention of the committee to the
fact that the Filipino occurrences were unexpected. We knew nothing
of political and international law at the time, because it was not taught
in the universities of Manila. They have only begun to study those
subjects during the last three years of war and conflict. This, I under-
stand, and the greater portion of my people understand, that true
human happiness consists in protection of life, honor, and property,and
that the words ‘“independence of America” mean nothing more but
the means of using this protection.

The question now is, Can the Filipinos following under Aguinaldo
better protect their life and honor, or can they protect it better under
the protection of the United States? One must be very blind and
very dull i he did not see what would be the most advisable for the
Philippine people. Now, in order that the Philippines should have a
wise congress as that of the United States, which takes the trouble of
ascertaining the bad condition of the prostitutes, even, of Manila, look-
ing into the American methods, taking care of their people as if they
were their own children, it would take much money and time. I have
not seen this done by our Philippine government nor by the Spanish
Government, and in order that we may have people of this culture it
is necessary that more than fifty years shall elapse and much money is
necessary to pay for all this.

Mr. JonEes. Do you think that is at all reponsive to my question?

Mr. Tawxey. It is to me.

Mr. Bue~ncamino. Now we have all those advantages without spend-
ing a cent, and we are free from the threats of other foreign nations.
Why should we not be Americanists? It would not be for love we do
this, if you do not wish that it be so, but it is for the natural convenience
of every man; we must be Americans.

Mr. Jones. Now I will ask another question it he is through. He
testified at our last meeting in regard to the breaking out of hostilities
between the United States and the Filipinos. Did you or not use this
language in regard to the commencement of those hostilities in the
address which vou sent to the American Congress, and from which I
shall now read:

Therefore it is plain that it can not be claimed that by reason of your victories
over the Spaniards rights of conquest accrue to you as being due from the Filipinos,
for the all-sufficient reason that vou were not engaged in war with us between the
1st of May, 1898, and the 4th of February, 1890, during the night of which latter
date your forces, in accordance with the orders of President William McKinley,

commenced hostilities against our forces for the purpose of establishing American
govereignty in our archipelago by force of arms.

Did you not write that?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; I do not remember exactly. I amata
disadvantage. You are reading from something in English and it has
been some time since, and before any questions are put in regard to
this alleged proclamation of mine I wish to be permitted to send to
Manila and get a Spanish copy, but it is a very hard place to put me
in to make me responsible for something written in English.
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The CrAIRMAN. Do you know, Mr. Jones, there is not a court in
Virginia which would permit the cross-examination of a witness on a
translation of a written instrument, the original of which you have not
tried to produce nor to account for, and when the translation is not
proven to be a correct one. '

Mr. Joxes. If you will pardon me for saying so, I know there is not
a court in Minnesota that would have permitted the chairman of this
committee to have asked the witness the leading questions you did on
Saturday about this very thing, and while we did not object——

The CratrMaN. I did not on Saturday know anything about this
memorial.

Mr. Jones. But you did ask about the commencement of hostilities
and you did ask leading questions and I am simply questioning him on
that subject. You did testify here on Saturday that very soon after
the 4th of February, I think in March of that year, 1899, at the request
of Aguinaldo you took the depogition of the major in command of the
Filipino forces?

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxes. You did state to this committee in substance what that
deposition stated. If, then, what you are alleged to have written here
you did write, then you know, do you not, that what the major stated
in that deposition was not true?

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. I was informed by the major it was the truth,
but my belief is that the hostilities were begun by the American forces.
That is my belief up to the present time. What 1 was referring to at
the last meeting was the statement of the commander.

Mr. Jo~ves. I understand.

Mr. BueNcamiNo. It was not my own opinion on the subject.

Mr. JoxEs. Your statement in that address to Congress, however,
was your statement on the matter, was it not?

Mr. BueNcamino. I can not

Mr. JonNes. I am not saying in this, but in the address you made to
the American Congress. Is the statement contained in that address
the truth as to the commencement of hostilities? 1 will undertake to
establish it is correct.

Mr. BueNncamiNo. That is my opinion. I do not say it was the
truth. As already stated in regard to the matter of the first shot,
there is nobody who can make a statement and claim that it is the
truth, from the fact because that shot was followed by so many others,
and they were very far from the place; so there can be nothing but
an opinion on the subject, and prejudices and passions of either side.

Mr. JonEs. But you did express this opinion several months after
vou had taken that deposition, the substance of which you related to
this comrittee ? :

Mr. Buencamino. Yes; and 1 still express it, but not with those
words. I state my opinion that the first shot was fired by American
soldiers. That is my private opinion, and nothing but that, but it has
no more foundation than all other similar private opinions taken from
very obscure data, because after that first shot many others followed
and many were killed.

Mr. JonEs. You have stated that over and over again. You enter-
tain a private opinion that the Americans fired the first shot?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. My opinion is that the war was begun by the
American army; that is my opinion.
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Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Mr. Chairman, I raise a point of order
that comments on the evidence ought to be made after it is in. Any
gentleman examining this witness ought to have the attention of the
committee. That is the way I feel about it. If an improper question
is raised, then it should be objected to.

The CHAIRMAN. I was myself paying very close attention to the
witness and did not observe any interruptions.

Mr. CRUMPACKER. I was the man who was indulging in some side
remarks.

Mr. Wirrniams, of Illinois. I was not referring to that alone.

The Crairman. I agree with the gentleman from Illinois entirely.

Mr. CrumpPACKER. Then I withdraw the objectionable conduct.

Mr. Jongs. If in your opinion, then, the hostilities were commenced
by the American t01ces, why did you go to the pains of setting forth
to this committee in substance the contents of the deposition of a man
who was in actual command of the Filipino forces on the 4th of Feb-
ruary, 1899 ¢

Mr. BUEL(JAMI\O Because I considered it my duty here not to
express opinions but to state facts. If you prefer opinions to facts I
will be glad to give them to you, but the truth will never be reached
in that way.

Mr. Joxes. Then I will not press it any further, but will let it stand.
This paper I have here, which purports to be a copy of your address,
also contains this statement:

Consequently the treaty of Paris, 10th of December, 1898, does not convey any
sovereign rights whatever in favor of the United States over any of the Philippine
Islands or its inhabitants; nor are the United States in any way entitled by it to
impose upon the Philippine people an alien sovereignty by force of arms.

Do you still entertain that opinion, if you used that language?

Mr. Buencamino. When I came here I devoted myself to a study
of the necessities of the Philippine people because I came to see my
sovereign, for which reason I have not taken the trouble of looking
up the data which were the cause of the breaking out of hostilities,
because 1 repeat what interests my people is not the discussion of past
acts but to cure the wounds of the war, as my country accepts now
the American sovereignty.

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. I object to that and insist upon an
answer to the question.

Mr. TawNEY. The witness has answered the question.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Mississippi. He has not answered the question.

Mr. VVILLIAMS of Illinois. I insist on this mode of procedure. In
his own time or any other gentleman’s time, if he wants to submit a
full statement or argument in support of his changing from one
position to another, let him make it; but in any court or in any osher
place when a witness is asked a questlon he is expected to answer it
and not to make an argument to support a position he has taken on that
question.

Mr. Tawney. 1 move that the witness be allowed to proceed in the
manner in which he was proceeding without interruptions by the gen
tleman from Illinois.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. I think that is entirely unfair.

The CHAIRMAN. The stenographer will read the question.

The question was read.

The CHAIRMAN. I am prepared to rule on this. I think if we are to
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hold the witness to the strict rules of examination the motion of Mr.
Williams, of Mississippi, is to be sustained. I therefore instruct the
witness that he will make his replies specific in answer to questions, as
nearly so as possible, and then, after he has made a direct reply, if he
desires to make an explanatlon he will be accorded that privilege.

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. That is right.

Mr. JonEs. Now, I wish the witness to state if he still entertains
that opinion?

Mr. Buencayivo. I would like to have a translation submitted to
me of the entire alleged statement before I answer any questions.
That document was written in August, 1899, .

Mr. Jones. Do you entertain the opinion that you are alleged to
have expressed in the language 1 have read?

Mr. Tawxey. I object to the question. I submitif we are going to
bring this down to a technical examination, then submit the original
of which this purports to be a translation.

Mr. Joxgs. I am afraid it is going the way of the deposition which
I wanted him to produce at the start, and he could not.

The CHAIRMAN. If he is to be held to the strict rules of evidence I
would rule that before any witness can be examined on a translation
he must be shown the translation and every opportunity afforded him
to acquaint himself with it, if there is no chance of getting the original.

Mr. JoxEs. If the examination as to this paper is postponed “until
the next meeting of the committee and vou have an opportunity to
examine the Congressional Record containing this article, do you think
you would be prepared to answer questions which may be asked you?

Mr. BuencaMino. If I can examine the translation—mnot by piece-
meal, but it I have the whole thing.

Mr. WiLLiaws, of Mississippi. You can translate it for him?

Mr. JoaxNINI. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxks. You will be prepared to answer questions at the next
meeting ?

Mr. ParTeErsoN. Did you make the translation of this article?

Mr. JoanniNi. I do not know. If you will permit me to look at it
I will answer.

Thereupon the committee adjourned to meet at 11 a. m., Wednes-
day. June 4, 1902.

COMMITTEE ON INSULAR AFFAIRS, R
_ Wednesday, June 4, 1902,
The Committee met at 11 o’clock a. m., Hon. Henry A. Cooper in
the chair.

STATEMENT OF MR. FELIPE BUENCAMINO—Continued.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jones, you may proceed with the examination.

Mr. Jones. Have you ever examined the memorial to Congress pre-
pared by yourself, which was printed in the Congressional Record?

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir. _

Mr. JoxEs. Is it correct and authentic? o

Mr. BueNcamino. With regard to its authenticity, I can not say,
because what was authentic was the Spanish. With regard to the
ideas it contains, they are exactly those which I entertained at that
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time. With your permission, I will make a further statement in
regard to the memorial.

Mr. Jongs. Before you make that further statement I would like to
ask you one or two questions, and then you will be permitted to make
any statement or explanation which you desire, but I would much pre-
fer that yvou answer my questions as briefly as possible before you
make any statement or explanation.

What authority had you for your statement contained in this
memorial to Congress that the American forces commenced hostilities
on the 4th of February. 1899, in accordance with the orders of Presi-
dent William McKinley?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. The authority of the council of Aguinaldo as 1
wrote that memorial, not as Felipe Buencamino, but as the secretary
of Aguinaldo.

Mr. JonEs. The memorial is signed ‘‘ Felipe Buencamino,” not as
secretary of Aguinaldo, or in any other official capacity. Why did
you not sign it as secretary for Aguinaldo if you wrote it at his
instance?

Mr. Buexcamivo. If yvour memory does not fail you vou will
remember that I said the document was not authentic. In the
authentic document in Spanish which 1 wrote my title appears as
secretary of Aguinaldo, and that appears in the preamble in the
English itself-—that T wrote this at the command of my government,
at that time Filipino.

Mr. Jones. 1 understand you to say that when this memorial was.
written you entertained exactly the sentiments and opinions expressed
in it?

Mr. Buencamino. It is my opinion that when I acted officially as
secretary I did not express but the logic of the documents which were
presented to me by Mr. Aguinaldo. Those documents were denied by
Admiral Dewey, as well as by Consul Pratt at Singapore and by Con-
sul Wildman at Hongkong, afterwards, and for those reasons nobody
paid any attention to this document at that time, when some attention
should have been paid to it. No American paid any attention to it at
that time, and now there is a great deal made of it.

Mr. JoNEs. You attach to that memorial a number of additional
documents which you declare in the memorial would sustain the state-
ments which you had made. Are those documents authentic?

Mr. BueNcamino. They were given to me as authentic documents,
but they were denied to such an extent that Consul Pratt brought a
suit against Bray, Aguinaldo’s agent in Singapore, and the British
tribunals in Singapore sentenced this Englishman for libel and to pay
a fine of $6,000, which Agoncillo asked me, as secretary of state, to
authorize him to pay.

Mr. Jongs. I do not find among the documents submitted by you
but two that are signed by Consul Pratt [handing witness pamphlet].
Are those the documents which you say Consul Pratt repudiated

Mr. BueNcamino. Yes, sir; he did.

Mr. Jones. Was the suit of which you spoke brought on account of
the misrepresentations contained in these two documents or in other
documentg and statements?

Mr. BueNcaMINO. In those documents and in other statements.

Mr. JonEs. These and others?
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Mr. Bue~ncamino. These and others. I would now like to make an
explanation.

Mr. Jones. I would like to ask you a few questions first.

I observe in examining this memorial that you base the argument
which you make for Philippine independence largely on the state-
ments of Generals Anderson, Merritt, and Otis, and that you filed with
this memorial letters from those American officers to sustain that
argument, and also letters and dispatches from Commodore Dewey.
Are those documents authentic?

Mr. BueNcaviNo. They were given to me as authentic.

Mr. Joxes. Have you ever heard their authenticity questioned by
any of those officers?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jones. Which document and which officer? .

Mr. Buencamivo. All.  Now, I would like to explain why they were

repudiated.

The CuatrmaN. I think the witness has the right to make that
explanation. ,

Mr. Joxes. He wants to make a long statement in regard to these
things.

The CrairMaN. The explanation will be more effective if it is made
at the time the witness thinks he ought to make it in justice to himself.

Mr. Jongs. I shall not object if, when he is through, he will say he
is through and let me go on with the examination.

Mr. Bue~ncamino. I have said that all these documents have been
repudiated by the Americans who appear as the signers thereof accord-
ing to a letter from Agoncillo himself. Then Sixto Lopez accused
Agoncillo of being a traitor, at which time he was Agoncillo’s secre-
tary. He left Agoncillo, and in his turn Agoncillo accused Lopez of
being a traitor. I told Aguinaldo, ‘‘It is impossible for us to be inde-
pendent. We have only four Filipinos in Europe and in other foreign
countries to represent us— Agoncillo, Regidor, Sixto Lopez, and Apa-
cible—" and all four were at odds. For this reason this document has
absolutely no value to me. Agoncillo wrote me, as secretary of state,
that the officers had repudiated this document. The authentic copy
of this document, which I prepared, was sent to the Hongkong junta
to make use of it before the congress, authorizing them to expend
850,000 in its promulgation. Naturally I requested an accounting of
this money afterwards, and the answer by Agoncillo was that it was
not made use of at all, because of the Americans who appeared therein
repudiating the documents. If you wish to force me to it, I will
be obliged to divulge the secrets of Agoncillo, Sixto Lopez, and
Aguinaldo.

Mr. Jongs. I would be very glad to have them myself.

Mr. Buencamivo. But I have not them at my disposition. Perhaps
the War Department or the civil government in §{[anila, which cap-
tured all the documents of the Philippine government, can furnish that
information; then the repudiation of the entire document will be seen
there.

Mr. Joves. Although you admit that you prepared this memorial
to Congress, and that it correctly represents the views which vou enter-
tained at that time, you now say that you repudiate, for the reasons
you have given, the whole memorial and its statements?
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Mr. Tawyey. Before he answers that question, has he said that the
memorial correctly represents his views? Did he not say that it was
written for Aguinaldo?

Mr. JonEs. He said that it did represent his individual views and
sentiments, and that he wrote it at the instance of Aguinaldo, and that
he did entertain those views at that time.

You have not, as 1 understand, translated the document?

Mr. Buencamivo. 1 have read it.

Mr. Jonrs. You have read it?

Mr. BuExcaMIiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. JonEs. And it correctly expresses the ideas which you enter-
tained at that time and which vou intended by it to convey to the
American Congress?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; by reason of Admiral Dewey’s alleged
proniises.

Mr. Joxes. Do I understand you to say that the original in Spanish
had been sent to Hongkong. to the junta there?

Mr. Buencamizo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jongs. Isthe original in Hongkong now? Do yvou know where
it is?

Mr. Bure~xcamino. 1 do not know. I suppose it must be there.

Mr. Jones. Why did you say. then. on yesterday, that vou would
like to be allowed, before testifying as to this, to send to Manila and
get the original?

Mr. Borscamixo. 1 have a copy in Manila. It was printed in
Spanish. DBut the original, signed by Aguinaldo, was sent to Hong-
kong.

The Crairman. The original was signed by Aguinaldo?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Yes, sir; and for this reason: It would not have
been accepted as authentic with my b]gndtllle only. After my signa-
ture Aguinaldo put the word “*authentic” and affixed his blgnatule
These are some of Aguinaldo’s secrets.

Mr. Jones. The copy of that memorial which I have in my hand,
and which 1 have shown to the witness, contains a note in these words:

Official editions of this correspondence have been forwarded through the post to
the presidents of both Houses.

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. That appears there, but on the original, of course,
it did not appear. The members of the junta at Hongkong were the
ones to do that.

Mzr. Jongs. This seems to have been printed in Hongkong.

Mr. BuexcamiNo. That may be. but 1 have not submitted any Eng-
lish documents to the Hongkong junta, but a document in bpanuh tor
transmission by the ]unta here.

Mr. Jongs. Was Sixto Lopez a member of the junta?

Mr. Buexcamino. He was Agoncillo’s secretary, that is to say. a
clerk of the junta. He did not become a full member of the junta.

Mr. Joxks. Would Sixto Lopez from his own knowledge be able to
testify as to the translation of this document and whether or not it was
transmitted to the Congress of the United States?

Mr. Buencamivo. At that period Agoncillo and Sixto Lopez were
already at odds and two bands were formed, one composed of Regidor
and Sixto Lopez and the other of Agoncﬂlo and Apacible, and I do
not know which ot the two factions of the junta did that.
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Mr. Jones. I do not find any statement in any of the documents
which accompany this memorial which would justify you in making
the statement that hostilities were commenced by the American forces
on the 4th of February, 1899, in accordance with the orders of Presi-
dent McKinley, and 1 want vou to state why you entertained that
idea and made that statement to the American Congress.

Mr. Buexcayivo. This is my conviction, and I maintain it up to the
present time, for the following reasons: In the first place, because on
that day, the 4th of February, as I was with Aguinaldo constantly, I
knew that he had not issued any order for the beginning of hostilities.
As 1 said before in my first statement, we received a telegram from
Agoncillo in Oectober, 1898, stating that we would be deceived by
President McKinlevy and the American Congress, and consequentl
that we should make preparations for war. As I have already sai({
Aguinaldo and Luna began making preparations. Secret preparations
were made in Manila to catch the American Army between two fires.

The CratkMaN. When did those preparations begin ?

Mr. BuexcaMino. In October.

The CHATRMAN. What vear?

Mr. Buencayino. 1898.  General Otis discovered the secret prep-
arations in Manila and he ordered all houses searched and found more
than 500 rifles; but we had more than 1,600 rifles hidden. Our
engineer battalions and four cavalry troops were still to be organized
betore the orders to attack were to be given, and it is very possible
that General Otis, before permitting himself to be caught between
two fires, and knowmg the decisive intention of General Aguinaldo to
attack the American forces, took precautions in order not to see him-
self caught again, because the American forces were very small at the
time and it was Luna’s intention to collect our 40,000 rifles and enter
Manila, and for that reason I sustained the opinion; but I have not
the evidence that the order to attack came from the American forces.
Not as a political question, perhaps, but as a question ot vital neces-
sity.

Mr. JonEs. You now speak of Aguinaldo and Luna commencing to
make preparations with a view to organizing a force to oppose the
Americans. On yvesterday, when I asked you about these alleged
preparations on the part of Aguinaldo, you said that you had never
said that Aguinaldo made any preparations, and I asked you then
whom you had said had made preparations, and you said that General
Luna made them. Why is it now that vou undertake to connect
Aguinaldo with what you said yesterday he had nothing to do?

Mr. Buencavivo. You asked me yesterday if 1 said to anyone
before I appeared before the committee that Aguinaldo had made
secret preparations in Manila to attack the American forces. That is
what I deny. I never, before I appeared here, made such a statement.
I have never told any of Aguinaldo’s secrets, and if General Otis dis-
covered them, he discovered them for himself. That is what I said
vesterday. So there is no contradiction at all in what I have said.

Mzr. Jonges. The notes of the stenographer will show, and I hope
they will be properly transeribed.

In this memorial these words are used:

It is sometimes said that we are to blame for the outbreak of hostilities during the
night of the 4th of February last, but this is not an established fact.
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Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.  For the attack of that night they were
not to blame at all.

Mr. JonEs. For the attack of that night the Filipinos were not to
blame at all?

Mr. Buencamino. That is my opinion.

Mr. JoxEs. It is also stated in this memorial:

It is unquestionable that we were not aggressors, for we know full well that were
we to act on the offensive we could look for neither military or political gain of any
kind. On the contrary, we regarded such action as bordering on suicidal folly, and
well-nigh sure to bring down on us the hatred and contempt of the American peo-
ple. We had, in fact, nothing to gain and very much to lose by aggression.

Did you write that statement, expressing vour own views and those
of your associates, or did you write it as expressing the views of
Aguinaldo?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. I wrote that statement as expressing the views of
Aguinaldo’s private secretary; not as a private individual.

Mr. Joxes. Do I understand vou to say by that answer that you did
not entertain the views expressed in that statement, but that you were
simply acting as the private secretary to Aoumaldo’

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No, sir: I did not say that. I answered vour
question. You asked me from the document, and the document was
prepared by the private secretary. If you will now ask me if that is
my opinion, 1 will answer the question.

Mr. Jonrs. Did you entertain that opinion at that time!

Mr. BueNcayixo. Yes, sir; and up to the present time.

Mr. JonEs. Up to the present time?

Mr. Buencamivo. Yes, sir; with regard to that specific point.

Mr. Jonks. Then I understand yvou to say that that statement
expressed your honest opinion at that time and the opinion which you
still entertain in regard to that matter?

Mr. Buencaymxo. Y es, sir.

The CHatrMAN. The ~t0110g1 apher will please read that question
and answer.

The stenographer read as follows:

Mr. Jongs. Then I understand you to say that that statement expressed your honest
opinion at that time, and the opinion which you still entertain in regard to that
matter?

Mr. BUENCAMINO. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jongs. Then when you used the word *“ we” you were express-
ing the opinion that was entertained by your associates as well as your-

i{t were you not?

Mr. Bukxcayiso. Y es, sir; with regard to that specific point of the
document.

Mr. Jongs. It is also stated in this memorial address that—

We have accepted an enlightened religion—the Roman Catholic faith.

Whose opinion were you expressing then, your own or Aguinaldo’s?

Mr. Buencamino. Of course we considered religion in that case
from a political point. We were not looking at religion there as a
question of conscience, because in the constitution of the Philippine
republic the principle of freedom of worship is embodied. We only
spoke there of religion in order to express to the Christians of America
that we had a religion similar to their own—a religion of the civilized
people.
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Mr. Jones. Am I to understand from that answer that you do not
now regard the Roman Catholic faith as an enlightened religion?

The CaatrMan. The witness does not have to answer that question.

Mr. JoNEs. 1 do not understand that the witness objects.

The CHati.maN. That question tends to arouse a religious prejudice
against this gentleman, and he need not answer.

Mr. Jongs. The witness admitted on yesterday that he had changed
his religious faith, and he gave his reasons for it and commented very
- seriously upon the friars in the Philippine Islands. I did not ask him
about the friars yesterday; I asked him about the Roman Catholic
faith; but he made the statement in giving his reasons for a change of
faith. Now, I find in this memorial that he does not speak of the
friars at all, but he speaks of the Roman Catholic Church and its
enlightened faith, and in the answer which he has given to my question
he said he used this expression in a political sense. That would seem
to indicate that he did not regard the Catholic religion as an enlightened
faith. :

Mr. Taw~ey. That is not interesting to us.

Mr. Jones. It is a matter of a good deal of interest to the American
people when a witness comes all the way from the Philippine Islands
to testify before this committee, to know something about his antece-
dents and to know something about the motives which prompted him to
make such a statement. In other words, whether he is competent to
speak for the Philippine people whom he claims to represent before
the committee. However, I shall not press the question.

In this statement you use the pronoun *‘1,” having heretofore used
the word ““we.”

I am of opinion that the most natural sequence of these incontestable moves of
Mr. McKinley is to be found in the outbreak of hostilities, namely, an order from
your Pregident to General Otis to commence the acts of aggression and impose on us
that odious sovereignty by force of arms, notwithstanding the fact that we have
demonstrated and made it evident in every possible way from the first that we would
accept no solution other than our independence.

In that passage did you express your own individual views or the
views of Aguinaldo, as his secretary ?

Mzr. Bue~ncaMiNo. I have said that that document was not authentic,
and if you find there the word *‘ we” and then *“1” I am sure that in
the Spanish there would be nothing of that kind, although with the
Spanish language there is a form ot speech so that in public docu-
ments it is the custom to use and understand as synonymous the words
(X3 we 2 and X3 1.77

Mr. Jones. Did that passage express your views at that time?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Not only at that time, but now. Now I would
like to make a statement.

Mr. Jongs. Certainly.

Mr. Buencamino. We had great confidence in the alleged promises
of Admiral Dewey, which promises were later forgotten, and not only
forgotten but contradicted by President McKinley, so that if these
facts were true, every honest man would have to hate President
McKinley, but that was not the case, because Admiral Dewey never
made promises of that kind. Now, to continue, it would be necessary
for me to enter into Aguinaldo’s secrets and I request that I be excused
from entering into them, but if compelled to do so I will, but it must
be made a part of the record that the statement is not of my own free

»
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will, but under compulsion. Consequently, if my opinion is different
now, it is because I have been convinced that such promises never
existed, and that Aguinaldo had many secrets which forced our intel-
ligent people to separate themselves from him in an honorable way.

Mr. Jongs. You said in this memorial:

The only possible way to accomplish your object is to destroy the lives of 8,000,000
Filipinos, an act which would leave on the hitherto

Mr. Bue~caMixo. I do not understand that question very fully.

Mr. Joxes. You desire me to repeat the question.

Mr. Brencamivo. If you please.

Mr. Joxes. This memorial addressed to the American Congress
made use of these words:

The only possible way to accomplish your object is to destroy the lives of 8,000,000
Filipinos, an act which would leave on the hitherto spotless pages of your glorious
history and traditional liberality an everlasting and indelible stain.

Now, what I want to know is, Do you still adhere to that statement,
that the only possible way by which the American people can extend
their sovereignty over the Philippine Islands is to destroy the lives of
8,000,000 Filipinos?

Mr. Buexcamivo. That was the idea of the Philippine government
at that time, but the true facts are that, beginning with Aguinaldo, all
those who said they were going to die are still living.

Mr. Joxes. And one of those still living is yvourself, and you are
enjoving a fat office under the American Government, are you not?
And your associate, Aguinaldo, is now in prison?

The CHairMAN. Mr. Buencamino is alive,and he has admitted many
times that he holds an office.

Mr. Jones. We know that Aguinaldo is alive and that he is now a
prisoner.

Mr. BuENcaMINO. Yes, sir; but I did not express my opinion in
that case. There I expressed the opinion of Aguinaldo and one of
the bravest men they had at that time. Consequently if I live now it
is not because I surrendered. I was captured, and if I live now it is
due to the humanity of the American Army, which should have shot
me twenty times over. For this reason I esteem the American sov-
ereignty now because 1 have understood it to be a very humane one.

Mzr. Joxes. You speak of having been captured. Has it not been
questioned in the Philippine Islands whether or not you were actually
captured?

Mr. BuEnxcamino. Nobody has ever questioned that fact, because
had I surrendered I would not have been in prison five months. The
other secretaries of Aguinaldo all surrendered. The only one who did
not surrender was myself. None of the secretaries of Aguinaldo were
in prison for one day, only I; so I do not understand why that question
should be asked me, as I was captured with the mother of Aguinaldo.

Thereupon, at 12:10 o’clock p. m., the committee took a recess until
2 o’clock p. m.

AFTER RECESS.

The CHalRMAN. Mr. Jones, you may proceed.

Mr. JoanNINI. Mr. Buencamino wishes to state that no answer
which he made this morning was to be interpreted as meaning that he
advocated independence now, but that he did at the time of writing
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the memorial, when he believed that promises had been made by
Admiral Dewey.

Mr. JonEs. When you visited Cavite in 1898, for the purpose of
inducing Aguinaldo to take sides with the Spanlalds as against the
Americans, did von hold any official position under the Spanish
Government?

Mr. Buexcamino. I was a colonel.

Mr. Jones. You were then a colonel in the service of Spain!?

Mr. BuexcayMino. I was a colonel in the service of my country,
which was Spain.

Mr. Jones. How long had you held that (omnn\\lon under the
Spanish Government?

Mr. Buexcamivo. I had held it twenty-two days—from the 1st of
May to the 22d of May—when I was taken prisoner by Aguinaldo.
That was in 1898.

Mr. Jones. How long after you were taken p11~0nel by Aguinaldo
was it before vou_ renounced your allegiance to Spain and became an
adherent of Aguinaldo’s?

Mr. BurNcayiso. Seventeen days—from May 22 to June 12.

Mr. Jonks. How long was it from the time of your capture by the
American forces before you joined your fortunes ‘with the Americans
and withdrew from all connection with the insurgents?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Two vears after my nnpn\onmcnt by Aguinaldo.
That is, I was captured by Aguinaldo May, 1898, and on May 28,
1900, 1 went over to the side of the Americans.

Mr. Jones. How long after your release from imprisonment by
General Otis was it before youtook office under (eneral MacArthur
as interpreter?

Mr. Buencamino. On April 15, 1900, I was set at liberty, and on
October 15 of that year General MacAr thur requested me to serve as
his interpreter from Tagalo to Spanish.

Mr. Joxes. Did you continue in his service as such interpreter up
to the time you were appointed a member of the civil service com-
mission ¢

Mr. BuencamMino. Yes, sir.

Mr. JoNes. And from that time up to the present time you have
been holding office under the United States?

Mr. BuE~ncamivo. Yes, sir. But 1 wish to state that 1 was also
requested to fill the position of member of the civil-service board, because
at the beginning irreconcilable Filipinos did not wish to submit to ecivil
service by means of examination, accustomed as they had been to
appointments by reason of favoritism under the Spanish Government
and under the government of Aguinaldo. Then I was addressed by
Governor Taft, and I went about all the Philippine circle and spoke of
the good character of the civil-service law, and from the time that I
entered the civil-service board until I left Manila 4,600 Filipinos had
been examined through my efforts. Had I not been on this board,
where I receive but a %alalv of $291 per month, much less than tho
sum received by Aguinaldo from the American Government, I would
have been attending to my law practice, which is worth $1,000 a month,
and consequently the position I now hold can not be looked upon as a
purchase of my honor.

Mr. Jo~Es. Is it not true that since the 1st day of May when the
Spanish fleet was destroyed, you have occupied the position of colonel
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in the service of the Spanish Government, private secretary to Agui-
naldo, secretary of state of the insurgent government, director of
justice of the army of the insurrection government, interpreter for
General MacArthur in the service of the American Government, and
also civil-service commissioner at a salary of $3,500 in gold per annum,
notwithstanding the fact that you say that you could have made $1,000
per month by vour law practice in Manila?

Mr. BuExcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. JonEgs. It is true, then, that during these four years you have
held oftice under the Spanish Government as a colonel of a regi-
ment

Mr. Buexcamivo. Without salary.

Mr. Joxes (continuing): Colonel of a regiment, without salary, in
the Spanish army, a prominent official under the insurgent govern-
ment

Mr. Bue~Ncavino. Without salary.

Mr. JonEs. Yes, sir; and now a prominent official in the American
Government with salary?

Mr. Buexcamino. Yes, sir.  For this reason I wish to state that 1
consider the American Government a just Government. To give to
everyone what belongs to him is just.

Mr. JonEs. Do you base your idea of justice upon the fact that the
American Government pays vou a salary and that neither of the other
governments paid vou anything?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. That is one of the most insignificant details of
American justice. If my respect for you and this committee did not
prevent I would be glad to give details of American justice.

Mzr. Joxes. What other members of your family, if any, are hold-
ing office under the Government of the United States?

Mr. Bue~Ncayino. None at all.

Mr. Joxnrs. Have any held office?

Mr. BueNcamino. None at all.

Mr. Joxes. I observe that the letter of the Secretary of War, dated
March 20, 1902, addressed to Mr. José C. Abreu, is addressed to him
at the Insular Division, War Departinent, Washington, D. C. Does
he hold any position under the Insular Division?

Mr. Buencamixo. When I said that no relative of mine held office,
I was referring to the Philippine government.

Mr. Joxgs. 1 asked you whether any members of your family were
holding office under the United States Government?

Mr. BuEncamivo. I thought you were referring to questions in the
Philippines.

Mr. Jones. Now that you know I am referring to the United States
Government, 1 wish you would state whether, in the Philippines or in
the United States, there are any members of your family holding
positions.

Mr. Bue~NcayMino. Mr. Abreu is a relative of my wife, and not a
direct connection of mine, and I can also say that it is a very distant
relationship which I have with Mr. Abreu, just a detail of relationship.

Mr. JonEes. The Secretary of War says ina letter to the chairman
of this committee:

I inclose an original letter received by me last March from Mr. Buencamino’s

nephew, Mr. José C. Abreu, which shows the way in which Mr. Buencamino
happened to come to this country.
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Then the Secretary of War was mistaken in calling him your
nephew?

Mr. BuexcamMixo. He is the nephew of my wife, and according to
Philippine usage the nephew of the wife is the nephew of the husband.

Mr. JonEs. According to Philippine usage, have you any relative
in the service of the United States Government?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Nobody except Mr. Abreu. Mr. Abreu is about
to leave for the Phili ppines

Mr. Jones. Mr. Williams, of Illinois, wants to ask the witness some
questions.

Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. That is, unless the chairman wishes to
proceed.

The CratrMaN. I would like to ask the witness a few questions in
view of the questions Mr. Jones has asked him.

Mr. Jones in his question to vou said that you were enjoying a
‘“fat” office and that Aguinaldo was in prison. Will you state how
Aguinaldo is treated—whether he is in prison or not?

Mr. Burxcamivo. Aguinaldo has a palace for a prison. It is a
palace to this extent, that before Aguinaldo occupied it it was occupied
by Mr. Worcester, one of the Commissioners. If I am not mistaken,
the military government pays 8500 per month rent for the house. 1
can also say that it is as large as the White House here in Wash-
ington.

The Caatrvanx. Who lives with Ml Aguinaldo?

Mr. Buexcamino. His wife and his entire family. He has an
American physician free of charge and servants paid by the Govern-
ment. And the Government gives him 16 pesos, Mexican, per day for
food for himself and his family.

The CralrMAN. So that while you have been enjoying a ‘*fat” oflice,
Mr. Aguinaldo has been doing pretty well himself?

Mr. BuExcamino. Yes, sir.  He also has a carriage for his own use
any time he wishes.

The Crarrman. Is he allowed visitors?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Whenever he wants them.

The CrATRMAN. You stated that you desired to make an explanation
of a reply which you gave to Mr. Jones when he asked yvou concern-
ing the memorial, and your desire therein expressed for the independ-
ence of the Philippines. In the memorial you also said that Presi-
dent McKinley was responsible for the inauguration of hostilities
against the Filipinos. You said you had changed your views and
desired an opportunity to make an explanation. You may now make
the explanation.

Mr. BreNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

When I was asked in regard to this matter by Mr. Jones, as to my
idea of independence in the Philippines, 1 answered that I did favor
independence, having referred to what appeared in the documents at
that time. When I was asked by Mr. Jones as to the liability of
President McKinley with regard to hostilities, 1 answered ‘‘Yes,”
referring to the promise given by Admiral Dewey to Agumaldo
believing that that promise was so, and that if President McKmley
violated the promise it was evident that he was responsible for the
outbreak of hostilities, because the Filipinos, and 1 with them, are
disposed always to fight those who deceive us.

The Crairman. Have you since learned anything which has changed
your opinion concerning these promises?
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Mr. Buexcamino. Yes,sir; tosuchanextentthat by errorsaltogether
caused by these promises, of which we were told by Mr. Aguinaldo,
we continued the war; but we have destr oyed these errors by means of
better data and we have arrived at the point of believing that the pos-
session of the Philippines by the American Gover nment was a work of
humanity: that is to say, by not returning us again to the Spaniards.
When I left prison I read the documents referring to the treaty of
Paris, and T there saw that the American commissioners, answering
the Spanish commissioners as to the return of the Philippines, wrote
the following words:

With honor, for humanity’s sake, we can not return the Philippines to vou, because
you would exercise greater cruelty on account of the Philippine insurrection against
you.

I saw those words, which proved to me that the intention of America
in retaining the Philippines was a humane one and a charitable one.
That is one of the points which opened my eyes to become an Amer-
ican. The other points which have opened my eyes, I have already
spoken of at the last meeting.

The CrairMaN. What were they ?

Mr. BuexcaMiNo. On the second day, when questioned by Mr. Pat-
terson, I stated that I had read the mumclpdl code of General Lawton,
the marriage law, the law of criminal procedure, and the habeas
corpus, ete., and that they contributed to my change of opinion.
Then I observed what American justice was, and it agreed exactly
with my revolutionary ideas and for that reason I wrote to Aguinaldo,
saying that the war was useless and that the name Filipino could be
renounced because it signified slavery. It is derived from Philip II,
a Spaniard, the worst king who has ever lived, and who ordered the
execution of more than 100,000 by means of the tribunals of the
inquisition.

Mr. Joxes. You spoke of the treatment which Aguinaldo has been
receiving, although in prison, at the hands of the American authori-
ties. Is it true or not that the luxuries which you refer to as being
received by him are paid for out of the revenues of the Phlhppme
government and not out of any funds belonging to the United States
Government?

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. I can not say whether it is paid for from Philip-
pine revenues or from United States funds. I never had occasion to
make that distinction. I am an American, and all the money in the
Philippines, the air, the light, and the sun 'I consider American.

Mr. Jones. Is it not a f‘lct that your salary the salaries of the
Philippine Commissioners, the teachers, the retinue of employees and
servants, and the whole crovernment—ls it not a fact that all of those
salaries are paid out of Phlhppme revenues, and not a dollar is con-
tributed by the United States (Government?

Mr. Buenxcamivo. I do not know, but what I can say is, that by
reason of the war more than $160,()00,000 of United States money has
come into the Philippines. So, from an economical standpoint, it
would be good for the war to continue.

Mr. Jones. Would it not also be good for the war to continue from
a personal standpoint?

Mr. Buexcamivo. No, because my person is just like that of any
other man who is civilized; no civilized man would want war.

Mr. WirLiaus of Illinois. Please state how and where it was first
suggested to you to make this trip to the United States?
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Mr. Buencamino. From the time that I was in prison I considered
it my duty to come to the United States. in the first place to bring my
sons here, because at that time my country was sick tlom the sickness
of patriotism. What I call ¢“sickness of patriotism” can be compared
to a fever. When it is very high the person suffering hecomes delir-
ious and 111951)011.\1b19., and 1 de~11ed to send my children, the eldest
of whom is 16 and the next 13 years of age, to the United States,
because the insurgents in the country were calling upon the young
boyvs and seducmo them with patriotic words. which produced this
pdtuot]c fever. When my children were here, every year I was think-
ing of coming to the United States, but the work of pacification in the
Philippines, in order to avoid the shedding of more blood, and more
destruction, and to save Aguinaldo hllll,\(‘lf. and all his men, I desired
to remain in the Philippines until peace was an established fact, and
when I left the Philippines to visit my children I was assured of the
fact that the masses would néver revolt again for the reason stated.
They are now happy compared to the times under the Spanish Govern-
ment, and have been relieved from many taxes and many abuses and
the l‘uge number of authorities that domineered over them. Since
that time have I thought of coming to the United States, and the
president of Berkley Univer sity can prove this statement.

The CuarrMaN. What llan(’l\ltV’

Mr. Joannint. The Berkeley University, where his childrenare now.

The CaHAlRMAN. Isthat in California? Is it in the State University?

Mr. Joaxnini. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. When did it first occur to you to come
here on this mission, and please confine vour answer to that question?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. September of last year.

Mr. WirLLiams, of Illinois. Last September?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Yes, sir; when the petition of the Federal party
was prepared.

Mr. WiLuiams, of Illinois. To come here in the interest of the
petitioners?

Mr. Buexcamino. I proposed to come here at that time.

Mr. Wrirriams, of Illinois. You proposed to come?

Mr. BUENCAMINO. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. With what Americans, it any, did you
confer before leaving the islands?

Mr. Buenxcamino. 1 conferred with everybody; I went and said
good-bye to everybody.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. I mean the American officers, on this
subject ?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir; I conferred with all—with private.indi-
viduals and with officers.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. What American officers?

Mr. BuencamiNno. With all the officials there; but there was no
official conference, or anything of that kind; just 'to say good-bye.

Mr. WiLL1AMS, of Nlinois. Did you say that you were going to get
Congress to grant the prayer of their petition, or as nearly as you
could?

Mr. Buescamino. Yes, sir; because 1 thought that a definite law
should be enacted.

Mr. Hamiuron. What petition are you referring to?

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. The memorial which has been presented
in the Senate.
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Mr. Hamicron. The one of last December?
hMr. WirLiawms, of Illinois. Yes, sir. Mr. Buencamino understands
that.

Did you make known to the American authorities in the Philippines
that that was the purpose of your visit?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirLrrams, of Illinois. Did they encourage you to come or try
to discourage you?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. They were not encouraging me, but I was entitled
to a leave of absence, and I made use of it in this way; that was the
special reason I asked for a leave of absence.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Did you confer with any of them as to
how vou should proceed when you got to the United States?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. No, sir.

Mr. WiLntams, of Illinois. Did you know before you left the Phil-
ippine Islands that there was a bill pending in Congress for the estab-
lishment of civil government in the islands?

Mr. Buexcamino. What I knew of was that the recommendations.
of the Civil Commission had been made, with which I do not agree.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. You, then, do not agree with the recom-
mendations of the Commission?

Mr. Buencamino. In many points, no; and that is one of the rea-
sons why I do not believe I am in the confidence of Governor Taft.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. You said that you understood that there
would be some legislation at this Congress?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. No; I was under the impression that Congress
was to legislate in a permanent manner for the future of my country.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. And you came over here to present that
petition to Congress before legislation was enacted?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir; before the final bill should be passed,
requesting that the final bill should embody the petition of the Federal

arty.
P Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. How did you know but what the bill
would be acted upon before you could reach here?

Mr. BuencamiNo. For the simple reason that we receive the Asso-
ciated Press news in the Philippines.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Then yvou did know that bills were
pending in Congress?

Mr. BueNcamivo. Nothing but just the plain facts. 1 knew thata
bill was pending without knowing what the bill contained.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. You could not tell from the Associated
Press dispatches but what the matter would be finally disposed of by
Congress before you arrived here?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. I did not know that, but 1 received newspapers
in Honolulu, on my way here, which gave me further reports.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. What was your intention when you left
the islands; to appear before the committees of Congress?

Mr. BuencaMIvo. No, sir. My intention was to visit the President
of the United States, because as we did not know whether we were
Americans or foreigners, I desired to ask the President whether I
could appear before the committee or before anybody else or to whom
I shoul(}i) submit the petition of the Federal party.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Did you go to the President?

Mr. BueNncamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. And to the Secretary of War?
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Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir; for the reason that I consider the Secre-
tary of War my chief?

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. What course did they suggest for you
to take? :

Mr. Buencamino. That if 1 had anything to say before Congress 1
could appear before the committees if I wished. 1 knew nothing of
the procedure observed in the United States.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. When you went to see the Secretary of
War vou went for the purpose of getting permission to appear before
Congress?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WriLLiams, of Illinois. Did you discuss with the Secretary of
War at any length the subject which you have testified to before the
committee?

Mr. BueNcamivo. No, sir.

Mr. Wrirniams, of Illinois. Did you discuss it at all with him?

Mr. BuencamiNo. No; the only statement which I made to the Sec-
retary of War was an assurance that there would be no further revo-
lution in the Philippines and that, in my opinion, the American troops
should not vet be withdrawn in the provinces of Mindanao, Bohol,
Leyte, and Samar.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Who first notified you to appear before
the committee, and when were you notified ?

Mr. BueNcsamiNo. I was informed by the Secretary that if I had
any petition to present to Congress I should present it to the committee.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. I asked by whom and when you were
advised to appear before this committee ?

Mr. BueNcamino. I asked how to present the petition and I was
told to present it to the committee.

Mr. WirLniams, of Illinois. Will you please state how and when you
received notice to appear at the first meeting of this committee at
which you testified ?

Mr. Taw~Ney. Perhaps the chairman of the committee could answer
that question.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Yes; but I am asking this gentleman.

Mr. Buencamino. The day that I spoke to the Secretary of War,
having told him that I had a petition from the Federal party to the
American Congress for the permanent control of the country, he told
me that I could not appear directly before Congress, but that I could
appear before the committees.

Mr. WiLriawms, of Illinois. Did he tell you that day when you should
appear?

Mr. Buenscamino. No, sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. When and how did you get notice to
come to the first meeting of this committee?

Mr. BueNcaMiNo. From the chairman.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. From the chairman of this committee ?

Mr. BuEncamINOo. Yes, sir. I went to call on the chairman of the
committee and asked him when I could be heard, and the chairman
said on the morning that I came here.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. On the morning that you came here you
went to see the chairman?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. I do not remember whether it was the same
morning or the previous morning. | ,

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. What did the chairman say to you?
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Mr. Bue~Ncamivo. That I could come at 11 o’clock the next morning.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. Then it was the day before?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes; I think it was.

Mr. Wirrniams, of Illinois. Now, in the revolution of 1896, you said
‘that while you were recruiting Filipinos for the Spanish army that
the insurrectionists numbered about 1,500%

Mr. BueNncamiNo. About 1,600.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. What was the number of the Spanish
forces at that time!?

Mzr. Buexcasivo. Ten thousand Filipinos and 500 Spaniards, because
the Spanish army in the Philippines has always heen composed of
Filipinos.

Mr. WrrLiawms, of Illinois. I just asked for the number at that time.

Mr. Bugxcamiyo. 1 think the army was composed of 10,000 Fili-
pinos and 500 Spaniards.

Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. What was the necessity of trying to
increase the Spanish forces if the insurrectos only numbered 1,600 at
that time?

Mr. Buexcamino. The reason for getting more Spanish forces was
they were scattered through the entire archipelago, whereas these
1,600 insurrectos were all in a bunch.

Mr. Wirniams, of 1llinois. I call your attention to this language
used in your memorial to Congress, in August, 1899, on page 6607:

We are a community of 8,000,000 people, politically organized on well-defined
territory, with our own government, which is competent to and sufficient for the
protection of the rights of our citizens and capable of assuming full responsibility for

our acts in the conduct of relations with other States. * * ¥ e possess, there-
fore, all the conditions requisite for existence as an independent state.

Mr. TawNEY. One moment; will vou state what you are reading
from?

Mr. WiLriams. of Illinois. I am reading from the memorial which
he presented.

Mr. Tawney. Is it the original or the alleged translation?

Mr. Wirrrams, of 1llinois. It is the translation which he has com-
pared himself; certainly not the original. It is the one which he him-
self compared with his interpreter. He says the ideas are correct, but
the exact language might not be. ' In substance, is that what you said
on those questions?

Mr. Bue~ncamivo. Exactly.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. Do you believe the conditions which you
described in that portion which I have read then existed; that is, with
reference to population, their capability for government, and the form
of government they then had?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir; because at that time they knew nothing
but the natural law. The subdivision of Saneva had not yet taken
place at that time; there had been no war of England against the
Boers as yet; the trouble with China had not begun. Then afterwards
I learned international law practically upon these matters, and with a
map of the world beforé me I could submit to your consideration my
studies on the subject of international law practically, and then I
understood the natural law was not sufficient for independence.

Mr. WirLiams, of Mississippi. What do you mean by ¢ natural
law?”
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Mr. Buexcamiyo. The right to protect one’s self, the right to pro-
tect one’s life and honor, one’s family, one’s people.

Mr. WiLLiawms, of Nh»l»lpm Do you mean by *‘ natural law” the
natural rights of everybody to their independence ?

Mr. BUENCAMINO. Yes, sir; and the collective right of independence.

Mr. WirLiavs, of Illinois. At the time you wrote this did you
think yvou were stating the truth?

Mr. BukncaMiNo. 10\. sirj certainly; and from that point of view
I would still think so.

Mr. Winpiams, of Illinoix. That did not depend upon whether the
correspondence between Dewey and Aguinaldo and other American
ofticers had been correctly reported or not, did it?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. No, sir: it did not depend upon that. That was
the social condition of the Philippines.

Mr. WiLrrams, of Illinois. Did yvou then believe that it was for the
best interests of your people to have an 1ndependent government?

Mr. Buencamino. From the point of view of natur ral l: W, yes.

Mr. Wrirpiams, of Illinois. I will read this statement from your
memnorial:

It is sometimes said that we are to blame for the outbreak of hostilities during the
night of the 4th of February last, but this is not an established fact. In the first
place, because we, the Flllpmoc were expecting at that very time (the beginning of
February) offic ial recognition of our independence from the Government at Wash-
ington.

Were the Filipinos at that time expecting their independence to be
recognized as you have stated?

Mr. Buencamizo. Y es, sir; because we knew at that time the treaty
of Parix was being passed upon in the United States.

Mr. WiLrLiams, "ot Illinois. W hy were they preparing, as you claim,
to make an attack upon the Americans in the islands?

Mr. BuexNcamino. In case their independence should not be recog-
nized and they were deceived, then the attack would have been made.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Then yvou did not intend to make any
attack on the American forces unless the American Government refused
to recognize your independence?

Mr. BurNcéamino. Yes: because a refusal would imply the breaking
of a promise as we considered it at that time.

Mi. Wirriams, of Illinois. Then, while they were making prepara-
tions for war it was not the intention of the Filipinos to commence
war until the American Government had in some way refused to recog-
nize their independenbe“

Mr. Bue~xcamino. Exactly.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. And they were pl'epal ing for war in the
event——

Mr. Buexcamino. They were making preparations rather to keep
the peace than to make war, under the principle that preparations for
war assure the peace.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Then you wish your statement to be
understood, when you state that they were preparing for war, that they
were 1ealls preparing to maintain the peace?

Mr. BueNcaMINO. Yes, sir; if Admiral Dewey’s alleged promises
were kept

Mr. W ILLIAMS of Illinois. Did you say you are the founder of the
Federal party*
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Mr. Bue~Ncamivo. Yes, sir. 1 wish to say I am recognized as the
founder.

Mr. Wirriavs, of Illinois. Did you consult with any American offi-
cers in the islands as to the advisability of forming such a party ?

Mr. BuenNcamiNo. Yes, sir: 1 consulted with General MacArthur.

Mr. Wirriams, of Ilinois. Did any of the American Commissioners
favor the 0rgam7at10n of such a party?

Mr. Buexcamino. After we had hecome established we went and
visited the civil Commissioners.

Mr. WiLriawns, of Illinois. Were any American oflicers advised with
before the party was founded?

Mr. BueNcamino. Only with General MacArthur. He was the
military governor at the time.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. Had none of the American Commis-
sioners been consulted with before the formation of the Federal party?

Mr. BuEncamivo. No, sir; not until after the formation on the 23d
of December.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Did General MacArthur encourage the
formation of a Federal party?

Mr. Bue~xcamiNo. Yes, sir; with regard to its first part.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Have the American Commissioners and
other American officers on the islands encouraged the growth of the
Federal party?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. With regard to its first part, which is to secure
peace.

Mr. WirLiawms, of Illinois. 1 said the growth of the party—that is,
the whole party.

Mr. BueNcamINo. Yes: on account of the quo»tmn of peace.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. Do the members of the Federal party
believe that the Filipinos will become American citizens and be
admitted as a State into the Union?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Not only do they believe it, but they wish it.

Mr. Wirniawms. of Illinois. Do vou believe that?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Yes, sir; because it is a natural sequence of
events.

Mr. Wirpiams, of Illinois. In building up the Federal party in the
Philippines you have tried to persuade the Filipinos that they would
be made American citizens and admitted into the Union as a State ?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. Yes, sir; I wish to extend my answer a little bit.

Mr. WiLpiavs, of Illinois. Very well.

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir; because if they have been ordered to
recognize American sovereignty, as according to Article I of the Con-
stitution all the powers of sovereignty proceed from the Constitution,
and as the Constitution says in an article that I can not exactly remember
those who are under the jurisdiction of that sovereignty are American
citizens, for that reason the Filipinos have believed that we are citizens
at the present time, although at first we would be a Territory and
then become a State.

Mr. WrrLians, of Illinois. Is it not on account of that belief and
their beliet that they are to become citizens of the United States and
be admitted as a State into the Union that has caused the growth of
the party to be so rapid in the islands?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. That is the exact reason for the growth of the
party. That is the hope of all the Filipinos and of the Federal party
at the present time.
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Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Is it not the desire of all members of the
Federal party that Congress will without any further delay define the
future status of the Filipino people?

Mr. Buencamino. No: the desire of the Filipino people is that the
question be carefulh studied herc: that we be heard in order to report
as to the prov ision for our future, but that in the meantime, as every-
thing is in a state of ruin and destruction there at present on account
of the war, a provisional government 1s necessary under which all the
destroyed govu‘nmenml organisms be built up as municipalities, prov-
inces, pubhc buildings, good roads, bridges, and especially means of
communication, in order to encourage commerce, industry, and agri-
culture, and especully legislation providing for a currency system.
The greatest evil dﬂ'llctlll(‘ the Philippines at the present time is that
we have no money.

Sometimes the Mexican peso is worth 50 cents in gold, at other times
40 cents, then sometimes it drops to 30 cents, and as we are an export-
ing people we sell goods, and when we are paid the result is we are
always taken at a dlsadvantaoe. and while, as I have observed in
America, which is a producing and exporting country, at the same time
the Phlhppmob is a producmo country, its hemp, sugar, coffee, tobacco
is not consumed in the country, but it is consumed abroad, for which
our own money is necessary in order that defense may be made against
the usury of the consumers, who are generally foreigners.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. In the memorial of the Federal p(utv
to Congress, in which interest vou have appeared, do the members of
the Federal party not ask Congress to express the status of the
Filipinos?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wrrniams, of Illinois. They do?

Mr. Bue~camino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Then, was it their desire to have that
status expressed when they presented this memorial?

Mr. Buencamino. If the sovereign considered it the proper time,

es.

Mr. Wirriavs, of Illinois. They did not put any conditions in their
memorial, did the\'

Mr. BUENCAMINO. They had put no conditions in there, as they
understood it to he a bilateral question, one giving and the other
receiving.

Mr. Wirriaws, of Illinois. What did you mean when you stated a
while ago that one purpose in coming was to learn what their status
was, whether they were Filipinos or Americans?

Mr. Buencavino. That the question of nationality should be well
defined, as it is the origin of many difficulties at the present time.

Mr. WiLLians, of Llinois. Do the Filipinos at this time desire to
know whether they are to be American citizens or Filipino citizens?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. WinLiams, of Illinois. They do?

Mr. Buencavino. Yes, sir. ‘ ,

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. Are not all the members of the Federal
party bitterly opposed to colonial government for the islands?

Mr. Bur~camino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirriawms, of Illinois. Have you read the bill in the Senate and
in the House for a Philippine government?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.
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Mr. WiLrLiams, of Illinois. Asalawyer, do vou consider those bills as
colonial legislation when enacted?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. If they were definite and permanent, ves.

Mr. WirLLiams, of Illinois. They are definite.  You mean permanent?

Mr. BueNcamino. But I consider them as temporary measures.

Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. Without any assurances in that legisla-
tion of anything further to be expected, would you consider it colonial
legislation ?

Mr. Bue~xcamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Would you be in favor of it?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Temporarily, ves.

Mr. WirpLiams. of Illinois. Without any promises?’

Mr. Buescamivo. It would not be necessary to make any promises,
as when the census is taken then we can establish in the Philippines a
condition of Territorial government or a State immediately if Congress
would thus desire.

Mr. Wrrriams, of Illinois. If it was the intention of the American
Congress to continue to hold the Philippine Islands and govern them
as a colony would you favor American sovereignty ?

Mr. Buencamiyo. No, sir; not at all. I have already stated that in
such case I would not be responsible either for the present or for the
future.

Mr. Wirpiams, of Illinois. You state in your memorial to Congress
of August, 1899, that about 9,000 Spaniards had been captured as
prisoners by the Filipinos, was that correct?

Mr. BueNcamMino. More or less.

Mr. WiLriams, of 1llinois. Do you believe the public lands in the
Philippine Islands—agricultural lands, I mea 1d
homesteads for the benetit of the Filipino people or granted in large
tracts to corporations!?

Mr. BuENcaMino. Part of them; yes.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. You are in favor of American corpora-
tions holding large tracts of Filipino land?

Mr. Buencamino. As there are 50,000,000 acres of uncultivated
land, 25,000,000 could he given to American corporations in order
that capltal may come into the country, and the remaining 25,000,000
acres could be reserved for Filipino inhabitants as well as s Americans.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. Do you state there are 50,000,000 acres
of good agricultural land?

Myr. BuEncaMINO. Yes, sir; and better lands than those of Honolulu
or in the United States.

Mr. WrirLiams, of Illinois. And you are willing for half of this to be
given to American corporations for the development of the islands?

Mr. Hamiuton. Is there a proposition to give half to American
corporations?

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. No; he stated that in his answer. 1 am
examining him in reference to the Senate bill, which is likely to become
a law. .

The CaarmMaN. Do you suppose it will be all American corpora-
tions? There is one Filipino corporation already applying.

Mr. WiLniawms, of Illinois. They will take in a few Filipinos. Well,
I will say *‘corporations,” without using the word *‘American.”

‘Mr. BueNncamino. Yes; because most of those lands are uncultivated
and uninhabited, and there are 6,000,000 acres which are cultivated
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and inhabited, and which are enough to provide all the necessities,
luxuries, and commodities of the seven or eight millions of Filipino
inhabitants. Besides these lands, there are 30,000,000 acres which
are uninhabited and uncultivated, and half of these could be turned
over to corporations in order that capital may enter the country, and
the other 25,000,000 could be reserved for private individuals.

Mr. WiLriams, of, Illinois. Are you willing for the American
Government to dispose of public lands and the franchises before any
representative government is established in the islands?

Mr. BueNncamiNo. Yes; because I do not wish the same thing to™-
happen as did under the Spaniards, who acted like a dog in the manger.

Mr. Winriams, of Illinois. What do you mean by that?

Mr. Buexcamivo. That they did not want to give anything, and did
not want to do anything with it themselves.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. That is the Spanish?

Myr. BuexcaMiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WriLniams, of Illinois. You say you are willing for the American
Government to dispose of the lands and franchises?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes; because the idea over there is that it all
belongs at the present time to the American Government, as these
lards were Crown lands under the Spanish rule.

Mr. WiLriams, of Illinois. You consider all of those lands as belong-
ing to the American Government?

Mr. Buencamivo. To the sovereignty.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Rightfully belonging to the American
Government?

Mr. BuencamiNo. They belong to the American sovereignty. No
question has been raised in the Philippines on that subject.

Mr. WirrLiams, of Mississippi. Do you believe that could take place
before the United States Congress had fixed the political status of the
Filipinos, or settled whether or not they shall become American
citizens?

Mr. BuenNcamiNo. Yes, sir; because what is necessary there is
economic life. There is no machinery, no animals, no money, conse-
quently it is necessary to offer money and machinery, and to give those
public lands to secure these other advantages. 'The idea of Aguinaldo
was to obtain all of thisx money and machinery and cattle without giv-
ing anything in return, but that appears to me impracticable. In my
opinion something should be given in order to obtain something.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Suppose that the American Government :
disposes of the public lands and franchises and then continues to gov-
ern the islands as colonies and refuses to admit themasa Territory or
State into the Union, would you feel that the right course had been
pursued ?

Mr. Buencamino. Icannot answer that question. I request that I
be excused because it appears to me to be impossible.

Mr. WiLrLiams, of Illinois. 1 put that question for the .purpose of
showing that it was for the benefit of the Filipinos not to dispose of
the public lands or these franchises until it had been determined
whether they were to be an independent country or a part of the
United States as colonies or as Territories and States.

Mr. Bue~ncamino. I am not of your opinion. '

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Iknow they believe they will be admitted
as States, but you have not answered my question yet. ‘
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Mr. Buencamivo. 1 can not agree to that. I would not agree to
that because that appears impossible to me; if it did occur then 1 would
express an opinion.

Mr. Wirriams, of lllinois. You want to wait until it happens?

Mr. Buencaymiyo. Naturally, because I have such great faith in
American justice that it appears to me a loss of time to discuss future
injustices. )

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Have you received any assurances or
encouragement or any reason to hope from American ofticers in the
islands that the Filipinos would ever be treated as citizens of the
United States, or be admitted as a Territory or State into the Union?

Mr. Brencamivo. Many have led me to believe

Mr. WrirLiams, of 1llinois. Give me the names of any of them?

Mr. Bue~camizo. I can not think of anvone just now. I know
more than 200 Democrats, especially military men, and I can think of
several on the trip over who informed me that the Democratic party
would disappear in the United States before it would allow any injus-
tice to he committed in the Philippines.

Mr. JoANNINT (interpreter). He means that the Democratic party
would sooner see itself disappear from the United States than permit
any injustice to be done.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. That does not answer the question.

Mr. \VILLIAVIS. of Mississippi. Has any American officer, civil or
military, stationed in the Philippine Islands ever held out to you or to
members of the Federal party a hope that the American people would
ever consent that the Filipinos should become American citizens, or
that the Philippines should be admitted either as a Territory or as a
State?

Mr. Buencamino. That is the general statement which is being
made by Americans over there, that the Philippines would be admitted
as a Territory, and the Americans there demand that also.

Mr. WirrLiams, of ’\IlaslSSlppl. Now, I would like for you to state
whether General MacArthur has ever held out any hope of that sort?

Mr. Buencamino. Officially, no, sir.

Mr. WrrLiams, of Mississippi. Privately or officially ¢

Mr. Buencamiyo. In his heart General MacArthur is a man who
loves the Filipinos more than any other officer there.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Mississippi. That is not the question.

Mr. BukNcamivo. But I never spoke with General MacArthur on
the subject. I am speaking of other American officers—captains,
lieutenants, ete.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Mississippi. Has Mr. Wright, ot the Commission,
ever held out any hope of that sort to you?

Mr. Buencammvo. No, sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. Officially or privately?

Mr. BuescamiNo. None of the officials, the American officials there
holding high positions, have made any statements on the subject. They
know how to comply with their duties.

Mr. WirLrams, of Mississippi. Then these assurances came generally
from the sous officiers?

Mr. Bue~ncamino. When I speak of officials in Spanish we consider
always the petty officials as officials clerks, etc.; when we speak of
high employees we say ¢ high emplovees or ‘“‘high authorities”
Spanish. I Tefer only to lieutenants, captains, clerks, and petty ofﬁcel S.
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Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. But you do state that a great many Amer-
ican officers

Mr. Buencamivo. In the sense you refer to petty.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. Have held out the hope and encouraged
you that the Filipinos would become American citizens and be admitted
into the Union?

Mr. Bue~xcamrzo. Yes. sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Upon what do you base your belief that
they are going to be admitted?

Mr. BueNcayiNo. Because the Constitution speaks only of States )
and Territories and never speaks of colonies, and, furthermore, mak- ;
ing use of the right of petition mentioned in the Constitution, wei
would request not 1 to be colonies any longer because we fear very much
a condition of affairs similar to that under Spain, where we would
depend upon the opinion of men and not on the people of the United
States, and we wish to belong to the people of the United States.

Mr. Winniams, ofifffois. In vour judgment what would be the
vesult if the United States should undertake to govern the Phlhppme
Islands outside of the limits of the Constitution as colonies?

Mr. Buexcamizo. I ean not state the result, but 1 would not like it
for my part.

Mr. Wirpians, of Illinois. Would they submit to it?

Mr. BuExcamizo. 1, for myself, speaking frankly, would not submit
to it.

, Mr. Wirniams, of Illinois. What is the view of the Federal party on
that?

Mr. BreExcaMivo. It is the same feeling.

Mr. WirpLiams, of Illinois. Did you go around with the Commission
to any of the proceedings?

Mr. BueNcamizo. No, sir; I am not in the confidence of the Com-
mission, hecause 1 did not agree with many ot their ideas.

Mr. Wirriaws, of Illinois. Have youand others held public meetings
and made pubhc speeches toincrease the strength of the Federal party
in the islands?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Every Sunday I myself made speeches and held -
meetings.

Mr. W reLianms, of Illinois. Have you held out to the people the idea
that they are going to be made American citizens?

Mr. Buexcamino. I did not lead them to hope anything, but the
people are all expecting it.

Mr. Wirriawms, of Illinois. Wh‘Lt did you tell them will be their future
fate after laymcr down their arms?

Mr. Buexcamiyo. That they would be American citizens.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Mississippi. One question I want to ask. What
is your opinion as to the advisability of the admission or the exclusion
of the Chinese in the Philippine Islands?

Mr. BuencamiNo. T have a good deal to say on that question.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Mississippi. Say a little of it in answer to the
question.

Mr. Bue~ncamino. I could not do that, because it is a very difficult
question to arrange in the Philippines.

Mr. WirLiams, of Mississippi. All T want is your opinion as to
whether they should be excluded or admitted—-whether it is good for
the Philippine people that they should be excluded or admitted.
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Mr. Buencamino. I have stated that there are 50,000,000 of acres
of land uncultivated and uninhabited, so that the necessity of immigra-
tion is evident. Can we send white Americans there? If we can not
do so, we must send Chinese.

Mr. WirLLians, of Mississippi. So you think the Chinese ought to
be admitted ?

Mr. BuencaMmiNo. Yes, sir; because they would be better than
nothing if the white Americans could not be sent.

Mr. WirLrniaus, of Mississippi. If the Filipinos are to become Amer-
ican citizens by the fact of their laying down their arms and submitting
to American sovereignty, would not the Chinese adinitted into the
Philippines become American citizens too?

Mr. Buenxcamino., If they are expressly made American citizens
they would be.

Mr. WiLrrams, of Mississippi. If the Filipinos are made American
citizens not by express act of Congress, as I understand you to contend,
but by the fact of laying down their avms and submitting to American
sovereignty, then would not the Chinese, who had in the meantime
been admitted to the archipelago, become by the mere fact of a resi-
dency on American soil American citizens?

Mr. BuencamiNo. I can not understand vour question as to hecom-
ing American citizens by laying down their armsand accepting Amer-
ican sovereignty. It is my opinion they cannot be American citizens
except by a special act of Congress.

Mr. WiLriams, of Mississippi. I understood vou to say a moment
ago that the Iilipino people expected, and you among others had
taught them to expect, that their fate upon laying down their arms
and making peace would be American citizenship?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. If Congress passes an act declaring them
American citizens, but not by the mere act of laving down their arms.

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. Now, a moment ago in answer to the
question upon what you based your hope that the Filipinos would be
permitted to become American citizens and that the Philippine Archi-
pelago would be treated as a Territory or State, you answered that it
was because of the Constitution of the United States which made pro-
vision only for Territories and States and not for colonies. I under-
stood you to say you based your hope upon that constitutional ground.

Mr. Bue~Ncamino. Yes. :

Mr. WiLriams, of Mississippi. Now, I understand you to say you
base your hope upon the possibility or probability of the passage of
an act of Congress; now which one ix it?

Mr. Bue~camivo. I logically understand there will be a declaration
that the Philippines are a Territory.

Mr. Wrrriams, of Mississippi. In other words. you think the Ameri-
can Congress will obey the American Constitution as yvou understandit?

Mr. BueNncaMiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLriams, of Mississippi. Now, that is the basis of your hope?

Mr. BuencaMino. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. Suppose the Supreme Court of the
United States and the Congress of the United States were to take a
different view of the construction of the Constitution from yourself;
were to decide, in substance, that the United States had the right to
hold subject to its sovereignty populations not citizens and territories
not territories, but colonies. Suppose that were to happen, then would
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vou or any of the balance of the Federal party be in favor of submit-
ting to American authority ?

Mr. BuencamiNo. No, for myself; no. In thatcase I would remain
in the United States. :

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. That is, as far as you are personally
concerned ?

Mr. Bue~NcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Joxgs. Mr. Chairman, that is all we desire to ask the witness.

The CuamrMan. Why would vou not return to the Philippines; why
would you not continue to live in the Philippines?

Mr. BurNcamivo. I would be in a better condition here than over
there. I would have here a Congress as this, so wise and just and so
careful of its citizens, and there we would be nothing but subject to a
few authorities who would be sent there by the Government, and we
do not want to pass again through a sad experience similar to the
Spanish system. .

The CHAIRMAN. So you are fearful if the United States were to have
a colonial system that the methods would be those of the Spanish
Government?

Mr. Bue~xcamino. I can not foresee what would happen, but I believe
that a people are not governed by men but by law, and a colonial sys-
tem is a government of men, and a constitutional svstem is a govern-
ment of law. If men were always angels, or were all Washingtons,
then I would not make any difference between man and the law, but
in each generation the race becomes better or worse. Spain arrived
in the Philippines a very generous nation and a real Christian nation,
and was very careful of the regeneration of the Philippine people.
There are the old colleges founded by the first Spaniards who landed
there, such as the college of Santo Tomas and the other colleges which
were cited in a previous hearing. All those colleges were founded by

the first Spaniards. Then Spain was in a similiar position to the

Americans at the present time. The sun did not set on its territory.
It was a very large nation; but it degenerated little by little and the
poor colonies paid for it, thirty years of loss of human life in Cuba
and five years the same thing in the Philippines which they exchanged
for the $20,000,000 received, and I would not like either for the Phi%ip-
pines or for America that this sad lesson in history should be repeated.

The CnairmMaN. You do not think that the Filipinos, at the present
time, are capable of electing a legislature, an upper body and a lower
body. and governing themselves, do you?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.

The CHairmaN. This bill reported by the House committee provides
for a legislature, the lower house of which is to be elected by the peo-
ple. Do you not think that is as far in that direction as we ought to
go by legislation at this time?

Mr. BuencamiNo. If you will permit me to answer the previous
question—that is, the question asked whether the Philippine people
are capable of electing a high and low chamber and governing them-
selves—I wish to state that if the Philippine people are to govern
themselves by American methods, which are the methods of civiliza-
tion, as 1 have practically seen, they are not capable of electing a
legislature of the higher and lower houses. Consequently we must
meet and vote to elect the lower chamber, and the high chamber
should be by appointment of the Congress of the United States, which
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shall select persons of high intelligence to guide the lower chamber
of the Philippines according to methods of American civilization.
In only that way can I believe that there will be a good government
in the Philippines, which, little by little, will make Americans of the
Filipinos; but if at the present time the Filipinos elect both chambers,
it is possible that they will all be Filipinos, and then, as we know
nothing but what was taught us by the Spanish, we can do nothing
but work to our own disgrace, as 1 have practically seen was the case
with our own Filipino government of Malolos and Tarlac. For this
reason I come to testify before this committee, to insist upon Ameri-
can control, for I desire that the appointment of American authorities
to be sent there be made by Congress. The modes of procedure, as 1
have read and as I see in practice now, are so wise, so just, that it is
very difficult for a mistake to be made, and those appointments of
Americans for the Philippines would always be given to competent
persons.

The CrAIRMAN. You say that your experience in the Malolos govern-
ment taught vou that the Filipinos are incapable of self-government?

Mr. Wirriams, of Mississippi. He said incapable of self-government
upon the American idea.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir; upon the American plan. Please state
why vou state they are incompetent of self-government on the Ameri-
can plan.

Mr. Buencamino. I will cite three cases of the Philippine govern-
ment. We had to appoint a minister of the treasury, because we had
to have treasuries, and Emilio Aguinaldo appointed General Trias,
who knew nothing about managing public funds, and he resigned.
Thereupon Aguinaldo looked for a Filipino financier, but nobody
knew anything relating to tinance, because we never had an oppor-
tunity to deal in such matters. What did Emilio Aguinaldo do?
Then he appointed commissioners to request donations from the rich
in the provinces, and the result was the following: Those commissioners
have assuredly collected more than $50,000.000, but for the Philippine
treasury 1 can say that it received nothing but $7,000,000. What was
the cause of this? The lack of economical capacity and the absence of

“ an economist or financier.

The second instance is this: We required a minister of public works,
who had to take charge of all the works relating to public buildings,
bridges, roads, etc., and all the railroads. Emilio Aguinaldo appointed
another general, also a relative of his, from Cavite, General Mascardo.
This gentleman was very honorable,as was General Trias, and he resigned
because he knew nothing of public works and bridges. Then Emilio
Aguinaldo vested the powers of directing the public works in all the
municipal presidents and all the provincial governors. What did
these gentlemen do? They appropriated to themselves all the public
materials and built their own houses and huts, and never used any of
this material for the public interests.

Another case can be cited. Engineers were to be established for
the regiments, for the purpose of building trenches, bridges, etc., and
as there were no engineers, jewelers were appointed, and the result
was that our trenches were so weak that they could have been kicked
down by the American soldiers; cannons were not necessary. These
are three cases which occurred in the Philippine Islands.
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The following is the case with the present Governor Taft: Among
the provincial emplovees there is one called the supervisor, who is the
engineer of the province, and there are more than 18 vacancies
because there ure no engineers: no Filipinos, and Americans do not
want to go there because the salaries are so low. So these provinces
at the present time are without preparatory work, such as the making
of plans, etc., and consequently this greatly delays the reconstruction
of bridges, roads, and public works.

That is the situation in the Philippines. When in a congress com-
posed chiefly of Filipinos a question relating to finance should be
brought up, or a question of public works, or a question relating to
engineering none of us can make a report on it, and we can not legis-
late properly. Therefore, the necessity of American control, as is
practically the case in the question of education, when the Philippine
government had nothing but Filipino teachers. Now we have hoth Fili-
pino and American teachers. 1t is natural that the Philippine teachers
are learning gradually from the American teachers, because Superin-
tendent Atkinson is a great man and he makes the Philippine teachers
remain one or two months in an American school in Manila before
taking charge of their positions in the various towns. That is what 1
call American civilization, properly initiated and developed; not sud-
denly, because it is impossible that anything important should be
evolved in the world suddenly. The law of birth and of development
is a necessary law. Nobody can escape such a law, and my people
now are in the position of a man who has just come out of Spanish
ignorance and enters into American civilization without any prepa- -
ration. That is the case with me in the hotel where I live. 1 have
been there eight days. T can not tind my own room yet, because the
place has so many doors and entrances and so many conveniences that
it has dazed me. That is the case with me.

The Crairman. The defects you describe are defects in the govern-
ment which Aguinaldo himself established in Malolos?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; but Aguinaldo was not responsible for
this. He had no other opportunity.

The CHairmanN. He bhad no other people from whom to select
officials?

Mr. BueExcamino. No, sir.

The CuarrMaN. So I understand you to say that among other rea-
sons why the Filipinos to-day are incapable of governing themselves
is the fact that they have no people there—no Filipinos—who have had
experience in conducting financial matters of a national character;
that they have no civil engineers; that they have no one capable of
superintending a system of public instruction, and that they have no
one capable of administering the affairs of the interior, as we would
call it here, on a broad scale?

Mr. BueNcamiNo.  Yes, sir. I again wish to impress upon the com-
mittee, although it is repeating, the necessity of Congress fixing an
allowance of $100,000 every year to bring Filipinos over here in order
to study the American methods.

The CHAIRMAN. Permit me to say that Governor Taft, in conversa-
tion with me and with various members of the committee, said that
he was strongly in favor of some provision of law whereby Filipinos
may be sent to this country systematically to study our institutions
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and methods, and that the bill which the House committee has reported,
if enacted into law, will permit the Philippine government to make
provision out of its own revenues for the sending over of Filipinos to
take those studies. _

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir; if I could take that back to my people
as a special provision of Congress, the sentiment of my country toward
the sovereign would be much better established.

The Cuarrman. Permit me to say that there will be a Philippine
bill enacted into law at this session of Congress, and Governor Taft,
who will be at the head of the government, I know and the committee
know, is in favor of making provision for the sending of Filipinos
over here to study our institutions. Now, you have revenue enough.
When the Commission reported last September you had more than
$5,000,000 of gold in your treasury after very large appropriations
for public improvements and $2,000,000 for a harbor. You have, I
see by a report recently, $8,000,000 in the treasury. So, then, if the
law will permit your government to make that provision, and you
have officials in favor of making that provision and you have revenue
enough to make the expenditure, there is no reason why you can not
send the students over here. You can pass the law in the Philippines.

Mr. BueNcamiNo. I had understood that it would have to be a
special law. I did not understand it as I understand it now.

The CHatRMAN. Under the general grant of legislative power in
this bill to the Philippine government, the Philippine government
can itself make provision.

Mr. BuEncamiNo. I am very glad to hear that.

The CratrMaN. 1 understand you to say that your educational
system under the government of the Taft Commission has proven a
success”?

Mr. BuencaminNo. Yes, sir.

The CHatRMAN. And that the provincial and municipal governments
are proving a success?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

The CHairMAN. In each of those governments there are officials
that are Americans, civil engineers and others, from whom the Filipinos
are receiving instruction in the necessary principles of government?

Mr. BueNcaMINO. Yes, sir.

The CrairMAN. Your idea is that the happiness of the Philippine
people depends upon their continued education in this direction under
the supervision of the American Government?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir.

The CuairmaN. The Philippine people are growing more contented,
are they, because of the removal of the taxes from the poor?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

The CHairMAN. What is your understanding to-day as to the num-
ber of insurgents now in the field, or who were in the field when you
left the islands?

Mr. BuencamiNno. When I left the islands there were about 300 or
400 insurgents in Samar under the command of General Zamora, who
is the leader in Samar—that is, looked upon as a leader, but who is
insignificant. But when I arrived here I learned that Zamora had
already surrendered with his 400 rifles, so that I can assure you that the
insurrection is at an end, as can be proven by the last letter which I



81

received from the Federal party on the //ancock, which left the Philip-
pine Islands eight or ten days after I did.

The CrarrmMan. Will you please read the letter and Mr. Joannini
will translate it? ‘

Mr. Buencamino (reading). ‘‘ Matters are coming to a head——

The Cratrmax. What is the date of that letter?

Mr. BuencamiNo. April 18, 1902.

The Cnairman. Who is it from?

Mr. BueEncamino. Dr. José Alver, the president of the Federal
party. ’

Mr. OLmstED. To whom is it addressed?

Mr. Buexcamino. Mr. Felipe Buencamino.

Mr. Wrirniams, of Illinois. When was it received?

Mr. BueNcamivo. In Washington, on May 30, at 2 o’clock p. m.
[Reading]:

Matters are coming to a head. It s very probable that a new commission will go
over toinvestigate the new Filipino problem, without ignoring the cruelties committed
by the military,-as the report of the torture of the ‘‘ water cure’ has produced in
America profound sensation. Malvar has surrendered two days ago, and he promises
not to leave one rifle. The surrender of Tammora has been postponed to the 20th
instant on account of the heavy storms which have taken place in that province.
The war is thus at an end, so that I have this day sent to Governor Taft the follow-
ing telegram:

‘‘Now the war ig finished. Full amnesty.”

The visit of Commissioner Wright to Tayabas has been a very cordial one, and he
has brought the best impressions from the province.

Mr. Jonrs. What position doesthat gentleman hold under the United
States Government?

Mr. BuencamiNo. None at all.

Mr. WiLriams, of Mississippi. Is a name signed to that letter?

Mr. BuexcaMiNo. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. So, as I understand you to say, except for a little
hostility in the island of Samar the insurrection is ended?

Mr. BueNncamino. Yes, sir; that is my opinion.

The CuHatrMaN. What is the condition throughout the island of
Luzon so far as the people being interested in their municipal and
provisional governments is concerned, and the general feeling of con-
tent; is that growing? 1

Mr. Bue~xcamino. The conditions are very satisfactory and the
people are highly contented. The only thing is the lack of cattle and
machinery.

The CHAIRMAN. Does the rinderpest prevail?

Mr. BuencamINo. Yes, sir. I have been charged to examine the
American system of cultivation of agriculture and see if it can be
practically applied in the Philippines. For that reason I visited, also,
in Honolulu sugar plantations in order to study the manner of work-
ing the land.

The Cnarrman. Did the Spanish Government ever take any pains
to teach the Filipinos scientific agriculture?

Mr. BueNxcamino. No, sir.

The CralRMAN. Did they ever take any pains to teach the Filipinos
anything to enable them to govern themselves?

Mr. Buexcamino. No, sir; nothing.

The CuairmMaN. Did they allow the Filipinos to participate in the
government?
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Mr. BueNncamino. No, sir.

The CHairman. Did they not call them ** Indians?”

Mr. BueNxcamivo. Yes, sir.

The Coarrman. The Filipinos, then, no matter how well educated,
or of how high character, were the victims of a system of caste, were
they not?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

The CuatrMAN. Rizal himself was called an ¢ Indian?”

Mr. BuENcamINO. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Although he took all the prizes at the Jesuit college
in Manila, he was called an ““Indian " and made to feel the shame Whl( *h
comes from that epithet in those islands?

Mr. Buexcamivo. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. So, as a matter of fact, under the Spanish adminis-
tration and Spanish law the Filipinos were practically deprived of all
opportunity to become good citizens!?

Mr. BuEncamino. Yes, sir.

The Cuarrman. That is one reason why they can not govern them-
selves to-day if left alone?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. Yes, sir.

The Cuarrmax. If the United States Government should withdraw
from the islands to-day, what do you think of the probability of foreign
interference—the seizure and partition of the islands by other powers?

Mr. Buencamivo. Onaccountof the foreign interestsin the country—-
there is an English railroad; there are 20 English firms, the capital of
each is at least $1,000,000; there are 2 English banks, each having a
capital of $10,000,000; there are three, four, or five life or tire insur-
ance companies, also hnglbh and a New York firm has lately estah-
lished a branch; but the greater portion of the commercial element is
formed by the German merchants. There are more than 300 Germai
firms distributed throughout the entire country, dealing in the 11cho~t
products, which are coffee and sugar, down to shoes and hats.

The French control the high commerce by means of the commercial
company called the General Tobacco Company. Being secretary of
state of the Philippine government, I received a recommendation from
Manila to favor this tobacco company in the province of Cayagan, say-
ing that the minister of France was a shareholder in this wmpanv
This company controls the entire output of the provinces of Tavabas,
Leyte, Bohol, Cebu, and Pinas. It deals also in sugar, in coffee, in
hemp, and in copra, and sustains an interisland line of steamers
between the islands and a trans-Atlantic line which goes as far as New
York. These foreign interests established there for a long time, to
which we must add the Spanish interests, or the Spanish firms which
have remained in the islands, and which are now foreign in the Philip-
pines, would cause us many difliculties if we were alone. There has
been a recent case. Two FKilipinos had a fight in the theater of Cebu.
One Filipino was a pAI’tls?m of America and the other of the Spanish
cause, being the son of Spanish parents.

The Spanish consul in Cebu, forgetting that both were Filipinos,
interfered in the question and desired to protect the latter, believing
he was a Spaniard, and prevent the police from imprisoning him, as
they did the other, and he struck the Philippine policeman. Then all
the policemen gathered and beat the Spanish consul. Had we been
alone, or had Aguinaldo been at the head of the government, the fol-
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lowing day a Spanish man-of-war would have been in the bay of Manila
demanding an indemnity in the sum of $5,000,000, and if they did not
get it they would have taken possession of Cebu and hanged all the
police there, but as we have an American Government so strong, not-
withstanding the acts of the Spaniards, notwithstanding the fact that
the Spanish consul who was in Manila had gone to investigate the case,
there was no question or disorder. The case was investigated, and the
truth was discovered, that the Spanish consul of Cebu attempted to
protect one Filipino against another FKilipino, believing he was a
Spaniard. Finding that he was in error, nothing happened, and ‘the
Spanish Government relieved its consul on account of his error, but
had we been alone assuredly such would not have been the case, and
we would be now either in war with Spain or Spain would have received
one or two million dollars for the blow given to the consul. There is
a practical case.

The CrairmMaN. How near is the nearest foreign possession to the
islands?

Mr. Buencamino. Formosa.

The CHairmaN. How far is that?

Mr. Buexcamino. About forty-eight hours distance.

The Criatrmax. That is owned by whom?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Japan.

The CnaikMan. Name the other foreign possessions near the Philip-
pines!? :

Mr. Buencamivo. Hongkong, England; Singapore, also belonging
to England; Australia; the Carolines, belonging to Germany; then
China, the ports of China; then Port Arthur, which it appears will
soon be in the possession of the Russians. That is a point at the
greatest distance from the Philippines, but that is only twelve days off.

The CatRMAN. What is the nearest French territory ?-

Mr. Buencamino. Shanghai.

Mr. HamiLroN. What is the membership of the Federal party ?

Mr. BuexcamiNo. All the members?

Mr. Haminron. How many, about?

Mr. Burncamino. There are 236 lodges according to the last census
taken of it. That was in September of last year. But as we have
won the municipal and provincial elections recently held I believe that
these lodges must amount to about 300. Kach lodge may be said to
contain about 1,000 members. That is to say all the intelligent men,
because, as I have already said, these intelligent men have 100, 200,
or 300 fanatics with them.

Mr. Hamiuron. Has the Federal party members in every organized
province in the islands now?

Mr. BuencaMiNo. Yes, sir; except in Jolo and in the non-Christian
portions of the islands.
~ Mr. HamiutoN. As I understand, the Federal party is opposed to
independence at this time; is that true?

Mr. BueNcamivo. Yes, sir.

Mr. HamintoNn. Is it not true that the chief justice and Justice
Torres and other leading Filipinos cooperating with Americans and -
who have been prominent in building up the Federal party are opposed
to statehood, but desire independence some time in the future when
the Philippine Islands are ready for it?

Mr. BueNcaMino. As being a State of the United States?
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Mr. Haminron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; they aré not opposed to that, but they
would rather have an autonomous form of government like Australia
. or Canada. I can describe the situation to you if vou desire to hear it.

Mr. HavivroN. 1 understand that the men I have named were
opposed to statehood and preterred independence sometime in the
future, and that they had worked with the Federal party mainly for
peace?

Mr. Buencamino. Exactly.

Mr. Hamivton. That is a fact?

Mr. BreExcamino. Yes, sir.

Mr. HaMirton. Just one other question. The peace of Biacna-
batd of December 14, 1897, it is said that by the terms of that peace
the Spanish Government was to pay through one A. Paternel to the
insurgents the sum of $1,000,000. and to the families of those who had
sutfered from war, thourrh not engaged therein, the sum of $700,000.
Is that true; and if so, “to what extent was this part of the promise
carried out? '

Mr. Buencamivo. With your permission 1 will decline to answer
that question, because that is one of the secrets of Emilio Aguinaldo.
I believe that in the entire history of the Philippines that is some-
thing similar to the promise of Admiral Dewey. The only thing that
T have heen told by Aguinaldo is that he received $4£00,000 from the
Spanish.

Mr. Hamruron. As a result of that peace?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. HamiLron. What, if any, title was there to mine under the
. Spanish Government?

Mr. BueExcamino. Concessions were given.

Mr. Hamruron. There was no absolute ownership?

Mr. Bue~camino. No, sir.

Mr. Hayicrox. The concession simply provided that mines might
be worked?

Mr. Buencamino. There was a temporary concession of fifty or
sixty or ninety-nine years.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. How long did vou serve as interpreter
for General MacArthur?

Mr. Buencamino. From October 15, 1900, to May 31, 1901.

Mr. WiLtiads, of Illinois. What business were vou engaged in
when first appointed interpreter to General MacArthur?

Mr. Buexcamivo. 1 was engaged in the practice of law and was a
law professor.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Did you give up those occupations when
you accepted the position of interpreter?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.

Mr. WirLiawms, of Illinois. What portion of your time was given to
General MacArthur?

Mr. Buencamino. About an hour a day. I did not go to his office,
but remained at my own office. Four Tagalog newspapers were sent
to my office and 1 translated them. T received $75 for this work, most
of which was paid to my clerk for his services.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Do you still maintain a law office in
Manila?
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Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirLiams, of Illinois. You do?

Mr. Buencamino. Yes, sir. Itisafirm composed of four attorneys.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. Do you still engage in the practice of
law? .

Mr. BueNcaMINO. As counsel for the younger members.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. Do vou still share in the proceeds of the
office ?

Mr. BueNcamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wirriams, of Illinois. Then you have not abandoned all your
income from law?

Mr. BurncamiNo. No, sir.

A'r. Winrniams, of Illinois. Do you hold any other position?

Mr. Buexcamivo. That is all.

Mr. WirLiaus, of Illinois. Are you still a professor of law?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir; I am not a professor at a university, but
I teach law in my office.

Mr. WirLianmg, of Illinois. Do you receive any income from that
source’?

Mr. Buencamino. No, sir.

Mr. Wrnniams, of Illinois. You are a partner and you keep a law
office in Manila at this time!

Mr. BuencaMino. Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLLiams, of Illinois. You are a member of the civil-service
board?

Mr. Bue~ncamiNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ormstep. 1 would like to ask a question or two, not having
any direct reference to what has been under discussion to-day. You
testified that Aguinaldo with a force of 4,000 men went in search of
General Luna and called at his place of residence, and that while Agui-
naldo was there General Luna, with only 50 mounted men as an escort,
called at the residence of Aguinaldo and was received with such a wel-
come thatihis hody was found with 36 bolo wounds and pierced by
moré than 40 bullets. I would like to ask if you know the occasion of
or reason for General Luna’s visit to (eneral Aguinaldo’s residence at
that time?

Mr. Buencamivo. As I said before, it is a mystery. 1 do not know.
It is not known why this visit was made.

Mr. OLmstED. Do vou know whether he was invited or directed to
call there?

Mr. Bur~ncammvo. That is a question of dispute. Luna’s partisans
say that Luna received a telegram from Aguinaldo, and Aguinaldo’s
partisans say that he sent no such telegram, hecause Aguinaldo wasin
search of Luna. I have personally attempted to find in our telegrams
the ribbons of that day and of the previous day, but it has been impos-
sible to find anything of them. General Bell, who covered all the
parts where Luna and Aguinaldo were in the north, also desired to
study that question, and he took all the telegrams and ribbons which
he could find abandoned by the Filipinos in their flicht. He says that
he did not find anything which would throw any light on the subject,
in order to discover how that coincidence took place, of Aguinaldo
being at Luna’s house, while Luna was being killed in the lower part
,of Aguinaldo’s house, 75 mile: from each other.
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Mr. OrMsTED. Is it not apparent from the fact that he was accom-
Eamed only by his staff, that General Luna’s visit to Aguinaldo’s

ouse was not hostile?

Mr. BuencamiNo. Yes, sir; it appears to be. '

Mr. OrLmsTED. Has any explanation been given of the fact that he
did meet his death in Aguinaldo’s house?

Mr. BuencaMivo. Nothing at all.

Mr. OLmstED. Has any attempt been made to learn of the reason
of his being put to death?

Mr. Buencamino. Nothing to my knowledge. I do not know if
Aguinaldo made any investigation, but at that time there was such
secrecy that none of us could speak a word about it, fearing that we
would suffer the same fate, and for that reason the Phlllppme in.sur-
rection morally died; there was no more confidence in anyhody.

The CHAIRMAN. 1 thlnk that is all. We are very mmtly ol)llwed to
you, Mr." Buencamino.

Thereupon (at 4.50 o’clock p. m.) the committee adjourned.
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